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IMPLEMENTATION OF PUBLIC LAW 102-477, THE
INDIAN EMPLOYMENT, TRAINING, AND RE-
LATED SERVICES DEMONSTRATION ACT OF
1992

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 15, 1993

U.S. SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 3:12 p.m. in room 485,

Russell Senate Office Building, Hon. Paul Simon (acting chairman
of the committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Simon, Kassebaum, and Daschle.

STATEMENT OF HON. NANCY LANDON KASSEBAUM, U.S.
SENATOR FROM KANSAS

Senator KASSEBAUM. Senator Simon will be with us in just a few
moments, but I thought perhaps I might have the first panel comeforward, and we'll start some introductory comments. I'll make a
few, and Senator Simon, I hope, will be here by then. We have the
Assistant Secretary of the Interior, Ada Deer; the Assistant Secre-
tary of Labor, Employment, and Training, Doug Ross; Diann
Dawson, Acting Director, Office of Family Assistance, Administra-tion for Children and Families, Department of Health and Human
Services; and Norman De Weaver, Center for Community Change,Washington, DC.

Welcome. I am Senator Nancy Kassebaum from Kansas. I'm the
ranking member of the Labor Committee. I'm also a member of the
Committee on Indian Affairs and Senator Simon, who will be chair-
ing this meeting, is a member of the Labor and Human Resources
Committee as well as the Committee on Indian Affairs. I think this
is a wonderful opportunity to explore these issues in the context of
both committees' interest. Myself, I would just like to offer a few
comments in the beginning.

If I may be so parochial to start for just a moment and say it's a
pleasure to welcome a Kansan who will be on the second panel of
the hearing. For 16 years, Ida Nadeau has been the JTPA Directorfor the United Tribes of Kansas and Southeast Nebraska inHorton, Kansas. Her extensive experience and knowledge in the
field of Native American job training make her, I believe, a wel-
come and knowledgeable witness and an important resource forthose of us who are interested in seeing that the programs which
we authorize and fund are effectively carried out. I know we have

(I)
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valued her assistance to us as we've worked through some of these
issues.

Senator Simon, of course, is here now with us, and at just the
right time.

Senator SIMON. Well, thank you.
Senator KASSEBAUM. Senator Simon and I have worked on many

issues, and we share jointly, I think, a keen interest in the job
training issues, and particularly, of course, as they ...elate to Native
American interests. So I'm pleased to be here for a few momentsI
can't stay through all of the hearingto welcome you.

Thank you, Senator Simon, for letting me start the hearing, and
I'll just put your name up here. [Laughter.]

Senator SIMON. Well, I thank you. You do an outstanding job of
that.

STATEMENT OF HON. PAUL SIMON, U.S. SENATOR FROM ILLINOIS

Senator SIMON. First of all, I apologize. I don't like to have
people keep me waiting, and I don't like to keep other people wait-
ing, but I was in a meeting with Senator Hatch trying to get some-
thing resolved that needed to get resolved, and I hope we're
making progress on another front that also affects Native Ameri-
cans.

We are interested in the job training reform amendments, and
specifically the legislation that permits greater coordination, people
working together on the reservations, and the hearing is designed
to see what we can do here.

Let me just add that this is the first meeting in which I have
been with Ada Deer as our new Assistant Secretary in charge of
the Bureau of Indian Affairs, and we welcome you as well as wel-
come all the witnesses here today.

Senator SIMON. Let me call on you, Madam Secretary, first, if I
may, and then we'll hear from the other witnesses.

STATEMENT OF ADA E. DEER, ASSISTANT SECRETARY, INDIAN
AFFAIRS, DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR, WASHINGTON, DC

MS. DEER. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman, and members of the
committee. I'm very pleased to be here and to testify today. I'm
here to discuss the status of the implementation of Public Law 102-
477, the Indian Employment, Training, and Related Services Dem-
onstration Act of 1992.

Public Law 102-477 provides tribal governments with the option
to integrate their various Federally funded employment, training
and related services into a single coordinated, comprehensive pro-
gram. In order to implement this act, the Department of Labor,
Health, and Human Services and the Interior are in the process of
forging a new working relationship. Since December 1992, these
agencies have been working together to combine their resources
and expertise to effectively implement Public Law 102-477. As re-
quired by the law, the Department of the Interior is coordinating
this effort.

In March of this year, we sent a letter to all 516 Federally recog-
nized tribes and Alaskan Native villages informing them of the en-
actment of Public Law 102-477. A copy of the law was enclosed for
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their ready reference. At the same time, we solicited their input
toward implementation of this act. On July 30, an announcement
was published in the Federal Register inviting resolutions from
tribes interested in participating in this demonstration program.
We have received 55 tribal resolutions from tribes wishing to par-
ticipate in fiscal year 1994.

The Federal agencies participating in this pilot program are cur-
rently meeting weekly in order to complete the necessary steps to
ensure timely implementation. The Memorandum of Understand-
ing has recently been signed by the participating departments.
We're also in the process of developing a single report form, which
will reduce the time and cost tribes expend to administer the dem-
onstration program. In addition, we are in the process of develop-
ing formal guidance for tribes to follow in preparation of their pro-
posals for participation in the program. This has been the subject
of several meetings currently scheduled among the Federal agen-
cies participating in implementing this act.

We strongly believe in the goals of Public Law 102-477 and fully
support the demonstration project. This project could serve as amodel for other Bureau of Indian Affairs programs as we strive to
reduce reporting requirements, reduce regulatory constraints and
other administrative burdens at the tribal level.

This concludes my prepared statement. I will be happy to answerany questions.
[Prepared statement of Ms. Deer appears in appendix.)
Senator Sam. Thank you very much, Madam Secretary.
Our next witness is Doug Ross, Assistant Secretary of Labor, Em-ployment, and Training.
We're very pleased to see you here again, Mr. Secretary.

STATEMENT OF DOUGLAS ROSS, ASSISTANT SECRETARY OF
LABOR, EMPLOYMENT, AND TRAINING, DEPARTMENT OF
LABOR, WASHINGTON, DC
Mr. Ross. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Senator. I would like

to simply submit my written testimony and make a few comments,
if I may. I appreciate very much this opportunity to come in and
report on where we are in terms of section 401 of JTPA and what
looks like a discussion of some of the rules that might be proposedunder it.

The day after Labor DayI think it was September the 7I had
an opportunity to sit down with a group of representatives, bothfrom the council that advises the Employment and Training Ad-
ministration on Native American affairs and some other represent-
atives of grantees, to talk about the nature of the relationship weneeded to have and where we were with all of these rules and regu-
lations. What everybody said very cleariy was that they would like
to approach the relationship with ETA in a different way. They'dlike to start a relationship which really was built from the begin-ning very much as a partnership which recognized the different
standing, the separate standing, that the Indian tribes have withrespect to our Government, and that we would like to develop a
partnership that would allow us to collaborate in deciding how tomake these programs best serve Indians and Native Americans
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who desperately need this kind of employment and training serv-
ice.

So in that spirit of a fresh start, we made a number of decisions
together that I really have c me to share with the committee. First
of all, we decided to withdraw all of the rule changes that are
being proposed under the JTPA 401 Program on the grounds that
we wanted to pull them off and start anew. We did agree that,

g with the coun-nl, which is up and running and fully ap-
pointed, we would begin the process of looking at those rules that
are required by the JTPA amendments of last year. We didn't
think those would be a big problem, but we committed to doing
them together.

We then said that before we talked about any changes in the per-
formance of the programs themselves, we needed to jointly sponsor
or undertake an objective look at how the programs were forming,
that so much of the debate over the programs was occurring with-
out any really good look at how well they were accomplishing what
they were set out to do, that that would be high on our agenda and
that we would, again, do that in a collaborative fashion.

I also indicated then that I would, as quickly as I could, sign the
Memorandum of Understanding with the Departments of the Inte-
rior and HHS, which I was able to do several days ago, and I indi-
cated that that, to me, represents a very hopeful approach and one
that's very consistent with the partnership notion, which says,

Here are resources within the contours of the law. You figure out how this is
going to produce the greatest impact in terms of helping people in your particular
tribe or in your particular area.

And I committed to bringing maximum flexibility to that proc-
ess, because I think it's one that could serve as a model for an
awful lot of what we do if it turns out to be successful.

I indicated that I was very interested on following through on
the creation of a single unit within ETA to deal with issues relat-
ing to the employment and training of Native Americans, and indi-
cated that it would in fact be a single place. There were a few func-
tions, like the Inspector General function and so forth, that would
be required to be separate, but beyond that we were prepared to do
that. I was trying to make some decisions on where we would put
it. I would only say that because of a management philosophy
which tries to turn the pyramid upside down, the closer it is to me
organizationally probably the more suspect it is in terms of wheth-
er it's really important. We want to get it out close to where our
programs and customers really hit, but we will give it important
standing, because that's the way we view it.

I also indicated that we had an opportunity to select a new direc-
tor for this unit as we constitute it. The current director of our ex-
isting program has announced that he'll be stepping down, and we
indicated that we would work together to look very actively for
qualified members of the Native American community. Obviously,
we're required to find the best available person for the job, but we
made a very strong commitment to see if we couldn't find a Native
American who would fill that role.

Finally, I indicated that I was very interested, as part of this, in
getting out and seeing a lot of these provams on-site where they
exist, and, in turn, I asked for a commitwent to help me learn
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something more about Indian culture, especially business culture,since we were going to be carrying out a lot of business together,
and, frankly, I didn't know much about it. So that was a commit-
ment they made to my own education.

Finally, one of the things I did want to point out that I thought
could also be very useful in terms of building this partnership, and
that is we recently, using JTPA technical assistance funds, award-ed a grant to the California Indian Manpower Consortium, which is
a section 401 grantee, to begin putting together an electronic com-
munications network that ultimately would be intended to hook upall of our granteesI think we have something like 130 that are on
reservationsstarting probably with ETA and other resources sothat in terms of sharing best practice and information and getting
feedback, it would be as though we were all part of one community,
which is in fact the goal that we have for our partnership.So, I think we have set up a fairly ambitious agenda for our-
selves, but we feel we have a powerful new working understanding
between ETA and the council, and it is with great expectation andhope that we're moving forward.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Ross appears in appendix.)
Senator SIMON. Thank you.
Before I call on Ms. Dawson, let me note the presence of Senator

Daschle, who is a cosponsor of the original legislation that passed.
Do you have any opening comments, Senator Daschle?
Senator DASCHLE. I don't, Mr. Chairman. I thank you for holding

this hearing, and I've enjoyed listening to our witnesses and lookforward to the testimony.
Senator SIMON. Thank you.
Let me also note the presence of Pat Fahy, with the Department

of Labor, who has a very illustrious past. She once was on my staff.
[Laughter.]

Diann Dawson, the Acting Director of the Office of Family As-
sistance, Administration for Children and Families, from HHS.

Madam Director, we're pleased to have you here.

STATEMENT OF DIANN DAWSON, ACTING DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF
FAMILY ASSISTANCE, ADMINISTRATION FOR CHILDREN AND
FAMILIES, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES,
WASHINGTON, DC

MS. DAWSON. Thank you. Chairman Simon, members of the com-mittee, thank you for the opportunity to appear before you to dis-
cuss the role of the Department of Health and Human Services inthe implementation of Public Law 102-477, the Indian Employ-ment, Training, and Related Services Demonstration Act of 1992.We in the Department are committed to improving the effective-
ness of employment and training services in Indian communities,and we are actively working with the Department of the Interiorand the Department of Labor on implementation of this law.

The Office of Family Assistance within the Administration for
Children and Families administers the Job Opportunities and BasicSkills Training Program, known as JOBS. JOBS, a comprehensive
welfare-to-work program, was created by the Family Support Act of
1988. JOBS provides recipients of Aid to Families with Dependent
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Children with the opportunity to take part in activitiee that lead to
economic self-sufficiency, including job training ant: education.
JOBS also helps welfare recipients gain access to vital 3upportive
services such as child care and transportation.

State governments generally have responsibility for administer-
ing the JOBS programs. However, under the Family Support Act,
Federally recognized Indian tribes and Alaskan Native organiza-
tions may operate their own Je'S programs for members who re-
ceive AFDC. Currently, 77 Indian tribes, Alaskan Native organiza-
tions, and tribal consortia operate JOBS programs. In fiscal year
1993, these grantees received nearly $7 million to operate their
JOBS programs. Funding for individual tribal grantees ranged
from $3,500 for tLe Aleutian-Pribilof Islands Association, Inc., to
$1.5 million for the Navajo Nation. However, the largest number of
tribes-44 percentreceived grants between $10,000 and $50,000.
We expect fiscal year 1994 funding for the tribal JOBS Program to
be slightly higher.

The Indian Employment, Training, and Related Services Demon-
stration Act of 1992, which was enacted on October 23, 1992, allows
tribes to consolidate the funding they currently receive from sever-
al Federal agencies in order to integrate their employment and
training programs and related services. JOBS funds that a tribe re-
ceives under title 4(f) of the Social Security Act can be consolidated
into a plan submitted under Public Law 102-477.

ACF staff are working with staff from the Bureau of Indian Af-
fairs, Department of the Interior, and the Employment and Train-
ing AdministrationETADepartment of Labor, on the imple-
mentation on this law. We have actively participated in a series of
meetings that began in December 1992 to ensure smooth imple-
mentation. Representatives of several tribes, including the Three
Affiliated Tribes of North Dakota, the Cook Inlet Tribal Council,
Inc., of Alaska, and the Seminole Tribe of Florida, also attended
some of these meetings. All of these tribes have expressed an inter-
est in submitting consolidated plans under the new law.

As a result of this coordination, we now have a signed Memoran-
dum of Agreement among BIA, ETA, and ACF. The MOA provides
the management framework for implementi.i.g Public Law 102-477
and specifies the roles and responsibilities of each agency with re-
spect to the statute. With staff from the other two agencies, we are
developing written guidance for tribes on plan submission and im-
plementation.

In addition, we are finalizing a single program report form and
single financial report form, as required by the statute. BIA will
send the guidance and reporting forms for review and comment to
those tribes that have expressed interest in submitting consolidated
plans.

Since the Family Support Act was enacted almost 5 yews ago,
we have always included BIA and ETA in our efforts to provide
program guidance and technical assistance to tribes through work-
shops, conferences, and on-site visits. Since enactment of Public
Law 102-477, we have continued this cooperation on technical as-
sistance activities. In September 199k,, ACF awarded a 3-year con-
tract for approximately $379,000 to ACKO, Inc., an Indian-owned
business. Under this contract, one Technical Assistance Publication
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and Operations Guide was developed and distributed to the tribes.
A second Guide on Promising Practices is near completion.

We also held four technical assistance workshopstwo in fiscal
year 1991, one held jointly with DOL in fiscal year 1992, and afourth workshop in April of this year. BIA and ETA participated in
these workshops. All tribal JOBS grantees were invited to partici-pate as well.

In addition, ACKO, Inc., in coordination with ACF staff, made
five on-site visits to provide specialized assistance in areas identi-
fied by tribal grantees and ACF staff.

I want to thank you again for the opportunity to testify this
afternoon. We look forward to continuing our close working rela-
tionship with BIA and ETA as the tribes begin to implement their
consolidated programs. We believe this law offers an excellent op-portunity to use their employment and job training funds as effi-
ciently and as effectively as possible.

[Prepared statement of Ms. Dawson appears in appendix.]
Senator SIMON. We thank you very much.
Norman De Weaver, Center for Community Change here inWashington.

STATEMENT OF NORMAN C. DEWEAVER, WASHINGTON REPRE-
SENTATIVE, INDIAN AND NATIVE AMERICAN EMPLOYMENT
AND TRAINING COALITION, WASHINGTON, DC
Mr. DEWEAVER. Thank you very much, Chairman Simon, Sena-

tor Kassebaum, and Senator Daschle. Thank you very much for
sponsoring these hearings. They mark a real turning point in the
history of Indian job training programs.

My name is Norm DeWeaver. For the last 15 years, I've had the
privilege to serve as the Washington contact point for the Indian
and Native American Employment and Training Coalition, whichis an informal information network linking tribes and urban
Indian organizations, providing job training services to their mem-bers through Federal programs.

If I may, I'd like to submit my statement for the record and
simply summarize a couple of the key points.

Senator &Am. Without objection, your prepared statement willappear in the record.
Mr. DEWEAVER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The enactment of the Indian Employment, Training, and Related

Services Demonstration Act is one of the most important mile-
stones in the history of Indian job training programs. The law,which was developed under your leadership and with the strong
support of members of the Committee on Indian Affairs, has given
tribes their first opportunity to orchestrate all their employment
and training resources in the same way, toward the same ends. The
act takes a crucial first step in bringing resources outside those ofBIA and the Indian Health Service into a self-governance frame-work, the kind of framework which the committee has tried hardto promote.

In addition, the law permits the consolidation of programs in the
way it shouldat tribal option, when tribes are ready, for thosetribes that consider this an appropriate thing to do. Enactment of
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the law has been welcomed by the tribes. There has been an enor-
mous outpouring of enthusiasm, more than I've seen in many
years, toward what can be done to really strengthen services.

Tribes are particularly enthusiastic that Assistant Secretary
Deer, Assistant Secretary Ross, and, were sure, Assistant Secre-
tary Bane, when she is confirmed by the Senatetribes are very
enthusiastic that they have personally committed themselves to
the successful implementation of this initiative. It's extremely im-
portant.

At the same time, there are some concerns which tribes are in-
terested in putting on the record in terms of where we are on im-
plementation of the law. The first concern is that Federal agencies
treat tribes as full partners in the implementation of this initia-
tive, including the development of implementation procedures and
forms. The only experience in dealing with the now separate pro-
grams simultaneously is experience at the tribal level. The Federal
agencies have generally dealt only with their own programs. The
experience in terms of how these programs fit together has been
tribal experience, and we feel strongly that that tribal experience
should be brought to bear on the development of all the implemen-
tation procedures.

In addition, we're happy to see the progress on the Federal side,
but in addition to the Federal agencies meeting with each other,
we would hope that they would begin immediately meeting with
tribes to review the guidance and forms before they go fmal to
ensure that they reflect what tribes really need and want to see in
these programs, not simply another Federal view.

Second, tribes are concerned about the pace of implementation.
Tribes have taken the deadlines in the law very seriously. Several
tribes have already submitted plans. These plans call for imple-
mentation on October 1. We are very anxious that plans be re-
viewed so that they can be approved and implemented on October
1 and tribes not be left hanging because of the fact that they met
the deadlines that are provided in the law.

Third, tribes are concerned that Federal agencies not create bar-
riers to the implementation of the law. The tribes look upon this as
a demonstration effort and certainly hope that the Federal agen-
cies will, as well, and will be able to innovate in the way these pro-
grams are provided, in part to be able, as Assistant Secretary Ross
pointed out, to provide a model for what should be done in these
programs separately, as well as what can be done in the programs
after putting them together.

Tribes are also hopeful that the "related services" aspect of the
law will be utilized. There are other programs that are very crucial
to job training, such as child care, which tribes would like to incor-
porate in their plans.

Finally, those tribes that are currently participating in the BIA
self-governance projects are very interested in having this new ini-
tiative relate very closely with their self-governance compacts. It's
a question which has been raised since the law was passed and
needs to be answered: What's the relationship between the 477 ini-
tiative and the self-governance initiative?

In closing, I'd like to raise one additional matter. Unfortunately,
this comes up last. It always comes up last. That's the matter of
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data. It really should be first, because it takes good data to run
good programs It takes good information to be able to evaluate
what these programs are doing. We currently have some serious
problems in terms of the labor market information that's available
orindian people, Indian employment conditions, conditions on
Indian reservations.

Section 17 of the law provided for a couple of initiatives to im-
prove the labor market information that's available on the Indian
population and on reservation conditions. As far as I've been able
to tell, relatively little has been done to implement these. There's a
deadline coming up in terms of a report. We would hope that the
agencies responsible for this, together with the oversight of the
committee, might implement these initiatives in terms of improv-
ing the labor market data available on the entire Indian popula-
tion, both reservation and off-reservation.

We're very encouraged and we're very pleased at the response of
the Federal agencies, particularly the Assistant Secretaries and
their attitudes toward implementing the law. Tribes are very en-
thusiastic and wish to go forward as full partners.

Thank you very much. I'd be happy to answer any questions you
might have.

[Prepared statement of Mr. De Weaver appears in appendix.]
Senator SImoN. Thank you. If I may follow through right away

with you, you said it is important that the agencies work with the
tribes in developing procedures. Is that being done?

Mr. DEWEAVER. At the moment, there's been kind of a hiatus in
the communication, and we're very anxious to have that proceed..
As I believe Assistant Secretary Ross or Assistant Secretary Deer
pointed out, and Ms. Dawson pointed out, there have been some
conversations in the past to try and help this get started. Federal
agencies have been, quite understandably, concerned about being
able to get the program under way, but it is very important that
tribal experience be brought to bear.

The tribeb have spoken in terms of some kind of work group ar-
rangement, some kind of meeting where they can share their expe-
riences before the Federal implementation procedures are finalized.
There are some procedures that have developed in the individual
programs that tribes have problems with. We want to make sure
that the procedures that tribes have problems with are not carried
over into 477. So tribes really want to get together with the Feder-
al people that have been talking with each other about this and to
share their expertise with those people in the Federal agencies.

Senator SImoN. Secretary Deer, you mentioned that 55 of the
tribes have requested to go into this program. Are these pretty rep-
resentative, or are these the larger populated tribes? Can you give
me a description of who the 55 are?

Ms. DEER. I'd like to call on Lynn Forcia, who has been working
on this. She's a member of the Bureau of Indian Affairs' staff, and
she has been in constant contact and has done much of this work.
So with your indulgence, I'd like to call on her to give more com-
plete information.

Senator SIMON. Sure.
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MS. FORCIA. Sir, of the 12 area offices of the Bureau of Indian
Affairs, 10 of them are represented by the 55 tribes that have for-
mally expressed an interest in participation in this program.

Senator SIMON. And do they tend to be larger, tiny? How repre-
sentative are they of the overall tribal situation?

Ms. FORCIA. The tribes vary quite significantly. We have very
large tribes, such as the Navajo Tribe that has passed a resolution
for participation. We have very, very small rancherias and groups
in California that have expressed an interest. The tribes range
from Alaska to Mississippi, and from Florida to tribes in Maine.

Senator &mew. All right. Thank you.
You mentioned, Secretary Deer, that this could be a model for

other triK, and Secretary Ross says it could be a model more gen-
erally. Senator Kassebaum and I both serve on the Committee on
Labor and Human Resources that has the primary responsibility in
this whole area of job training. Do you think we can, as you look at
what's happening

Let me ask this of all four of you. Can we learn lessons? Is this
something that is going to be just a unique experience for 55 tribes,
or are there things that we can learn in Topeka, Kansas, and Car-
bondale, Illinoisjust to pick two towns at random herewhere
we can do a more effective job? I'm just curious as to the reaction
of any of you who care to comment.

Ms. DEER. Yes, Senator Simon; I believe that this can be a model
demonstration. It's my understanding that in the past each Federal
program was there, and each tribe had to respond to all the rules
and regs of that particular program. I feel that with this new
Memorandum of Understanding between three Federal agencies on
this very significant program, this can be copied and utilized. Of
course, there has to be the will and the interest on the part of the
agencies, but I think having the three Assistant Secretaries here
ensures that this will be implemented in our agencies.

I would like to challenge other Federal agencies to look at what
we're doing and to think about revising their policies and proce-
dures, because what we really need to do is become a user-friendly,
customer-friendly government. In my confirmation testimony, I
mentioned that the age of Federal paternalism if over, and we
intend to consult with the tribes. The information that's now being
drafted, the policies and procedures are in draft form, but the
tribes will have the opportunity to comment and to include their
suggestions.

Senator SIMON. Under the procedures that you have adopted, if
another tribe 6 months from now wants to come in, is that possi-
ble?

Ms. DEER. I think so. We're getting a nod from your knowledgea-
ble staff person there, Mr. Montoya. [Laughter.]

Senator SIMON. Secretary Ross.
Mr. Ross. think it's an excellent question. The issue of a sort of

paternalism or patriarchy is a broad one. Many of the programs we
administer, which are pretty fragmented, attempt to ensure that
the right thing is done by prescribing how people ought to do
things, and I think the assumption in the MOU is that if you can
agree with people on what the outcome ought to be and define it
together, as partners, and hold each other accountable, then you
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can say, "Within the limits of what's legal and moral and other-
wise prescribed by the Congress, then you are the people in the
best position to figure out how to do it."

The division of labor becomes the difference between the "what,"
which we have a real interest in being part of negotiating, because
we're the investors, and the "how" being done by the folks them-
selves. To the extent that that turns out to be a more effective way
to operate, the lessons are applicable even in Detroit, Michigan,
where I come from. So I think there's a lot to be learned from this.

Senator SIMON. Ms. Dawson.
Ms. DAWSON. Well, I would like to say that I know that the Ad-

ministration and HHS are very committed to seeing this project
work. We, too, are very concerned about getting services out to the
people who need it.

In terms of employment and training, I think this is a great op-
portunity to look at how best to get these services to the Indian
populations who are now receiving these grants directly through
us. Anything that we can do that would facilitate their ability to
manage those funds, we think that this is worth studying and cer-
tainly worth looking at in terms of a model for other kinds of pro-
grams.

Senator SIMON. Mr. De Weaver.
Mr. DEWEAVER. If I may, Chairman Simon, I'd like to second

what Assistant Secretary Ross said about the implications of this,
that the idea is to concentrate on people and not paperwork. In the
past we've hadfor instance, in JTPAan enormous preoccupa-
tion with paperwork. Indian grantees, both reservation grantees
and urban Indian center grantees, are very concerned about their
people. If this demonstration can turn that around, it has enor-
mous implications. It has implications within the Indian JTPA
community for off-reservation groups, urban Indian center groups,
tribes that, for one reason or another, do not choose to use the au-
thority in 477. So that it can really be a model.

We've got to use the kind of partnership that Assistant Secretary
Deer and Assistant Secretary Ross have stressed in order to really
make this work. Once that's done, I think that will revolutionize
the way we look at Indian job training and many other Indian
services.

Senator SImoN. I thank you. I would just add, I don't think I've
ever introduced a piece of legislation that went through so quickb;,
with such unanimity. Sometimes those kinds of pieces of legisla-
tion, once they get enacted, they're not that significant, but here's
one that think maybe we can learn something not just for the
Native American community, but for our society as a whole.

Senator Kassebaum.
Senator KASSEBAUM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would just like

to add to that comment that so many times legislation founders be-
cause there are not capable people there who really want to give
their all to the enactment and success of carrying it through, and I
would just suggest that we're very fortunate in having the leader-
ship of Secretary Deer to head the Bureau of Indian Affairs and
Secretary Ross, who is bringing a keen understanding to some of
the sensitivities of this issue, and I think Mr. De Weaver has been
very successful in pointing that out, and Ms. Dawson as well.
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To see the three departments wanting to work together and
making decisions together, as one of you suggested, is very refresh-
ing, and while the legislation may have been the catalyst, it
wouldn't have worked if there were not the people there to carry it
out.

Senator StmoN. Absolutely.
Senator KASSEBAUM. SO I think that's really important.
I was interested, Mr. De Weaver, I think you said how important

data was and that we need to be able to have that data to help
measure results, and as one thinks of what works and what doesn't
work, it does seem to me that's terribly important. Do you have
any suggestions as far as how one goes about putting that together
in a better way?

Mr. DEWEAVER. I do have one, Senator Kassebaum, that I think
is extremely important and would mark a departure from the way
at least the Labor Department has approached the subject in the
past, and that is to look upon this in a context-specific way so that
the programs in Kansas, for instance, are judged on the basis of
what the conditions are in Kansas, not on what the conditions are
in Detroit, and the programs in Detroit are judged on what the
conditions are in Detroit.

I think we need to have a data framework for these programs
that looks at them in terms of what those local circumstances are
and what that program is doing to meet those local circumstances.
This means that we stop drawing standardized judgments on the
basis of aggregate figures for the Indian community as a whole
throughout the United States or for the population as a whole. We
need to get to a context-specific way of looking at these things.

I'm very hopeful that the evaluation which Assistant Secretary
Ross is about to make of the program will use that as one of its
general goals and guidelines. Once we can do that, I think we'll
have a much better understanding of what the programs are really
doing and whether they're succeeding or not succeeding.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Has that been a problem in the past? I see
some heads nodding yes in the audience. [Laughter.]

I would like to explore with Secretary RossI know that Secre-
tary Reich, when he visited Wichita, Kansas in August, spoke quite
a bit about one-stop shopping, and he's been very much in favor of
pulling a lot of these services together, and I think it's a good idea
myself. I'd be curious how you, as you've looked at this legeslation
in terms of that initiative and in terms of the JTPA Program with
the Native American population, are the Native American pro-
grams going to be incorporated into the one-stop shopping effort, or
is it going to continue to be a separate sort of JTPA initiative
that's already now scattered through several different agencies?

Mr. Ross. The one-stop initiative, as it's being talked about at
this point, since it's still in the development stages, would really be
to encourage States, by providing incentives local labor market by
local labor market, to begin to create places or systems, reallybe-
cause there can be many points of access on an information
systemwhere you could come in, find out what you're eligible for
from the 150-plus, or whatever it is, Federal employment and train-
ing programs, regardless of who administers them, and get good
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basic local labor market information, which would have to include,
in the case of a reservation area, that information.

It would be a place where you could get some understanding of
what your skills are. Lots of us know what we do for a living. It
would take some very creative software to help me figure out what
skills I actually have that are marketable. I would welcome such
software.

Senator KASSEBAUM. That would be true for us, too. [Laughter.]
Mr. Ross. I would never propose to assume that it would be true

for Senators, but it certainly is for Assistant Secretaries. And a
place, then, where you could get job search assistance, and if you
determined that you were going to need something more intensive,
that your skills weren't translating, that in that labor market you
weren't able to sell what you had, you'd be able to sit down with a
career counselor and work out an individual reemployment plan
that might include repacking what you have, or you might decide
you need some more training, that you've got to get a new set of
skills or upgrade your existing skills to really have something to
sell. Then, from that place, such training or service could be bro-
kered, hopefully among education and training vendors that would
be competitive, and you would have good information about how
they performed.

Now, that, of course, would be available to all Americans.
Anyone. Particularly the front-end part of it, the information and
so forth, is intended to be universal. I also think if we are able to
succeed with those that are interested in participating under this
Memorandum of Understanding, it certainly suggests taking your
resources and creating an integrated, coordinated way to help
people. It is about putting people and customers before bureaucra-.
cy and structure.

So if we're successful at both of those, I think we can say to
people, including Native Americans,

You can start to go to places and actually fmd out what your options are and get
some help in making what are very important life decisions.

Senator KASSEBAUM. Secretary Deer, do you have any observa-
tions to make on that? Do you think that will work and we can
bring in and employ that integration?

Ms. DEER. Yes; I think that it certainly will work. I'd like to
make a comment here in terms of streamlining government. We
talk a lot about red tape, but I want the record to reflect that it's
actually white tape. [Laughter.]

I really appreciate the opportunity to appear before you and to
begin this dialog as we start a whole new effort here between the
three agencies.

Senator KASSEBAUM. It's impressive, and thank you very much.
Senator SIMON. We thank all of you very much for your testimo-

ny.
Our next witnesses are J.T. Goombi, the first vice president of

the National Congress of American Indians; Lorenda Sanchez, the
California Indian Manpower Consortium; Ida Nadeau, United
Tribes of Kansas and Southeast Nebraska, from Horton, Kansas;
and Joy Hanley, Affiliation of Arizona Indian Centers, from Phoe-
nix, Arizona.
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The Chair will enter into the record a statement by Senator Ben
Nighthorse Campbell, as well as a number of other statements
from tribal leaders on their response to the legislation.

[Prepared statements of Senator Campbell and other tribal lead-
ers appear in appendix.]

Senator SIMON. Mr. Vice President, I have you listed down as the
first witness here, so I'll go ahead and call you. It is not ladies first
at this witness table here.

STATEMENT OF JOSEPH T. GOOMBI, FIRST VICE PRESIDENT, NA-
TIONAL CONGRESS OF AMERICAN INDIANS, ACCOMPANIED BY
DIANE KELLY, SECRETARY, NATIONAL CONGRESS OF AMERI-
CAN INDIANS
Mr. Goomm. Thank you, Chairman Simon, Senators. Good after-

noon. On behalf of the National Congress of American Indians, I
would like to thank the Senate Committee on Indian Affairs for
giving us this opportunity to present testimony about the future of
our jab training programs.

My name is J.T. Goombi, first vice president of the National Con-
gress of American Indians, and former chairman of the Kiowa
Tribe. I'm testifying in place of Gaiashkibos, the NCAI president,
who regrets that he could not be here this afternoon.

NCAI is the oldest, largest national federation of tribal govern-
ments representing tribal governments and the Indian and Alas-
kan Native individuals. Established in 1944, and preparing to cele-
brate our 50th anniversary, NCAI is committed to the promotion
and protection of Indian and Alaskan Native rights. It is in this
spirit that I testify today.

I should add also that President Gaiashkibos has followed very
closely the events that we are discussing from his position as a
member of the Department of Labor Indian Advisory Committee.

I'll also call on Diane Kelly, who's the Secretary of the National
Congress of American Indians and has been involved for over 17
years in the administration of employment and training programs
for the Cherokee Nation of Oklahoma, which is the second largest
tribe. She also served as the First President of the National Em-
ployment and Training Conference in 1980.

It is my understanding that the purpose of this oversight hearing
includes a review of the Department of Labor's implementation of
section 401 of the Indian Job Training Partnership Act Program
and a review of the Department's proposed plans to publish new
regulations which will affect greatly the administration of the
Indian JTPA Program.

Chairman Inouye and Chairman Simon, the Indian programs au-
thorized under this Job Training Partnership Act are designed spe-
cifically to meet the unique and diverse needs of the many tribal
governments, and the JTPA law says this clearly in section 401.
This provision contains a separate statement of findings and a sep-
arate statement of purposes, both of which are exclusively Indian
The law specifically says that programs

Shall be administered in such a manner aq to maximize the Federal commitment
to support growth and development, as detemined by representatives of the Indian
communities and groups served by this sectioa.
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The statutory language is illustrative of Congress' intent to make
available to tribes programs designed to address more effectively
the unique needs of Indian country. It is essential to the integrity
of the programs that this design be rep...Med and preserved.

The Conference Committee report which accompanied the final
language of the 1992 amendments to JTPA stated,

These changes (to the Indian language of the JTPA law) are intended to ensure
that special Native American programs directly address Native American needs and
further the development of Native American communities in ways determined by
the Native American groups themselves.

From the tribal perspective, the special nature of the Indian
IPA Program is all-important.
The law says that these resources are to be used by tribes to fur-

ther tribal objectives in ways that meet the local tribal needs. Ac-
cordingly, we believe that all regulations for our programs must be
based on that principle. .1s special Federal Indian programs, re-.
sources in JTPA should L a administered in ways consistent with
the overall Federal Indian policy. This policy includes acknowl-
edgement of the trust relationship, tribal sovereignty, and self-de-
termination.

When Congress wrote its statement of these principles into
Public Law 93-638 law two decades ago, it mandated a change in
the way the Federal Government relates to tribes. Indeed, it should
not go unmentioned that the genesis of this law was decades of ill-
conceived, inconsistent governmental actions that have created
some of the worst social and economic conditions in this country.

It is imperative that the Federal Government, through the sever-
al agencies, fulfill its responsibilities and obligations to this coun-
try's first citizens. NCAI asserts that the principles of tribal sover-
eignty and self-determination are applicable to all Federal agen-
cies. There is no special exception for the Department of Labor.

I mention all of these issues because they are all an integral part
of today's discussion about the Indian JTPA Program and how our
job training resources should be regulated.

Mr. Chairman, in January 1992, Department of Labor officials
came before the Indian JTPA Advisory Committee and said that
they had decided on a redirection for our program. No tribal
leader, no grantee had been consulted or agreed to any such redi-
rection. Labor Department officials told us that they had drafted
new regulations to impose their redirection on us. There was no op-
portunity for tribal governments or Indian organizations to be in-
volved in the writing of these regulations.

Lrbor repeatedly refused to release the actual text of these pro-
posed regulations to grantee communities. Only after this hearing
was scheduled did the DOL staff make the text available, and then
only during a closed meeting of the Advisory Committee's Work
Group on Regulations. The work group was given a 159-page docu-
ment at the start of the closed meeting and was asked for com-
ments, without any opportunity to consult with the affected tribal
governments and grantee communities at large. Most of the DOL
offices that control our funding had already approved the text of
these regulations.

NCAI asserts that the whole process by which these proposed
regulations were developed was a direct violation of the language
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in section 401(h) and (1) of JTPA law. That language requires con-
sultation on the drafting of program rules. Moreover, the Depart-
ment's actions have undermined the intent of Congress when it
passed Public Law 93-638 two decades ago and are exactly what
Congress prohibited when it passed the Indian provisions of JTPA
over 10 years ago.

I'm going to ask Diane Kelly to continue the rest of our testimo-
ny here, Mr. Chairman, with your consent.

Senator SmioN. All right. Ms. Kelly.

STATEMENT OF DIANE KELLY, SECRETARY, NATIONAL
CONGRES1 OF AMERICAN INDIANS

ME. KELIX. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and members of the com-
mittee. We are most hopeftil that we are on our way to resolving
these issues.

I would like to comment concerning a September 7, 1993 meeting
with the Assistant Secretary of Labor of Employment, which he
mentioned earlier in his statements, Douglas Ross, regarding the
Department's proposed regulations. At this meeting, we grantees
and tribes were given the opportunity to express our grave con-
cerns and objections to a process of regulation development which
precluded consultation with the grantees. We are very pleased to
report that the Assistant Secretary acknowledged the problematic
nature of this process.

We would also like to commend the Assistant Secretary for his
commitment to tribal governments and the Indian and Native
American JTPA communities to work in a true partnership what
we call a partnership. The Assistant Secretary has agreed to with-
draw from further consideration the entire package of draft regula-
tions and to engage in the appropriate consultation with the Indian
and Native American grantee community.

Certainly, the special trust relationship that exists between the
tribal governments and the Federal Government requires a strong
government-to-government relationship. We are very optimistic
that the Assistant Secretary, on behalf of the administration, will
be diligent in honoring this trust or obligation. The National Con-
gress of American Indians looks forward to participating in a part-
nership process that will not compromise the integrity of the
Indian and Native American Jobs Training Partnership Act Pro-
gram.

In closing, I would like to articulate the National Congress of
American Indians' position adopted on this issue at our last con-
vention for the record. Our adopted resolution calls on the Secre-
tary of Labor, No. 1, to meet with tribal leaders representative of
each region of the country to discuss the development, adoption,
and implementation; No. 2, to work collaboratively with tribal
leaders to design program rules for Indian Job Training Partner-
ship Act programs; No. 3, to remove all regulatory and administra-
tive barriers to the full integration of Indian JTPA resources; and
No. 4, to implement the provisions of the 1992 amendments to the
Jobs Training Partnership Act which provide for establishing a
strong, effective departmental Indian office which will primarily be
responsible for Indian employment and training funding, and to
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implement the Indian preference in employment provisions of the
amendments.

These principles are the key to enabling job training prigrams to
accomplish the objectives set forth in section 401 of the Jobs Train-
ing Partnership Act law. Your support and assistance in making
this happen is very much appreciated.

Again, the National Congress of American Indians would like to
thank you for this opportunity to appear before the two committees
today. At this time, I would answer any questions that you may
have.

[Prepared statement of Mr. Goombi appears in appendix.]
Senator SIMON. Thank you very much.
Ms. Sanchez.

do.

STATEMENT OF LORENDA SANCHEZ, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR,
CALIFORNIA INDIAN MANPOWER CONSORTIUM, SACRAMENTO,
CA

Ms. SANCHEZ. Mr. Chairman, and other distinguished members
and representatives of the committees, my name is Lorenda T. San-
chez, and I'm the executive director of the California Indian Man-
power Consortium. Our administrative office is in Sacramento, CA.
Our consortium has the responsibility for 92 reservations and 48
Indian organizations and communities throughout a 39-county area
throughout the State.

I submit for the hearing my complete testimony, which has been
submitted previously for the record.

Senator SIMON. Let me just say, I notice your statement is a
rather lengthy one. We will enter it in the record, and if you can
summarize that, we will appreciate it.

Ms. SANCHEZ. I'm going to summarize that. My primary purpose
here was to share with you that the Indian and Native American
programs across this country have many, many successful oper-
ations, and that the Department of Labor has failed in the entire
past 20 months to look at what we've done in their attempt to redi-
rect our programs. Our programs are very necessary and very suc-
cessful, and that should not be ignored by the Department of
Labor. We are very pleased with the recent commitment of Assist-
ant Secretary Ross to work with us and revisit many of the con-
cerns that we voiced over the past 20 months. We need to continue
the flexibility in any dialogue or any consideration for future regu-
lations for our Indian programs.

We also will submit for the testimony a full set of the comments,
concerns, and proposed recommendations on the current and the
proposed draft regulations that were submitted to the Department
of Labor.

We're very concerned that some of the draft regulations and the
proposed changes in the cost classifications would hinder our pro-
grams significantly. One of the points that I do want to make out
of the testimony that was submitted is represented by the stack of
papers that I have before me. The proposed language in the regula-
tions in regard to cost classifications would have required that our
10 field offices, field staff that work with delivering services, would
have been required to fill out their time sheets with supporting
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documentation, which is represented by this stack of papers here,
in order to meet the accountability language that was proposed in
those JTPA regulations.

It's very critical that the Department of Labor look to the Native
American grantees, the directors, and the program operators in
any such design of our programs. They have not worked in our pro-
grams, they do not know or realize what the impact of some of
their proposed actions would result in at the local level. This par-
ticular function would require anywhere from 45 minutes to two
hours per staff person each week in order to account for time,
taking away from services that could be provided to clientsvery
needed services in many of our communities. That cannot be ig-
nored, so in the dialogue that we have in the future it is going to
be critically important that we are involved.

There was much discussion previously on Public Law 102-477,
and I'd like to just comment that the program is focused right now
on tribal governments. We cannot not forget in any redirection,
any regulations, or any programs that are desigRed for Indians in
regard to job training the people who live in the urban and rural
communities who do not choose to reside, on their homelands, but
go into these areas to seek a better way of life, and I hope that in
anything that we do in the future that all Indians, whether they
reside on or off-reservation, in rural or in urban communities, are
included.

I'd like to also state that we fully support the actions of the As-
sistant Secretary to withdraw the draft regulations and begin the
consultation process with the Native American communities
throughout this country as well as the Employment and Training
Council.

We also would like to offer the grantee input. We have hundreds
and hundreds of years of combined experience from the grantee
community, and we will eagerly provide that input to the Depart-
ment.

In closing, I would like to say that this is the right time for a
partnership, and there's no better place to start than with this new
Administration. I feel certain that we can overcome the barriers of
the past and work in partnership to meet the challenges of the
future. We are not nations divided, because we're representative of
many tribes. We differ from program to program because of our in-
dividuel circumstances across this country; however, we are united
because we share similar histories, values, philosophies, ideologies
and goals for our people. I thank you for allowing me to provide
comment, and we commend your support both in the legislation for
the Public Law 102-477 and for the Job Training Partnership Act.

[Prepared statement of Ms. Sanchez appears in appendix.]
Senator SIMON. We thank you, Ms. Sanchez.
Ms. Nadeau.

STATEMENT OF IDA NADEAU, EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING DI-
RECTOR, UNITED TRIBES OF KANSAS AND SOUTHEAST NE-
BRASKA, HORTON, KS

MS. NADEAU. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'd also like to thank
Senator Kassebaum for her introduction. My name is Ida Nadeau,
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and I've been the employment and training director for United
Tribes of Kansas and Southeast Nebraska for the past 16 years. I
thank you for taking the opportunity to visit with us today, and I
know your time is limited. I request that my entire testimony be
submitted, and I'll just cover a few brief items.

Senator SIMON. Without objection, your prepared statement will
appear in the record.

Ms. NADEAU. I would like to express a few views of my board of
directors on the importance of the Indian Job Training Program to
the tribes and the people that we serve in Kansas and Nebraska.
United Tribes is a very diversified grantee in that we not only
serve four small Indian tribes; we also serve urban areas and iso-
lated farming communities. So we see a little bit of each of the ac-
tivities.

It's been my pleasure in the past 16 years to watch two tribes in
particularthe Sac & Fox Tribe of Missouri and the Iowa Tribe of
Kansas and Nebraskagrow from 7 employees to 85 employees
and to go from a small rented building to a 2,000-acre complex. All
of this has been possible because of the Department of Labor Em-
ployment and Training Program. Sixty-eight percent of the employ-
ees that are employed by these two tribes have been trained using
Department of Labor funds. There's not one tribal household on
those two reservations that have not had their lives or a member of
their family's improved by the Indian Employment and Training
Program, simply because the tribes have been able to determine
themselves what the employment and training needs of their own
communities are, utilizing existing resources. They need to be able
to maintain the flexibility to serve the communities that they rep-
resent.

I'm very happy and my board of directors is very happy to hear
that the new Assistant Secretary of Labor for Employment and
Training, Doug Ross, shares our concern that our programs fit the
needs of the people that we serve. We need to not look at grantees
or tribes, but to look at the individuals themselves.

We have been in the employment and training business for
nearly 20 years, and we know and are very glad that the Assistant
Secretary understands that our experience is important in imple-
menting the services of our programs, and we are very encouraged
at the commitment to approach the program in a partnership
rather than a paternalistic basis. The Department of Labor needs
to understand that we are the one-stop shopping for Native Ameri-
cans. We not only deal with employment and training needs, but
other needs that their families have. It's hard to get someone inter-
ested in a job when they don't know how they're going to feed their
children that night. We are doing these things now.

We now have the opportunity under the partnership that Assist-
ant Secretary Ross has imposed to take a close look at improving
our programs. The monitoring program that we have now does not
take into consideration our individual clients. I was also happy to
hear that Secretary Ross will be visiting grantees. I like to tell the
story about the Fed rep that called wanting to know which bus to
take from the Kansas City Airport to Horton, KS. Well, you don't
take a bus to get to Horton, KS. I don't really tell this as a joke,
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but as an example of how out of touch the Department of Labor is
with the grantees that they're responsible for monitoring.

We're very excited about the commitment of Assistant Secretary
Ross to work in a true partnership end are very eager to work with
this process. His commitment has given us new hope for the Job
Training Partnership Act.

That concludes my testimony.
[Prepared statement of Ms. Nadeau appears in appendix.]
Senator SIMON. We thank you very much.
Ms. Hanley.

STATEMENT OF JOY HANLEY, DIRECTOR, AFFILIATION OF
ARIZONA INDIAN CENTERS, PHOENIX, AZ

MS. HANLEY. I'd like to submit my testimony in its entirety, and
I will attempt to summarize.

Senator SIMON. Without objection, your prepared statement will
appear in the record.

Ms. HANLEY. My name is Joy Hanley. I'm a member of the
Navajo Nation, and I would like to thank the Senate Committee on
Indian Affairs for inviting me to testify before you today.

Presently I'm the director of the affiliation of Arizona Indian
Centers, which is located in Arizona. We provide Jobs Training
Partnership Act programs to Native Americans that live off the
reservation in 11 rural counties in Arizona. My previous experience
has been as a school teacher. I was an administrator for the educa-
tion department for the Navajo Nation, and the former vice presi-
dent and president of Navajo Community College. So when I came
to my job, I was really very happy, because I looked at the opportu-
nities that the job training programs offered.

The only part that I was perplexed about was I was astounded at
the paperwork, the redtape, and the bureaucracy involved in the
daily operation of the programs. At that time we operated CETA
programs, and in the transition to JTPA, although there were
many, many positive changes with the law and the regulations, the
unfortunate and burdensome part is that the redtape and the bu-
reaucracy also followed into JTPA.

I'd like the committee to know that I truly believe that the em-
ployment and training programs are of utmost importance in
Indian country. In Arizona we have the largest Indian reservation
population in the country. Unfortunately, because of poor economic
conditions that exist on many of these reservations, a large number
of Indian people leave their homes on their reservations and mi-
grate into the urban areas in search of employment and education-
al opportunities. Because of the Indian and Native American JTPA
programs in the urban areas, we are able to provide many of these
people hope and opportunities for a better life.

In the past, I and many Indian grantees have been extremely
frustrated with the Department of Labor's arbitrary and capricious
manner in effecting our program. Today I'm pleased to tell you
that I have a renewed spirit, because last week members of the
Native American Advisory Committee work group had a very suc-
cessful meeting with the newly appointed Department of Labor As-
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sistant Secretary, Doug Ross. I won't reiterate what went on at
that meeting. You've already heard it three or four times.

But, again, I'm very, very happy and very pleased, and I was
very pleased to hear his comments, because I think one of the
major things that I am concerned is in the way we evaluate and
make programs accountable. I do believe in accountability, as do
other Ir. 'ism grantees, but, unfortunately, the measures that we
have rigii now for measuring our accountability do not measure
our success with our Indian clients or participants, but they meas-
ure our ability to maintain elaborate, overregulated, well-docu-
mented files and records and have no reference as to what the end
result is, what effect the programs have on the lives of these people
that go through our programs, the effect that these programs have
on the community or anything else, but just how well documented
our files are. I think it's really unfortunate, and I was, again, very
pleased that Secretary Ross was interested in looking at an end
product: What is it we want to do?

As an old educator, you know many times you develop methods
for your classroom. In running these programs, many times I felt
like I was a teacher aide and the teacher sat in Washington, and I
was the technician that was given all of these little things on how
to do ithow to do this, how to do that. You went one, two, three,
four, five, your files had to have this, this, this, and this in this
order, and it didn't really talk about the people we are attempting
to affect or the people that we do affect.

Our JTPA programs are different than other JTPA programs,
and the reasons for this are simple. We have vested interests as
Indian people, because we operate programs in our own communi-
ties for our families and our friends. We understand the problems
and the issues because many of us have experienced and faced
similar problems and issues. All of the staff at my organization are
Native American. Two of our top staff were originally SETA par-
ticipants, and they've been there for 18 years.

/ would like to thank the committee for their efforts and support
of the Indian and Native American JTPA programs and for allow-
ing me the opportunity to speak with you this afternoon. In conclu-
sion, I'm looldng forward to a positive working relationship with
the new Assistcuit Secretary, Doug Ross, and the Department of
Labor.

Thank you.
[Prepared statement of Ms. Hanley appears in appendix.]
Senator SIMON. I thank you. Let me just add, when you say in

your testimony,
I am in a dilemma. We had been encouraged by the Department of Labor to

enroll and provide services to clients who test below the 7th grade level. Because we
did just that, we missed one of our performance standards,

This is a problem, not just in your case, but in the JTPA Pro-.
gram generally. We're trying to encourage programs, not just, as
we say, cream. Don't just take the easy to employ, but take those
who are harder to employ. But that does mean that you're not
going to be able to brag about how many people you have em-
ployed, and the performance will inevitably drop a little bit.

What I hear from your testimony, among other things, is that
the appointment of Assistant Secretary of Labor Doug Ross and his

4 6



22

involvement has improved the situation. Is that correct? Any of
you who wish to answer. Is that correct, that Secretary Ross' inter-
est and attitude has been an improvement over what you have had
in the past? I'm not knocking anyone, but is that correct?

Ms. SANCHEZ. Yes; very correct. In fact, it's like night and day,
the difference, overnight.

Senator SIMON. And what makes the difference between that
night and day?

Ms. SANCHFZ. I feel we've been subjected to a paternalistic treat-
ment at the grantee level, and everything's coming from the De-
partment of Labor on what programs you're going to operate, who
you're going to serve, and it's by people who don't live in our com-
munities, people who have never had to deal or work with some of
the clients, aren't familiar with the needs of the communities. Now
Assistant Secretary Ross has sort of opened the door and said,
"Tell me. Educate me. Sensitize me to who your people are, what
your needs are," and was willing to look at those concerns, those
issues, and design and implement a program from the grassroots
level up to his office.

Senator SIMON. So when you say that he said, "Tell me what you
want"and this is for the benefit of anyone from any of the de-
partments who may be here so the word gets backwhat you want
is someone who will listen and then respond, not somebody who is
just going to come down and say, "You have to do one, two, three,
four."

They're nodding their heads here. I can't get that into the
record.

Ms. KELLY. That is correct, Mr. Simon.
Senator SIMON. Pardon?
Ms. KEUX. That is correct.
Senator SmtoN. Okay.
Ms. NADEAU. I think just the idea that he has withdrawn the

proposed draft regulations and recognizes that grantees with many,
many years of experience need to be involved in drafting any regu-
lations indicates to us that he has a real concern about individual
programs.

Senator SIMON. Let me just, because you are from Kansasmy
colleague Senator Kassebaum has been very interested in these
programs, has been very helpful on our Labor and Human Re-
sources Committee, too, in this field, and I just thought you should
know that, being from Kansas.

Let me add, to all of you, one of the reasons that you have Mem-
bers of the House and the Senate is when you find Government
agencies aren't responsive, don't hesitate to get in touch with us.
That's why we're here. We want to be of help, and we want to
handle it delicately so you don't get in trouble with an agency that
you have to work with, and I understand the problems there. But
we're eager to hear from you, and I'm going to make sure that
Doug Ross hears about your testimony, because I think it is a trib-
ute to him.

We thank you for your testimony. Any suggestions you have as
we move alongbecause I think what we're doing on the reserva-
tions is something that really can be of help, as I indicated to the
earlier witnesses, much beyond the reservations. I think we have a
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chance to see if we can't do a better job of
these programs.

Thank you all very, very much.
[Whereupon, at 4:33 p.m., the committees

vene at the call of the Chair.]
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APPENDIX

ADDITIONAL MATERIAL SUBMnTED FOR THE RECORD

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DIANN DAWSON, ACTING DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF FAMILY
ASSISTANCE ADMINISTRATION FOR CHILDREN AND FAMILIES

Chairman Inouye, Chairman Simon, members of the committee and subcommit-
tee, thank you for the opportunity to appear before you to discuss the role of the
Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) in the implementation of Public
Law 102-477, the Indian Employment, Training and Related Services Demonstration
Act of 1992. We, in the Department, are committed to improving the effectiveness of
employment and training services in Indian communities, and we are actively work-
ing with the Department of the Interior and the Department of Labor on implemen-
tation of this law.

The Office of Family Assistance within the Administration for Children and Fam-
ilies (ACF) administers the Job Opportunities and Basic Skills Training Program,
known as JOBS. JOBS, a comprehensive welfare-to-work program, was created by
the Family Support Act of 1988. JOBS provides recipients of Aid to Families with
Dependent Children (AFDC) with the opportunity to take part in activities that lead
to economic self-sufficiency, including job training, work, and education. JOBS also
helps welfare recipients gain access to vital supportive services, such as child care
and transportation.

State governments generally have responsibility for the administration of JOBS.
However, under the Family Support Act, federally recognized Indian Tribes and
Alaska Native Organizations may operate their own JOBS programs for members
who receive AFDC. Currently, 77 Indian Tribes, Alaska Native Organizations and
Tribal consortia operate JOBS programs. In fiscal year 1993, these grantees received
nearly $7 million to operate their JOBS programs. Funding for individual Tribal
grantees ranged from $3,500 for the Aleutian Pribiof Islands Association, Inc. to
$1.5 million for the Navajo Nation. However, the largest number of Tribes, 44 per-
cent, receive grants between $10,000 and $50,000. We expect fiscal year 1994 funding
for the Tribal JOBS programs to be slightly higher.

The Indian Employment, Training and Related Services Demonstration Act of
1992, which was enacted on October 23, 1992, allows Tribes to consolidate the fund-
ing they currently receive from several Federal agencies in order to integrate their
employment and training programs and related services. JOBS funds that a Tribe
receives under title IV-F of the Social Security Act can be consolidated into a plan
submitted under Public Law 102-477.

ACF staff are working with staff from the Bureau of Indian Affairs (BIA), Depart-
ment of the Interior, and the Employment and Training Administration (ETA), De-
partment of Labor, on the implementation of Public Law 102-477. We have actively
participated in a series of meetings that began in December of 1992 to ensure
smooth implementation of Public Law 102-477. Representatives of several Tribes, in-
cluding the Three Affiliated Tribes of North Dakota, the Cook Inlet Tribal Council,
Inc. of Alaska, and the Seminole Tribe of Florida, also attended some of these meet-

(25)
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ings. All of these Tribes have expressed an interest in submitting consolidated plans
under the new law.

AB a result of this coordination, we now have a signed Memorandum of Agree-
ment (MOA) among BIA, ETA, and ACF. The MOA provides the management
framework for implementation of Public Law 102477 and specifies the roles and re-
sponsibilities of each agency with respect to that statute. With staff from the other
two agencies, we are developing written guidance for Tribes on plan submission and
implementation. In addition, we are fmalizing a single program report form and a
single financial report form, as required by the statute. BIA will send the guidance
and reporting forms for review and comment to those Tribes that have expressed
interest in submitting consolidated plans.

Since the Family Support Act was enacted almost 5 years ago, we have always
included BIA and ETA in our efforts to provide program guidance and technical as-
sistance to Tribes through workshope, conferences and on-site visits. Since enact-
ment of Public Law 102-477, we have continued this cooperation on tP",nfeal assist-
ance activities:

In September 1990, ACF awarded a 3-year contract for approximately ki.s79,000 to
ACKCO, Inc., an Indian-owned business. Under this contract, one technical assist-
ance publication, an operations guide, was developed and distributed to the Tribes.
A second guide, on promising practices, is near completion.

We also held four technical assistance workshops: two in fiscal year 1991, one held
jointly with DOL in fiscal year 1992, and a fourth workshop in April of this year.
BIA and ETA participated in these workshops. All Trihal JOBS grantees were invit-
ed to participate, as well.

In addition, ACKCO, Inc., in coordination with ACF staff, made five on-site visits
to provide specialized assistance in areas identified by the Tribal grantees and ACF
staff

Thank you again for the opportunity to testify this afternoon. We look forward to
continuing our close working relationship with BIA and ETA as the Tribes begin to
implement their consolidated programs. We believe this law offers Tribes an excel-
lent opportunity to use their employment and job training funds as efficiently and
effectively as possible.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. BEN NIGHTHORSE CAMPBELL, U.S. SENATOR FROM
COLORADO

Thank your Mr. Chairman. With the enactment of the Job Training Partnership
Act amendments last year there has been significant concern from the Native
American community regarding the implementation of the amendments and the po-
tential impact the craft regulations would have on the Native American programs.

It is my understanding that Labor officials had developed a package of draft regu-
lations that would severely undermine the unique needs and program effectiveness
of Native American grantee programs. Over the course of this year my office has
received many letters from Native Grantees expressing the draft regulations were,
for the most part, developed with little or no consultation and input from the grant-
ee community.

In section 401 of the Job Training Partnership Act amendments enacted by Con-
gress last year, it is clear that the goal of these amendments is to address the
unique needs of Native American grantee programs. This is made very clear by the
creation of a permanent advisory council whose responsibility is to solicit the news
of a wide variety of Indian tribes and advise and make recommendations to the Sec-
retary with respect to the design and implementation performance standards.

In my home state of Colorado the three Native American grantees were awarded
a total of $750,000 during fiscal year 1993. Although this is not an astounding
amount, each expressed their concern that the draft regulations would not insure
the increased employment of Indian people.

While I am pleased to hear that these "draft regulations" will not go forward, I
would like some assurances that Department of Labor officials will make a concert-
ed effort to develop regulations with the close consultation and input from the
Native American Grantee community.

In closing, I would like to submit a letter from the Denver Indian Center as part
of my statement.

Thank You.
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pEVVER.INDIANCEN.TER

July 1, 1993

The Honorable Senator Ben Nighthorse Campbell
United States Senate
Washington, D. C. 20510

Dear Senator Campbell,

Your assistance is requested in resolving an issue between the
U.S. Department of Labor (DOL) and Indian and Native American
grantees funded under Section 401.of the Job Training Partnersnip
Act (JTPA).

The issue is simple. DOL has developed new regulations for
the Indian and Native American programs which would threaten and
dilute existing program effectiveness and would not enhance the
outcomes of our training programs. Furthermore, the proposed
regulations would not insure the increased employment of Indian and
Native American people.

In spite of repeated testimony and letters from the Indian and
Native American community opposing the proposed rules changes, DOL
representatives arrogantly announced at a national grantee meeting
that the draft regulations are being submitted to the Office of
Management and Budget in July and may be published in the Federal
Register in early August.

It should be pointed out that the new JTPA amendments passed
last year by the Congress do not require an overhaul of the
regulations for the Section 401 Indian programs. I am therefore
requesting your assistance in having the Congressional Committees
with jurisdiction over Indian JTPA programs hold oversight hearings
on the regulations to obtain relevant testimony on these issues
directly from Indian and Native American grantees.

For your information, I have enclosed a summary of the issues
at stake.

Thank you for your assistance.

Since

Hamilt
Chairman of the Board of Directors

DH/ajm
cc; Files

Enclosures
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STATEMENT OF '..14)A. 11Weel.Mit ASSISTANT SECRETARY - INDIAN
AFFAIRS., DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR, AT THE JOINT OVERSIGHT
HEARING BEFORE THE COMNITTE" ON INDIAN AFFAIRS, AND THE
SUBCOVM1TTEE ON EMPLOYMENT AND PRODUCTIVITY, COMMITTEE ON
LABoR AND HUMAN RESOURCES, uNITED STATES SENATE, 0N THE
IMPLEMENTATION OF PUBLIC LAW 102-477, THE INDIAN EMPLOYMENT,
TRAINING AND RELATED SERVICES DEMONSTRATION ACT OF 1992."

September 15, 1993

Good afternoon Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committees. I

am pleased to be here today to discuss the status of the
implementation of Pub. L. 102-477, the Indian Employment,
araining and Related Services Demonstration Act of 1992.

Public Law 104-477 provides tribal governments with the
option to integrat their various federally-funded
employment, training, and related services into a single,

coordinated, comprehensive program. In order to implement
this Act, the Departments of Labor, Health and HUnan

Services, and the Interior are in the process of forging a

new working relationship. Since Deceaber of 1992, these
agencies have been working together to combine their

resources and expertise to effectively implement Pub. L. 102-

477. As required by the law, the Department of the Interior

is coordinating this effort.

In March of this year, we sent a letter to all 516 federally

recognised tribes and Alaskan Native villages informing then

of the enactment of Pub. L. 102-477. A copy of the law was
enclosed for their ready reference. At the sama time, we
solicited their input towards implementation of this Act. On
July 30, an announcement was published in the Federal

Register inviting resolutions from tribes interested in

participating in this demonstration program. Me have
received 55 tribal resolutions from tribes wishing to
participate in Fiscal Year 1994.
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The Federal agencies participating in this pilot program ars
curiantly meeting weekly in order to complete the neceset.ny
steps to ensure timely implew-ountion. The me crandum of
Understanding has recently been signed by the participating
departments. We are also in the process of developing a
single report form which will reduce the time and cost tribes
erpend to administer the demonstration program. In addition,
vs are in the process of developing formal guidance for
tribes to follow in preparation of their proposals for
participation in the program. This has been the subject of
several meetings currently scheduled among the Federal
agencies participating in implementing this Act.

we strongly believe in the goals of Pub. L. 102-477 and fully
support the demonstration project. This project could serve
as a model for other Bureau of Indian Affairs programs as we
strive to reduce reporting requirements, reduce regulatory
constraints, and other administrative burdens at the tribal
level.

This concludes my prepared statement. I will be happy to
answer any questions the Committee may have.

73-554 0 - 94 - 2
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STATEMENT OFOSSIMONSMINegrili
AsSISTANT SECRETARY OF LABOR
FOR EICKAYMENT AND TRAINING

BEFORE THE
COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS

AND THE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON EMPLOYMENT AND PRODUCTIVITY
OF THE COMMITTEE ON LABOR AND HUMAN RESOURCEs

UNITED STATES SENATE

September 15, 1993

Mr. Chairmen and Members of the Indian Affairs and Labor and

Human Resources Committees:

I appreciate the opportunity to appear before you tol:My at

this oversight hearing on the Department of Labor's admini-

stration of training and employment programs for Indians and

other Native Americans.

Native American programs are authorized by Section 401 of

the Job Training Partnership Act. The programs aro designed to

improve the economic well-being of Native American groups such as

Indians, Eskimos, Aleuts, and Native Hawaiians through the

provision of job training, work experience, and other employment-

related services and opportunities that aro intended to enable

participants to obtain permanent, unsubsidized jobs. The

Department of Labor allocates funds for Section 401 programs

through formula grants to Indian tribes and other Native American

groups.

Mr. Chairmen, your letter of invitation asked that I

specifically address the Department's plans for publishing new

regulations for Section 401 programs. We aro going to sake a

fresh start on these regulations. Any prior drafts of proposed
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revisions to the, Section 401 regulations are now off the table.

We will be working closely with the Native American Employment

and Training Council in the development of now regulations to

implement the statutory changes required by the Job Training

Reform Amendments of 1992 and update the current regulations,

which were issued in 1983, to incorporate Federal.requirements

for recipients of Federal funds that have been promulgated since

that date. The proposed regulatory changes will be thoroughly

discussed with the Council and we will keep the Committees

informed of our progress in developing the new regulations.

I also intend to launch an independent evaluation of the

Section 401 program and will seek the Native American community's

collaboration and assistance on this evaluation.

will now turn to several other topics of interest to the

Committees, beginning with implementation of Public Law 102-477,

the Indian Eaployment, Training and Related Services Demon-

stration Act of 1992. For some months now, we have been working

extensively with the staff of the Departments of Interior and

Health and Human Services to develop the single report format for

tribes to submit their demonstration project plans, and the

single report format for program expenditures.

Public Law 102-477 also requires a Memorandum of Under-

standing between the Departments of Labor, Interior, and Health

and Human Services that I am pleased to announce I signed late

last week. This Memorandum of Understanding will be the vehicle

to forge a partnership to develop new, flexible approaches to
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employment and training programs for Indians and other Native

Americans.

The new law and the Memorandum of Understanding will allow

tribal governments to request waivers by the Departments of

Interior, Health and Human Services, and Labor of any regulation,

policy, or procedure promulgated by the respective Department

that serves as a barrier to the integration of employment and

training programa. Waivers may be granted if they are consistent

with the purposes of Public Law 102-477 and with JTPA. It is my

intention to be as flexible as possible in granting Department of

Labor waivers under the Memorandum of Understanding.

A Native American Employment and Training Council advises

the Department of Labor on a broad range of activities associated

with Section 401 and other programs providing services to Native

Americans. I believe that it is essential that the Council and

the Departsent become partners in working to improve the effec-

tiveness of services to our Native American customers. I would

like to develop a relationship with the Council and the grantees

it represents that is characterized by honesty, trust, and open

coumunication. The Council has boon chartered for a two-year

period, and its seventeen members were appointed by Secretary

Reich on July 9 of this year. We view the Council as the primary

resource for advice and recommendations from the Native American

community.

The Job Training Reform Amendments of 1992 amended JTPA

Section 401 to require that the Department of Labor "designate a
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single organisational unit that shall have as its primary

responsibility the administration of all Native American programs

authorized under the Act." I am currently considering how best

to structure and locate such a unit within the Eaployment and

Training Administration's organization. While / intend to

consolidate functions to the extent that is consistent with the

JTPA Aeondments, so that Native American grantees will have a

single point of contact, there aro some constraints. For

example, the Office of the Inspector General will continue to

have independent auditing and oversight responsibilities with

respect to the Native American grantees.

I strongly Wailer, that effective comaunication needs to be

an integral part of our partnership with Native American

grantees. We have awarded a special grant to tho California

Indian Manpower Consortium, a Section 401 grantee, to assist the

Department in the identification and dissemination of best

practices and in the development and testing of an electronic

communications network. This electronic network will permit

grantees and Native American Employment and Training Council

members to coumu.icato instantly with the Department of Labor and

with each other. The networ% will offer such features as

electronic mail; storing and forwarding files such as

descriptions of programs that represent "best practices";

electronic reporting; and electronic and video conforencing.

The nw communications system will allow grantees to receive

information instantly instead of the two weeks it currently takes
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for mail to reach some remote reservations and Alaskan villages.

Grantees will also be able to search libraries of files and

databases for information on how to do their jobs better and how

their programs compare with the national average or other

programs in their area.

Mr. Chairmen, this concludes my prepared statement. At this

time I would be pleased to answer any questions that you or other

committee members may have.
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September 2, 3993

California Indian Manpower Conaortitun, Inc.
Cameral Mks

4153 Northate BotslaVArd
Sacramento, California 93814

(014)1110-0115

The Honorable Doug Ross
Assistant Secretary of Labor
United Stets.. Department of Labor
200 Constitution Avenue, N.W.
Room S-2307
Washington, D.C. 20210

Dear Secretary Ross:

On behalf of the Native American grantees who have provided
their comments and recommendations regarding the draft proposed
regulations, enclosed please find a summary of those comments
and recommendations for your review and consideration. This
summary is presented for discussion at your meeting scheduled
for September 7, 1993 with members of the regulations work group
of the Native American Employment and Training Council.

It is our understanding that certain staff at tha U.S.
Department of Labor feel that the objections being voiced to the
proposed regulations are those of only a handful of Native
American grantees. This is not the case,

Numerous requests have been made over the last twenty months by
many cf the Native American grantees to be involved in
meaningful dialogue with the U.S. Department of Labor on any
proposed "redirection" and, more recently, on proposed
regulations. However, these requests have been to no avail.
Therefore, grantees were left with no alternative but to obtain
a copy of the full text of the proposed draft regulations by
other moans.

After our initial review of the draft proposed regulations since
they were obtainee and circulated throughout the Native American
grantee community, numerous meetings and discussions have been
held among the grantees. Input was provided by more than 75% of
the currant Native American grantees at meetings held at the
local, state, regional, and national levels. Grantees who were
unable to attend meetings in person provided their input either
verbally or in writing.

t
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The Honorable Doug ROMP
September 2, 1993
Page Two

In general, Native American grantees are concerned with how the
proposed changes in the regulations will affect the provision of
quality employment and training services to the client
pOpulation. We understand the need for certain changes in
program regulations and we feel that regulatory changes needled
to comply with recant amendments to the Job Training Partnership
Act can be implemented with minimal disruption to grantee
operations.

However, other proposed regulatory changes sass to bet proposed
for the purpose of making the Title rv programs more like the
Title II programs, which servos no purpo.. other than making it
easier for staff at the U.S. D.partasnt of Labor to monitor and
coaparo the programs. The two programs are not meant to Imo
compared and the uniqueness of the Indian and Native American
programs will be lost if this is allowed to happen. Further,
the proposed regulatory changes not required by legislation will
cause more havoc and serve only to reduce the level and quality
of services provided to Native American clients.

We greatly appreciate your taking the time to mast with the
regulations work group. We hope that this meeting will allow
for further discussions to proceed before final action is taken
regarding the proposed draft regulations. Should there be any
other inforsation that we can provide in this matter, we will be
more than happy to respond.

We invite you to visit our programs both now and in the future
so that you can see firsthand the positive results we are able
to have as a result of operations under STPA.

Sincerely,

770-'4,9)09/neAt/if
Lorenda T. Sanchez
Executive Director

Enclosure

cc: :Wave American Employment and Training Council
Nifitive American Grantees
U.S. DOL/Division of Indian and Native American Prograas

i-L-06-4-PY93
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Statement of Lorenda T. Sanchez
before the

U.S. Senate Committee on Indian Affairs
and the

U.S. Senate Committee on Labor and Human Resources
Subcommittee on Employment and Productivity

September 15, 1993

Mr. Chairnen, Mr. Vice-Chairmen, and
other distinguished members of the U S Senate

Committee on Indian Affairs and the
U.S. Senate Committee on Labor and Human Resources

Subcommittee on Employment and Productivity,
my name is Lorenda T. Sanchez and I am the

executive director of the California Indian Manpower Consortium, Sacramento,

California. I am moat honored that you have madwthe time in your busy schedules to

hear and consider the concerns I have to share with you about the U.S Department of

Labor's lack of interest and effort
to expeditiously implement provisions contained in

section 401 of the Job Training Refermimendments
and, more importantly, about the lack

of meaningful dialogue with the grantee community in the development of proposed

regulations that affect the Indian and
Native American programs and communities

throughout this Nation that are funded under the Job Training Partnership Act

Last week, Assistant Secretary of Labor Douglas R033 met with members of the

Regulations Work Group of the Native American Advisory Council. As a result of that

meeting, the draft regulations have been withdrawn from further consideration, and a

meeting will be held soon with the
Native American Employment and Training Council to

discuss regulatory changes that address the aspects of .77PA amendments directly

applicable to Indian programa,
among other supportive Actions to be considered in

relation to our programs.

We are greatly pleased that the
Assistant Secretary has taken the tine to listen

to our concerns and to respond to them.
We look forward to a cooperative, supportive

relationship in the futur. Nonetheless,
my purpose in being hre today, is to provide

you with infornation about the process of
the past twenty months in order to educate

and inform you as to why our leaders and those of us who administer Indian and Native

riivinir. van! c
6-4
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American programs have been so concerned with and opposed to the Department of Labor's

actions.

Tor the most part, the testimony I share with you today has been presented

previously to representatives of the U.S. Department of Labor during public comment

periods at meetings of the Native American Advisory Council. Rad these concerns been

received and seriously considered as they were presented, the hearing would not be

taking place today.

Hy comments will focus on both the processes followed and the products which were

generated by the Department in their dealings with the Indian and Native ANOriCSA

grantee communities. They will address the feelings and reactions of the Indian

people.

Over the past twenty months the Department of Labor and Native American Grantees

have been discussing the 'redirection" issue for Indian JTPA programs. Several public

comment periods were held to discuss the Department's 'vision" for our direction. It

seemed that this °vision" would mean the eventual dissolution of Indian programs as we

know them today. With the Indian programs more closely resembling and operating &lithe

non-Indian programs, what would be the reason for continuing the Indian programs at

all?

Unfortunately, tho "redirection° issue for Indian programa was never resolved,

and the enactment of the 1992 Job Training Reform Amendments served to complicate the

issue further. While still discussing the "redirection° of Indian programs, suddenly

the Department began discussing regulatory changes for Indian programa as well.

The Department failed to meet the requirement that consultation with the grantee

community occur during tho development of regulation.. When proposeoll regulatory

changes began to be discuseed, documents were made available by Labor to

representatives on the Native American Advisory Council with restrictions and without

circulation of the document to the grantee community. V. wondered how meaningful

consultation could occur with the Indian and Native American community when we weren't

allowed to know what regulatory changes were being proposed. Gived the Department's
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secrecy, grantees had to question the regulations being proposed end wore forced to

secure copies of the draft proposed regulations.

Native Amertcan Grantees do not object to regulatory changes required to alet the

'Nib Training Reform Amendments of 1992. However, we do object to regulatory changes

being proposed to maks the Indian programs more like the non-Indian programa. Certain

staff in tho Department seemto feel that such changes are necessary/ we wholeheartedly

disagree.

To begin. aection 401 of the Job Training Partnership Act, as amended, indicates

that Congress recognizes that there are serious unemployment and economicasadvantages

in Indian, Mask= Native, and Hawaiian Native communities.that need to be addressed

by comprehensive programa. Congress also rOOOgniVIS the unique and special

relationship between the Federal Government and Indian tribes, bands, and groups and

the need to support growth in the Indian and Native American communities as determined

by representatives of those communities. Programa and activities to be available are

not limitedto such programs and activities carried out under other provisions of JITA.

Rules, regulations, and performance standards are to be developed after consultation

with representatives of Indians and other Native Americans. Finally, the amendments

specified that the Secretary shall designate a single organizational unit that shall

have as its primary responsibility the administration of all Native American programa

authorized under this Act.

Clearly, it was the intent of Congress that Indian and Native American programa

be separate, distinct programa that reflect the needs of the Indian and Native American

communities, that are administered on a national level by staff familiar with the needs

of those communities, and with recognition of the purposes and goals of the Indian

Self-Determination and Education Asiistance Act of 1975 (the Indian Self-Determination

Act). Nor* clearly still, we in the Indian and Native American communities felt that

this intent of Congress was not being met.

It seemed that staff et the Department of Labor were selectively choosing the

amendments to JTPA that they wished to pursue. Mot only were they addressing specific
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legislative changes that affect all JTPA program operators, they also were trying to

implement unnecessary changes in overall program operations of Native American

Grantees.

We were concerned about the process that was followed by the Department-in the

development of the proposed regulations. heard other testimony to the fact that, by

the time proposed regulations are pUblished in the Federal Register they are not likely

to be revised to any grlt extent, nor are they likely to be rewritten, regardless of

comments received. By the time proposed regulations are published, they Mom been

through review by all offices within the Department as well as the Office of Management

and Budget. Therefor*, we wanted to be sure that there would be adequate time for

consultation with and input by the /ndian and Native American community before proposed

regulations began the review process within the Department.

The Indian and Native American grantee community is willingly complying with

regulatory changes resulting from the Job Training Reform Amendments as they relate to

the on-the-job training activity, the elimination of employmentgenerating services and

economic development activities, and relocation of businesses. However, the grantee

ccemanity opposes regulatory changes dealing with such issues as'cost classifications

and limitations that were proposed by the Department, tho sole purpose of which seemed

to be simplifying Department staff's review andmonitoring of all JTPA programs._ Since

Congress specifically recognizes the need for Indian and Native American programa

administered by Ind/an and Native American tribes and organizations, such programs

should not be forced to echo non-Indian programs.

The Department also totally ignored the issue of having strong Indian office

with primary responsibility for administering the provisions of th Native American

programs authorized under the Act. In fact, the draft proposed regulations even

removed authority that had been given to DINAP in the October 20, 1983 regulations, but

which authority truly was never allowed tote exercised.

Througtcut the ',races* of discussion on the "redirection ileS114, and more recent

discussion on the draft proposed regulations, input provided by Native American

44



a

41

grantees seemed to have been ignored. The Indian .3TPA Advisory Committee paper

endorsed by the Indian and Native American grantees was also ignored by the Department

(wee ixhibit 11. N. hope that all future strategies for Indian programa include our

input.

I would like to review and reiterate concerns expressed by tribal leaders as mill

as staff from the Native American Grantee community. We are appalled that the

Department should expect Indian and Native American programs to imitate non-Indian

program. Xn fact, several of the proposed changes in the regulations reflect what

Native American grantees have done for years: reviewing, relating, and rerponding to

the individual's needs for employment and training assistance. Rather than trying to

make the clients meet the activities available through the program, we have been trying

to make the prograa flexible enough to moot the needs of the clients. While we have

been accomplishing this for years through a serious assessment process, the non-Indian

programs apparently have not been conducting such assessments. Therefore, proposed

regulatory changes to the mainline programa to require individual service strategies

to be completed were unnecessarily written into the proposed Indian regulations. If we

grantees already are doing this, why must our regulations change simply because the

mainline program regulations are being changed?

Clients of the Native American Grantees are being ncouraged to seek services

from non-Indian agencies and organisations. It has been shown repeatedly in the past

that Indian and Native American clients are reluctant at best to seek services from

non-Indian agencies; they do not receive the understanding at those agencies that they

receive through our unique programs. Further, the need for specific Indian and Native

American programs was recognised when the legislation was enactedand amended; why does

the Department of Labor not recognize such need?

Although we have been told that our programs need "redirection" we have not been

told why such is needed. The reviews that have been made of TIT% programs have

centered on non-Indian program. No such review has been Conducted of the Indian and

Native American grantees but we are grouped with all JTPA programs and told that we

45



42

need change. If something is working, we ask, "Why change it?'

The Indian and Native American programa havemet with numerous sucoessos. Every

Native American Grantee would be homy to provide you with stories of success. Not

just success in dollars and cents, hot success in terms of improving the quality of

life in the Indian andNative American
community; success in helping to maks individual

clients self-sufficient but also secure in their impressions of themselves and their

capabilities. We realize that program successes must be measured to some extent in

hard numbers. Mut we &limo feel that successes should be measured in human terms.

I have provided for your review
some. information about our organisation and its

programa (pamphlet in binder and accompanying video). Our consortium serves 92

reservations and 48 Indian organizations throughout a
39 county service area in the

State of California. be have served over 20,000 Indian participants in the pest 15

years and are proud of our accomplishments as you can see in reviewing our program

materials. Mie feel that our success is in part due to our familiarity of the specific

and unique needs of all the areas we serve. Exhibit 2 is an example of ono of our mast

recent tribal surveys identifying our client and community needs. As we design our

future programa, the specific needs are addressed and
the participant outcomes will be

reflected as human success stories that are the direct result of our employment tad

training programs.

In addition, I have provided information about the Pala Avocado Project, a

project that was started with funding under the Native American Economic Stimulus

Programs in early 1979 and continued until 1982 with funding under Title VII of the

Comprehensive Employment and Training Act. As indicated in the information, this was

a highly successful project, one in which we are extremely pleased to luta* had a part

[Exhibit 3]. The Department of Labor should take stock in the success stories, such as

the Pala project. Where by ours programs have clearly
demonstrated our ability to build

on decades of earlier work in which employment and training tools were used to create

a better life for our people and a better future for our communities.

It is important that we sensitize the Department of Labor as to why we express
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ourselves in such a caring fashion. And although we aro very conscientious about our

responsibility and accountability of our programa, we aro at the same time very caring

in how we meet that obligation. This is why I share the pamphlet (Exhibit 4). The

mini-chart describes traditional Indian values and non-Indian values. Inside there is

a medicine wheel which outlines the four races and elements that must be respected

equally for their gift of life and the force of graces which are all part of the same

human family. It is included in our testimony packet today to enlighten you about how

we as native people look and walk through life.

Many Indian .ITeA programs are operated with respect to both Sets of values. I

would hope that the Department would educate themselves and try to understand Indian

people, why we do the things we do; why we say the things we say. And why we feel so

strongly about what the Department has been trying to do to our JTE,A programs.

We realize that there is always room for improvement. But change for change sake

is simply not justified. I mentioned earlier that certain proposed regulatory changes

would adversely affect our TIPA program. An just ono example, I have with me a stack

of tine studies completed by my sITPA program staff. This same amount of paperwork will

be generated every two weeks if the proposed cost classifications and limitations are

allowed and imposed. It simply does not make sense for my staff to spend their time

keeping such a detailed account of their daily functions in order to report their time

correctly at the end of each pay period. More tine will be spent keeping track of time

spent on their various functions than in providing services to clients who need our

assistance. And there would be absolutely no benefit for any staff member to do this

other than simply to meet the Department's views regarding cost categories and

limitations on expenditures. The revision of our current cost categories would result

in additional expenses to modify our accounting and data collection systems, we believe

this is unnecessary and not Cost effective.

In applying the proposed cost categories to our program operations overall, we

wc..141 be placed in the situation of having to close at least two of our field offices

and reducing up to eight of our JIPA staff positions (Exhibit 5)
. Labor needs to keep
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in mind that mainlicso programa have funding levels that allows then to have specialized

Staff devoted to the various program functions and activities they operate: staff to

deal specifically with on-the-job training activity, staff to deal specifically with

classroom training, staff to deal specifically with job search training, staff to deal

specifically with intake, outreach, anent, or eligibility determination.

Native American Grantee. receive such limited funding that our staff members must

be able to deal with all program activities, from intake and assessment through

employment or training through job development and job placement. Thus, it simply does

not make sense to impose new cost categories and coat limitations on our programs when

the current cost categories exhibit the flexibility of the Indian and Native American

programs.

In comment on the implementation of P.L. 102-477, the Indian Employment, Training

and Related Services Demonstration Act of 1992, we are concerned that an

interdepartmental memorandum of agreement has not yet been entered into. Since no such

agreement has been finalized and no instructions have been issued to tribes, a barrier

has been created in the tribe's process for developing and submitting a plan, designing

the operating system, or preparing for the reporting requirements. With no agreement

yet finalized between the participating departments, and with no guidance issued from

the Department of the Interior, how are tribes to be expected to take action?

We have a number of tribes interested in participating in the demonstration

project through a consortium effort. However, we had been informed by staff at the

Department of Labor that no J7PA funds will be allowed to be used in a demonstration

grant unless all 92 tribes in our consortium will participate. We think that.this is

not the intent of the legislation. No believe the decision to participate in such

demonstration project is up to the tribes.

We understand that the Assistant Secretary will be reviewing the status of the

implementation of programs under P.L. 102-477 and will sign the pending agreement

between the Departments. War look forward to his support in this process as well

The responsibility of the Department is not to put up barriers for Native
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American Grantees but to help us design our programs in such a manner that we canniest

the needs of our communities. We do not wish to be in the role of adversary with the

Departrent. If this occurs, it will not be the Department or even the staff of the

employment and training programs that will be affected - it will be our individual

clients who will suffer. Seversl weeks ago I had an opportunity to visit one of our

Indian communities and was so dismayed by what I saw. It was a picture of poverty and

despair. My thoughts were disheartening because I could see what this smallcommunity

would look like if the Labor Department were to pull their small allocation. I cried

and made a commitment to work not only for the members of our consortium, but for all

Indian communities.

W. need to have a consultative, cooperative relationship with the Department,

wherein our input iS respected and considered. The recommendations made by the

Advisory Council, by grantees during the public comment perioda held over the course

of the past twenty months, and through this hearing need to be considered seriously by

the Department of Labor.

Until the recent meeting with Assistant Secretary R033, there had been no change

in philosophy on the part of Department staff regarding either the 'redirection" issue

or the draft proposed regulations. we now have a ray of hope.

At this time, we fully support the actions of the Assistant Secretary to withdraw

the draft regulations and begin a consultation process with the Native American

Employment and Training Council. Such consultation must include review of the

positive aspects of the programs operated by Native American grantees to determine if

major changes are essential. We know that the grantee CommUnity will provide input

readily and eagerly if they know that it will be considered earnestly by Deportment

staff.

In closing, I would like to say that it is the right time for a partnership and

there is no better place to start than with this new Administration. I feel certain

t:64i MA Ca l. overcOre the barriers of the past and work in partnership to meet the

challenges of our future.
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WA art not .nations divided,'" because we are representative of many tribea or even

because we may represent reservation or off-reservation, rural or urban tribes and

organizations. Wit differ programrto-program because of our individual circumatancea

across the country. However, we are united because we share similar histories, values,

philosophy, ideologies and goals for our people.

I thank you again for allowing me to provide you with comments and thank you for

your continued support of the Indian and Native American programs operated pursuant to

the Job Training Partnership Act. Your efforts axe commendable.
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UNITED TRIBES OF ONSAS & SOUTHE BRASKA INC.
Testimony to be presented by JTPA Director
September 15, 1993
Oversight Hearing of Section 401 of JTPA
Senate Labor and Indian Affairs Committee

My name is Ida Nadeau and I am and have been the

Employment and Training Director for United Tribes of Kansas

and Southeast Nebraska, Inc. for the past 16 years. I am

here today to express the views of my Board of Directors and

its Chairman, Jim DeRoin on the importance of the Indian Job

Training Program to the Tribes and the people we serve.

United Tribes is a non-profit corporation in the State

of Kansas which is a consortium of the Iowa Tribe of Kansas

and Nebraska and the Sac & Fox Tribe of Missouri. The

elected respective Tribal Council members comprise the Board

of Directors of United Tribes.

United Tribes Service area for Title IV programs

includes 83 counties in Kansas, 30 counties in Missouri and

Richardson County Nebraska. We serve the urban areas of

Kansas City, Kansas, Lawrence, Manhattan and Topeka as well

as isolated rural farming communities and four small Indian

Reservations in extreme Northeast Kansas and Southeast

Nebraska. (Sac and Fox Tribe of Missouri, Iowa Tribe of

Kansas & Nebraska, Prairie Band of Potawatomi and the Kansas

Kickapoo).

When I began working for United Tribes 16 years ago,

the Sac and Fox Tribe had 2 employees and the Iowa Tribe had

5 employees. Today the Sac & Fox Tribe employees 20 people

"77 IN1114'
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and the Iowa Tribe 65. Of these 85 employees, approximately

50 have been trained using Department of Labor employment

and training funds. Training ranges from heavy equipment

operators, farm mechanics, computer operators, community

health representatives, and cooks to name a few.

In 1973 the Iowa Tribe was housed in a one room rented

office in Hiawatha , Kansas. Today, the Iowa Tribe at its

complex on the Iowa Reservation at WhiteCloud, includes an

administrative office, service station, restaurant, bingo

hall, maintenance building for heavy equipment, grain

processing plant, and fire station. They also own a grain

elevator and fertilizer application service in Craig,

Missouri. The Tribe currently owns 2000 acres of which 1600

are tillable with the balance being timber.

Several years ago, we were able through the Community

Benefit activity of the JTPA program develop a farm project

with the Iowa tribe that enabled them to increase their beef

cattle herd. We realize that this is a little used activity

by Grantees but still feel that it should be an option

available and not eliminated as called for in the proposed

regulations.

The Iowa Tribes most recent project is to form their

own construction company to enable them to construct and

repair homes within the community.

Iowa Tribal Chairman, Mr. Leon Campbell, stated

recently that there is not one household on the Iowa

reservation that has not had their lives or a member of
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their families improved by the Indian Employment and

Training Program simply because Tribes have been able to

determine themselves what the employment and training needs

of their own communities are utilizing existing resources.

In visiting with Indian Program Grantees throughout the

nation it is easy to see that across the board blanket rules

will not work. There are enormous differences among

grantees, the resources available and employment

opportunities available in different locations. Tribes and

Tribal Organizations need to be able to maintain the

flexibility to serve the communities that they represent.

It is an exercise in futility to continue to provide

vocational skill training to clients in an area where there

are simply no jobs available and the unemployment rate is

well over 50%. We do not need well trained unemployed

clients who have received skill training as a result of an

"objective assessment" and an "individual services

strategies" plan. We already have mechanisms in place to

determine the training and/or employment needs of our

clients and do not need additional paperwork that would

further impede us from accomplishing the goal of placing

clients into unsubsidized employment.

I am very pleased and my Board of Directors is very

happy to hear that the new Assistant Secretary of Labor for

Employment and Training, Mr. Douglas Ross, shares our

concern that our programs fit the needs of the people that

we serve.
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We have been in the employment and training business

for nearly 20 years and we know and are very glad that the

Assistant Secretary understands that our experience is

important in implementing the services of our programs and

we are very encouraged of the commitment to approach the

program in a partnership rather than a paternalistic basis .

For instance, we have some very well qualified and trained

clients who are currently unemployed and only need a small

amount of assistance such as child care, uniforms or

relocation costs not available from other sources to put

them back in the work force and we should have the right to

include these services in our program. Direct placement

activities or supportive services only are still consistent

with the Act in that they will result in increased

employment and decrease welfare dependency and we should

have the ability to have these kinds of things available for

our clients.

We now have the opportunity under the Partnership that

Assistant Secretary Ross has imposed to take a close look at

improving our programs. A few ideas that might be

considered include things like technical assistance

available at our requests based on our own needs to examine

new ways to provide services to our clients; having a

coope-ative arrangement with DOL staff where we sit down and

work jointly on what specific areas are needed and to use

this type of cooperative effort to replace the paperwork

compliance oriented monitoring process which has been very
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destructive in the past and to look at a system by which DOL

can recognize exemplary programs rather than ridicule and

demean those that are having problems. The National Indian

and Native American Employment and Training Conference gives

awards each year to the employer of the year and the

participant of the year. These are selected from

nominations from Indian JTPA grantees from across the

nation, these types of activities make all of us feel that

what we are doing is worthwhile.

We are very excited about the commitment of Assistant

Secretary Ross to work in a true partnership and are very

eager to work with this process. His commitment has given

the name Job Training Partnership Act new hope and meaning.

Thank yoal for your time and consideration.
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TESTIMONY OF JOY J. HANLEY

Good morning, My name is Joy Hanley. I am a Native

American, an enrolled member of the Navajo Nation. I would like

to thank the Senate Select Committee on Indian Affairs and the

Subcommittee on Employment and Productivity of the Labor and

Human Resource Committee for inviting me to testify before you

today. Thank you.

Presently, I am the Director of the JTPA Title IV-A

program at the Affiliation of Arizona Indian Centers, Inc.,

(AAIC) in Arizona. I have been the director at the Affiliation

for fourteen years. At the Affiliation of Arizona Indian

Centers, Inc., we provide the Job Training Partnership Act

program to Native American people who reside off Indian

reservations in eleven (11) rural counties in Arizona.

My previous work experience has been as a school teacher,

working with the Navajo Nation in their education department and

the Navajo Community College as Vice President. When I first

came to AAIC in 1979, they were operating CETA programs. Being

an educator, I was delighted at the opportunities that existed in

the training programs for Native Americans; however, I was

astounded at the red tape, bureaucracy and complexity involved in

the daily operation of the Department of Labor's program. When

JTPA was enacted, I was very happy to see many needed changes

take place in the regulations that would allow for more
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flexibility in the operation of the programs. I was also very

pleased that throughout the regulations, there was language that

reflected the intent of Public Law 97-300, Title IV, Part A, Sec.

401 Employment and Training Programs for Native Americans. The

intent provided for the development of a separate program for

Indian and Native American communities which addressed their

special needs and differences. The unfortunate and burdensome

part of the transition from CETA to JTPA was the continuous

amount of red tape and paper work that accompanied the program.

I would like the committee to know that I truly believe

that the Employment and Training programs are of the utmost

importance in the development of job opportunities in Indian

country on and off reservations.

In Arizona, we have the largest Indian reservation

population in the country. Unfortunately, because of poor

economic conditions that exist on many of these reservations, a

large number of Indian people leave their homes on their

reservations and migrate into the urban areas

employment and educational opportunities.

Because of the Indian and Native

Partnership Act programs

provide many of these people

life. The priority in our

American

in search of

Job Training

in the urban areas, we are able to

hope and opportunities for a better

JTPA program is classroom training,

this includes adult education and post-secondary training.

However, as important as it is for a person to obtain ti-dning,

we have many clients that are not interested in training but are
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only interested in finding employment. Last year, half of our

participants were classroom trainees and the other half were

participants only interested in seeking employment.

The opportunities provided by the Indian JTPA programs are

especially important for us because the U.S. 1990 Census ranked

Arizona as the state with the highest Native American poverty

rate in the nation.

I would also like to share more information with you about

our client population. In 1992, 37% of the Native Americans who

came into the AAIC offices looking for employment did not have a

high school diploma or a GED certificate. Furthermore, these

clients also did not have basic skills or training for entry

level jobs. According to the 1990 Census, 48% of the Native

American population in Arizona do not have a high school diploma

or GED certificate. In reviewing client records, it is obvious

that a significant portion of the Native American drop-out

population are not seeking assistance. When individuals do not

have a GED or high school diploma, it is extremely difficult for

them to successfully compete with non-Native Americans for

meaningful employment. Unfortunately, it would appear that many

Native Americans in the drop-out group become so discouraged that

they do not attempt to find employment or training.

Last year, we began testing JTPA participants to determine

reading levels. Upon reviewing test scores, it was determined

that reading scores of participants were consistently at a lower

level than their last grade completed. For instance, if a client
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states that he/she completed the 9th grade, then tested, the

reading score may show that the client actually reads at the 6th

or 7th grade level. A more extreme example is a high school

graduate who was tested and found with a reading level of grade

4.

In the past, we have provided opportunities for participants

to take GED classes at local community colleges. This past year,

we recruited a significant number of participants, who had been

tested at reading below the seventh grade level, and we enrolled

them in an adult education program. This effort on our part was

not successful, because the drop-out rate of this group was so

great that it caused us to miss one of our performance standard

measures. Because our agency has had quite a bit of experience

in adult education, we were not surprised at the results, because

drop-out rates of adults at the Adult Basic Education levels are

always very high.

In addition to the low level of educational achievement of

our client population, there are cultural differences, and

language differences, which compounds their efforts in school or

in seeking employment. Last year two-thirds of the participants

we served were women and one-third of the participants were

single head of households.

In the past, I and many grantees have been extremely

frustrated with the Department of Labor's arbitrary and

capricious manner in affecting our program. Today, I am very

pleased to tell you that I have a renewed spirit, because last

5

5 9



56

week, members of the Native American Advisory Committee Work

Group bad a very successful meeting with the newly appointed

Department of Labor Assistant Secretary, Doug Ross, and reported

improvement. At this meeting, Assistant Secretary Rosa agreed to

immediately withdraw from further consideration, the entire

package of draft regulations written by the Department of Labor

staff without any consultation with grantees. He further agreed

to implement the 1992 XII% amendments affecting the Indian

programs. Most importantly he agreed to work and consult with

the Indian grantee community and to acquaint himself with Indian

culture and the 'Indian way of doing business. I am looking

forward to a new spirit of cooperation and development between

the Indian grantee community and the Department of Labor. I am

sure that with frank open discussions, many positive changes can

be made in the programs that will have a gainful effect on the

people we serve, the unemployed, underemployed and economically

disadvantage Native American people who live on the reservations,

or in the urban areas.

Furthermore as a grantee, I believe in accountability and

evaluation and I look forward to meeting the Assistant Secretary,

so that I may share my concerns with him. As I stated earlier,

for years, / have been concerned about the red tape and

bureaucracy involved in operating our programs. I am concerned

because the measures of accountability designed by the Department

of Labor for the Indian prograns do not measure our success with

Indian participants, but measure our ability to maintain
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elaborate, over regulated, well documented files and records.

Our JTPA programs are different than other JTPA programs,

and the reasons for this are simple. We have vested interests,

because we operate programs in our own communities for our

families and friends. We

because many of us have

and issues. All of our

Indian Centers, Inc., are

understand the problems and the issues,

experienced and faced similar problems

staff at the Affiliation of Arizona

Native Americans. Two of our top staff

were originally CETA participants in our organization. Both have

been with our organization for eighteen years. One became our

comptroller after having completed business school in accounting,

and the other completed a GED, while working in our office.

I am eager to see our programs influenced by policy and

regulations that reflect our concerns and our needs. This is of

utmost important when staffing the new Indian Unit to be set up

within the Department of Labor. This is an especially important

concern in identifying a new director for the /ndian Unit. I am

hopeful, that new staff will have background and experience in

Indian JTPA programs.

experience, there will

actually happens in the

Unless DOL staff have this actual

be a large misunderstanding of what

day to day

especially when it comes to proposing

.for these programs.

Presently, I am in

operation of our programs,

and developing regulations

a dilemma. We have been encouraged by

the Department of Labor to enroll and provide services to clients

who test below the seventh grade level. Because we did just
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that, we missed one of our performance standards. Any

experienced Adult educator would have predicted the results of a

high drop-out rate among Adult Basic Education students. DOL

officials on the other hand have told us that these students must

make significant gains. What do we do? We have performance

measures to meet, how can we continue to try to provide services,

when we know that the results are always going to be dismal. I

am hopeful that in the future that Performance standards can be

based upon the opportunities that our participants have gained in

our programs that will result in meaningful lifestyles, and that

we are not penalized because we attempt to provide services to a

group that are in great need of these services.

Another area of concern is training and technical assistance

for grantees. There is a real need for the Department of Labor

to provide for meaningful Training and Technical assistance for

grantees. Again, in the past, these sessions are based on the

vast amount of rules and regulations that grantees must abide by

in order to successZully operate a program. There is very little

emphasis on actual activities of programs and needs of the

participants.

I would like to thank the committee for their efforts and

support of the Indian and Natime American JTPA programs and for

allowing me the opportunity to speak with you this afternoon. In

conclusion, I am looking forward to a positive working

relationship with the new Assistance Secretary, Doug Ross, and

the Department of Labor.
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AMERICAN INDIAN COUNCIL

NOM EMPLOYMENT ANO TAMING PROORAPA

310 AMOUR ROAR SURE 206 NORTH KANSAS CITY. MISSOURI 84116 818-471-4898

September 8, 1993

The Honorable Paul Sincn
Chairman, Employment & Productivity Subcommittee
Committee on labor and Human Resources
United States Senate, Room S8462
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

As Chairman of the Board of Dire°

am requesting the following

of the Senate Labor and

tosber 15, 1993 bear
,4e"

r the American Indian Council,

for the oonsideration

:71 with the Sep-

The American

the state of
1975, under

subsequently

Consortium

and Iowa.

eighty-five

Council

1T on InAtafporatmd in
tmd anuary 1,

Training Aot;

Act as an Udikan

states of

or

Indian
of 26,725

American f service

ars: Eames C Louis, 14 Sioux

City, Iowa; and, That. Each

Speoialist. The A program is and Wative
Amerioan people in communities served by . Our

Urban Wative Americans very unique and under and circumstances

beyond their control suoh ture shook; homel ; learning basic life

skills; health maintenanoe; rella on; orientation to the world
of urban work force; dependant oars; vocational training; work experience;

on the job training; Job search and referral; and, unaubsidized employment.

Without our Indian JITIA proves to insure tho unique servioss, our Urban

Native Americans will most likely bwoome lost in the mainstream and unable to

survive.

11R r 63
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The American Indian Council is opposing tho draft regulations. Specifically

to the following issues that will only hurt the programs' ability to serve the

Indian community who are in dire need of program services;

1. Lack of any regard for the principle of self determination.

2. DOL's attempt to dictate who a tribe or organization may serve
and what services it may provide regardless of local needs and
circumstances.

3. DOL's drive to do away with small grantees.

4. DOL's failure to implement the 1992 amendments to the TndiAn
provisions of JTPA 9failing to establish a strong Indian office
with real authority over the program).

5. Sec. 632.37; draft rega cost classification mandates the use of
three cost clast,:fications which are only workable for Title II-A
and Title II-C programs.

6. Sec. 632.37(c); draft rags direct training services - includes
staff travel and staff training cost "used in providing assess-
ment, counseling, and training to participants," which would
mandate that all staff time and related expenses involved have
to be separated, by timesheet, from other cost incurred by the
same staff persons. This creates a huge paperwork burden for
all staff. Each day, approximately two (2) hours per day would
be apent by a field staff person documenting eiery service
provided to clients and logged into cost categories. That is
a total of ten (10) hours per week; over one (1) eight hour
day; forty (40) hours per month; and, four hundred and eighty
(480) hours per year alone on documenting services for cost
categories. The above wanted man hours does not include the
time spent for Administrative fiscal staff to again bnsak
down cost categories for payroll and DOL reporting purposes.
If you estimated one (1) hour spent with each client for
services you would be denying services for four hundred and
eighty (480) Native Americans each program year for one grantee.

JTPA Title IV granteee do not receive the largo dollar grants that state
city grantees do, so they can not afford to hire more eeployment specialists
and administrative staff to document this drafted coat category documentation
burden. Most of all, we can not afford to deny services to four hundred and
ighty Native Americans per year, per grantee.
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If the draft regulations do become effective 7/1/94, the American Indian

Council could be foread to close down one sits office, in order to cover oast

needed for required documentation of cost categories. That alona would moan

those clients in that site office area would have to travel over one hundrsd

and fifty miles for JTPA servioes.

That is Just to mention the/ impact of one drafted mandated raquirement.

Amerioan Indian Council moommenda that Departhent of labor withdraw the draft

regulations package and begin a good faith onnaultation process with Indian

leaders and program mansions on whmt changes in progrus rules would actually

iaprove the program, ma an Indian and Illative Amerinen program.

cc: State of Missouri Congressional Delegation
State of Iowa Congressional Delegation
William L. Clay
James M. Talent
Richard A. Gephardt
Ike Skelton
Allen Wheat
Pat Danner
Mel Hancock
Bill Eaerson
Harold L. Volkeer
Frld Grandy

Charles Grasaley
Tom Harkin

73-554 0 - 94 - 3

Yours vary truly,

5 Le,74-----"
George E. Berta
Board Chairman
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WRITTEN TESTIMONY ON INDIAN JTPA

DRAFT REGULATIONS

SURKITTED BY: LUMBEE REGIONAL DEVELOPMENT ASSOCIATION
(LUMBEE TRIBE) - CHAIRMAN ADOLPH BLUE

For consideration of the Senate Labor and Indian Affairs
Committees in conjunction with the September 15, 1993 hearing
on Indian JTPA issues, this written testimony is submitted on
behalf of over 60,000 members of the Lumbee tribe; our tribe
has operated employment and training programs since the early
70's; our service area has a great need for the employment
and training services as the following information will
verify:

Based on the 1980 Census, the total Indian population
for Region N is 40,356 of which 11,933 or 30% of the Indian
population are within the poverty guidelines, which far
exceeds the 11% of the white population identified as falling
within the poverty guidelines.

The most recent per capita income data for Region N is
as follows: Robeso% County, $5,644, county rank 89: Scotland
County, $5,707, county rank 562 Hoke County, $4,888, county
rank 100: Bladen County, $5,695, county rank 88: compared to
North Carolina per capita income of $7,832 and the United
States per capita income is $9,511.

Drop out rates for Indian and/or minorities continue to
be far above the state level; the overall dropout rate for
North Carolina decreased by about 5% while the dropout rate
for the Public Schools of Robeson County increased 10%. Of
the 699 Robeson County students reported as dropouts in the
1989-90 school year, 409 were Indian, 175 Black and 115
White. More specifically, on the competency test, there is
almost a 30% difference in the reading and math stores of the
Indian students as compared to the White student.

The above mentioned statistics have an immense impact on
the employment opportunities for the Indian youth who have
dropped out of school with little or no work experience.
High school dropouts who can't find employment are more
likely to become involved in illegal activities. Youthful
offenders may account for the higher crime rate in Robeson
County. While the state crime rate has continued to
decrease, Robeson County is increasing.

In summary, 60% of the Indian population in Region N had
less than a high school education with the majority 44%
having less than an 8th grade education

The above statistics are indicative of the intent of the
"ACT" Title IV, part A, Sec. 401(a) states-The Congless finds
that (1) serious unemployment and economic disadvantages
exist among members of Indian, Alaskan Native, and Hawaiian
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Native communities; (2) there is a compelling need for the
establishment of comprehensive training and employment
programs for members of those communities; and (3) such
programs are essential to. the reduction of economic
disadvantages among individual members of those communities
and to the advancement of economic and social development in
the communities consistent with their goals and lifestyles.

Based on the above we oppose DOL's attempt to write
Indian regulations to conform with state or local SDA's which
are funded under Title II of the JTPA Act.

The 1992 amendments and the proposed regulations will
drastically change the effectiveness of the services
currently being provided by our organization. More
specifically, we oppose the removal of "Community Benefit
Projects". Since the mid.1980's, our tribe has utilized this
component and we feel we have been very successful in
carrying out the intent of the program.

One project that has been very beneficial to the Indian
community was the renovation of a "swimming pool" that had
been closed and vandalized. This project provides a decent
place whereby youngsters can participant in a well supervised
program. It also provides an opportunity to develop skills
that otherwise may not have been realized.

ares
Other proposed changes that will affect our operations

a) DOL's attempt to dictate what services a
grantee can provide regardless of the local
needs and circumstances.

As stated before, each grantee has its own unique
circumstances and therefore should be allowed to provide
services as determined by each local grantee.

b) The amendments provide for DOL to implement a
division of Native American offices with real
authority to deal effectively with Indian
grantees.

c) The revised scope and purpose of the proposed
rule is a major concern. The draft language
dilutes the intent of Congress with regard to
Indian JTPA programs.

d) The issue of a self-contained document is very
important. All referenced material should be
included within the document so that all
requirements are clear to grantees, and all the
information is in one place.

e) The Indian program is clearly established as a
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special program to serve Indian needs. It is
inappropriate to adopt requirements intended
for Title II and developed without any regard
for Indian needs and special circumstances.

f) The Department's document states that DOL has
discussed the preliminaries of the statutory
and the proposed basic changes at recent
meetings of the Advisory. Committee, Work Group
and at grantee meetings. We do not consider
these to have been consultations. Consultation
is talking with people before decisions have
been made, not after they have been made and
cleared by many Departmental offices.

The document references an Advance Notice of
Proposed Rulemaking. No ANPR was ever
published on the Indian regulations. The
comments made by grantees on the issue of
whether the Indian regulations should be
independent of those for other JTPA programs
have not been adopted by the Department.

h) We object to deleting the word "DINAP" and
substituting the word "Department." This is
contrary to the intent and letter of the
amendments to Section 401 requiring an Indian
office with real authority over the Indian
program.

g

i) The document has been under development within
DOL for many months and has gone through a
number, of offices. However, it still contains
many obvious, erroneous references and cross-
references.

j) We find no evidence that the program needs to
be redirected in the ways that would be
mandated by the proposed regulations.

k) This is the first time in 20 years that the
Department has gone through the process of
developing Indian job training programs
regulations without close dialogue with Indian
grantees and the sharing of draft text of such
regulations at every step of the process.

1) We object to the lack of Indian involvement in
the writing of regulations from the DOL staff
side.

m) DOL needs to review all the comments from the
Kansas City TAT session and all the public
comments made at every Advisory Committee
meeting since January of 1992 and should take
these comments into consideration. There is no
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evidence that DOL has done this in this draft.

n) We consider the only appropriate way to develop
regulations for the program is to start a
conversation at the DOL policymaking level,
based on Indian needs, circumstances and goals,
and to jointly develop a text in a full and
open discussion with the grantee community.

o) To properly analyze the proposed regulations,
it is necessary to carefully compare the
current regulations and the proposed
regulations with all cross-referenced
documents. All of this material should have
been made available to grantees.

We strongly object to the proposed changes in
the classification of program costs and the
proposed restrictions based on the new cost
categories.

The Department should have proceeded only with
the development of those rule changes necessary
to comply with the mandatory provisions of the
1992 amendments specifically applicable to
Indian programs, leaving all other issues for
full consultation with grantees in the ways
suggested above.

r) We consider the way in which DOL has gone about
drafting the current document to be a violation
of the consultation requirement that has been
in the JTPA law for the last ten years.

s) The document indicates that the proposed rule
contains no new collection of information
requirements. The statement is false. The
"objective assessment" and "individual services
strategies" documents which would be mandated
under the proposed rules are major new
information collection requirements for
grantees.

P)

q)

t) We object to the deletion of material in the
current regulations with respect to the
responsibilities of the Department. The 1992
amendments contain very specific additional
responsibilities of the Department. These
should be incorporated into the regulations
governing the program and the current
responsibilities retained.

u) The real issue here is the development of
regulations which can truly serve Indian and
Native American needs consistent with the goals
and objectives of Indian tribes and Indian and
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Native American organizations.

In conclusion, we feel that Labor should withdraw the
draft regulations package and begin a good faith consultation
process with Indian leaders and program managers on what
changes in program rules would actually improve the program,
as an Indian and Native American program.

SUBMITTED BY:

DATE:

Adolph B4ue, Chairman of Board
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September 9, 1993

The Honorable Paul Simon, Chairman
Employment & Prod. Subcommittee
Committee on Labor & Human Resources
United States Senate
Washington, DC 20510

Dear Senator Simont

The Department of Labor in proposing new
regulations for the Division of Indian and Native
Americans Jobs Training Program.

These regulations are opposed by all of the
tribes and organizations. Our tribe's position on
these change, are attached.

The program works well now in Indian Country and
the new proposed regulations have not had proper review
and consultation with D.I.N.A.P. giantees as required
in tho law.

Your help in this urgent matter in needed. Your
Senate Labor Committee will hold hearings on this
matter September 15th. Please support the grantees in
this important matter.

Sincerely,

Adolph B ue
Chairma

'Land of the Lumina'

-7.1Tc:1.r 0,11,1P 714 1
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United States Senate

Regarding tbe Implementation of
Public Law 102477

By:

4116,11.6=11t-
Washington Representative
Indian and Native American

Employment and Training Coalition

Wednesday
September 15, 1993
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Thank you Chairman Simon and Chairman Inouye and Committee

members.

My name is Norm De Weaver. For the last fifteen years I have had the

privilege to serve as the Washington Representative for the Indian and Native

American Employment and Training Coalition. The Coalition is an informal,

information network linking the tribal governments and Indian and Native

American organizations participadng in federally-funded employment and

training programs.

The enactment of the Indian Employment, Training and Related Services

Demonstration Act Ls one of the most important milestones in the history of

Indian job training programs.

The law, developed under your leadership, has given tribes their first

opportunity to orchestrate all their employment and training resources in the

same way toward the same ends. The Act takes a crucial first step in bringing

resources outskie those in 13Lk and MS into a self-governance framework. In

addition, the law enables program consolidation to proceed in the only way it
should at tribal option and under tribal control.

Enactment of PL 102-477 has been welcomed enthusiastically by many
tribes. The law is itself a product of the ideas of tribes and the leadership of
your Committees.

From the beginning a number of tribes have stepped forward to press
for swift implementation of this initiative. Among others, these have included
the Three Affiliated Tribes of the Fort Berthold Reservation, the Cook Inlet

Tribal Council, the Seminole Tribe of Florida, the White Earth Tribal Council,

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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the consortium of tribes served by the California Indian Manpower Consortium

and the Cherokee Nation of Oklahoma.

A number of these tribes went to the Bureau of Indian Affairs as early as

last December to press for swift Executive Branch action in the implementation

of the law. Tribes also demanded a direct role in the drafting of

implementation procedures.

As the months have gone by, more and more tribes have expressed

interest. I have participated in a number of national and regional level

discussions of PL 102-477 during this time. Most of these discussions drew

overflow crowds as tribal leaders and staff ofi-ered their ideas, concerns and

questions.

Tribes 2re particularly heartened that the recendy confirmed Assistant

Secretary of Interior for Indian Affairs, the Honorable Ada Deer, and the new

Assistant Secretary of Labor for Employment and Training the Hon. Doug Ross,

have both expressed their support for the law and the promise it holds. We

look forward to similar support from Ms. Mary Jo Bane as soon as she is

confirmed as Assistant Secretary of MIS for Children and Families.

The first "477" plans developed by tribes illustrate the importance of the

law.

By allowing tribes to treat all their clients in the same way, regardless of

the funding source behind the services programs will be able to bring the best

of the practices of each individual program to all their participants.
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The early plans developed under PL 102-477 also focus on support for

the economic development projects of the tribes. This is a major theme of the
plan of the Three Affiliated Tribes and the concept being pursued by the
California Indian Manpower Consortium.

All the plans take advantage of the mandate in the law for a radical

reduction in the paperwork now associated with employment and training
programs. Under the law, a single plan, single budget and single program and
financial reports are to replace the many separate documents associated with
each of the now-separate programs.

At the same time tribes are stepping forward to explore the promise in
the new law, they have raised a number of concerns. I would like to
summarize some of the principal ones.

The first is a concern that the federal agencies treat the tribes as full
partners in all aspects of this initiative, including the development of

implementation procedures and forms.

The only experience in dealing with the now-separate programs
simultaneously is the experience at the tribal level. Tribes know where the
federal barriers lie that have blocked the integration of their Job training
services. They have had to deal with these bar:iers for years.

On the federal side, each agency has had the luxury ofdealing only with
its own program or programs, often with little thought as to how the agency's
own program will or will not interact with other tribal employment and

training seavices.

,
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The expertise on program integration which exists at the tribal level

must be used in the shaping of all aspects of this initiative which have a bearing

on what happens at the tribal level.

There is no real consultation process in place now. One 11111St be put in

place immediately.

Secondly, tribes are concerned about the pace of federal implementation

of the law. The Memorandum of Understanding which, by law, was to have

been executed within six months of enactment is only now, ele, en months after

enactment, reaching the signing stage.

At this point, there is no assurance that tribes that submitted their plans

In early July will have those plans approved and be able to draw on their funds

on October 1st the scan of a new fiscal cycle for the BIA and MIS programs,

and the Stall of many tribal fiscal years.

Thirdly, tribes are concerned that the federal agencies not create barriers

to participation, either in the implementation procedures or in the review and

approval of plans from individual tribes, inter-tribal consortia or Alaska Native

organizations. As we have found from experience, giving tribes more control

over their own federally-funded services is not universally popular among

Executive Branch staff. Tribes look to the leadership of the ag tncies at the

Assistant Secretary level and to the continued oversight of your Committees to

insure that tribes ate really given the opportunity that W2S provided for them in

the law.

76
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Fourth, tribes look upon this as a demonstration effort one which
should encourage innovative, triballydetermined approaches to long intractable
employment problems. Tribes expect the federal agencies to make an explicit
commitment to innovation on their pan as well.

Fifth, tribes ask that all the federal agencies respect the views of tribes, as
expressed in their plans, as to which "related services" programs may be
included within their "477" budgets.

For example, or,. a number of reservations and in many Alaska Native
areas child care is seen as a service essential to enabling Native people to
participate in training and to seeking and holding a job. The Child Care and
Development Block Grant program in fillS funds many of the necessary child
care services. In a number of places this program is administered by the tribal
employment and training staff.

Several of the tribes using the Child Care Block Grant funding in this
way are anxious to incorporate this money directly into their "477' plans.
Tribes expect HES to support this approach.

Finally, those tribes who are interested in or already are participating in
BIA's self-governance project have a right to insist that "477" be implemented
consistent with their compacts with the federal government. The self-
governance concept must extend beyond just BIA and IHS programs.
PI. 102-477 is the first opportunity to make this happen.

Tribes look forward to the successful resolution of all these issues,
particularty in view of the personal support of Assistant Secretaries Deer and
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Ross and the interest of your Committees in seeing this initiative launched

successfully

In concluding, I would like to raise one final matter. This concerns

Section 17 of the Act, which mandates a serious review of the labor market

information which various federal agencies collect on the Indian and Alaska

Native population. Senate Report 102-188 describes the need for this review

and the inadequacies of our current sources of population, employment and

other information on Native people.

Little has been done to implement the Section 17 mandates. The law

requires that the Secretary of the Interior provide a report on the status of

current information sources and the need for improvements. The study

involved is to be done in consultation with the Bureau of the Census and the

National Indian Policy Center. The report is to be delivered within twelve

months of the date the law was enacted.

There's only a month to go before this report is due. To the best of my

knowledge, the study has yet to be initiated.

Tribes need good information to design good programs. Federal

agencies and the Committees of the Congress need good data to understand the

circumstances tribes face. The Section 17 initiatives are crucial and must

proceed as the Committees intended when this language was added to S. 1530.

Thank you for this opportunity to review the tribal experience to date

with PL 102-477. I would be happy to answer any questions you may have.
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TESTIMONY FOR SENATE HEARINGS Qn,
u . S. DEPARTMENT 91. LABOR

DRAFT INDIAN JTPA REGULATIONS

Washington, D.C.
September 15, 1993

SUBMITTED BY:
Harry D. Early

Governor

PUEBLO OF LAGUNA
P. 0. Box 194

Laguna, New Mexico 87026
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TESTIMONY FOR SENATE HEARINGS Q__q_

ga,DEPARTMENT SIE LABOR
Q118f1INDIAN ar.A. REGULATIONS

The Pueblo of Laguna is located in north central New Mexico, 30 miles east of Grants
and 45 miles west of Albuquerque, which is the largest metropolitan area in the state.
The Laguna reservation covers 553,434 acres that span across Cibola County with
boundaries extending into Bemalillo, Valencia and Sandoval Counties. Interstate 40
runs from East to West through the center of the reservation. The Pueblo is comprised
of six villages which include Paguate, Mesita, Paraje, Seama, Encinal and Laguna.

Laguna was the last of the nineteen Pueblos in New Mexico to be established. The
current tribal enrollment totals 7,129, of which approximately 3,500 reside on the
reservation. This figure does not include non-Indians and Indians of other tribes.

Throughout the existence of the Pueblo, the people have strived to preserve their
culture while trying to adapt to constant change. For example, from 1953 to 1982, the
Anaconda Uranium Mine operations operated the world's largest open-pit uranium
mine, which was the Jackpile Mine. This operation provided the tribe with
considerable royalties and employment for approximately 500 tribal members.
However, in 1982, the closure of the mines resulted in a tremendous shock to the
economic base. This subsequently led to an unemployment rate of 70%. Another
obstacle the people faced was that the skills they used in mining operations had little
or no transferability to the existing job market (s). Although retraining programs were
implemented, without commercial industries, the Pueblo continued to experience an
extremely high unemployment rate and loss of revenue.

Emergence of other tribally-owned and operated businesses, since the closing of the
mine, has helped reduce the unemployment rate which remains at an estimated 23%
The tribe has since tried to meet employment demands through the development of
tribal entities such as Laguna Industries, Inc. (LII); Laguna Construction Company
(LCC), Laguna Commercial Center Enterprise: Laguna Rainbow Elderly Center (LRC)
and the Tribal operations.

The Pueblo of Laguna has successfully used the JTPA program since 1983 when the
JTPA was enacted by the U.S Congress. Since that time, the JTPA funding resources
have helped to reduce the high unemployment rate that has plagued the Pueblo since
the closure and complete shutdown of the uranium mining and milling operations in
1982

For instance, the JTPA program provided the start-up labor for the tribally-owned and
operated businesses through allowable activities such as On-the-Job Training (OJT).
Classroom Training (CRT), Community Service Employment (CSE) and Work
Experience (WE).
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Between 1986 and 1992, the JTPA program has succeeded in placing approximately
200 individuals into unsubsidized employment, following a period of training
subsidized by JTPA funding. Of this approximate total, 72 former JTPA participants are
now permanently employed by the Pueblo, while the remaining are employed by other
entities, both on arid off the reservation. Others have been placed into employment
directly, i.e., without receiving any formal JTPA-subsidized training, otherwise known
as Direct Placements.

The Pueblo depends on the JTPA program to meet its manpower needs through the
placement of participants in work activities such as Work Experience and / or
Community Service Employment. It is understood that the Pueblo will give first
consideration to hire those JTPA participants who are placed within the tribal structure.

The Pueblo and other local governmental agencies depend on the JTPA Summer
Youth Program to, not only help meet their manpower needs, but they are interested in
providing training to our youth. In a community such as Laguna, the youth represent
the future of the Pueblo: therefore, the Pueblo is continually seeking resources to
ensure that the Pueblo youth are guaranteed a place in today's society. Participation
in the summer employment programs have helped to reinforce positive attitudes in our
youth. Many of our youth suffer from low self-esteem, and the JTPA program provides
activities to support the need to turn negative attitudes into positive attitudes.

The adult population is also faced with many of the social ills that pervade our country,
and participation in our JTPA program gives them an added push to reinforce positive
attitudes, without the JTPA program to provide employment and training, many of the
tribal members would still be totally dependent on public assistance. Any disruption of
the current system would only hurl our Pueblo. Since the enactment of the JTPA, the
Pueblo has enjoyed the flexibility of developing and operating program activities that
are suited for our Pueblo. Although there are nineteen Pueblos, two Apache tribes
and Navajos in New Mexico, each entity, non-the-less, has its very own unique and
different problems. Therefore, it is very crucial that the regulations that currently
govern Indian and Native American JTPA programs remain intact, as much as
possible.

Any attempt to enforce unnecessary or otherwise non-legislated changes to the
regulations would only serve to harm the long-standing relationships that Indian tribes
have enjoyed with the Federal government in the usage of Federal funds. While the
Pueblo has successfully utilized past JTPA funding, any attempt at developing radical
changes to the regulations would cause failures rather than continued successes. The
Pueblo does not want the Department of Labor to dictate who it can serw; through
JTPA. nor does it want the Department to dictate what services we can provide
regardless of our local needs and circumstances. There seems to be a continued
failure on the part of the Department to understand that rules and regulations
mandated for the State-operated JTPA programs IQ apt work on Indian reservations

The Pueblo of Laguna, therefore, takes a very strong stand against any attempts, by
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the U. S. Department of Labor, Division of Indian and Native American Programs
(DINAP) to force Indian tribes to comply with proposed changes in the regulatons.

The attempts to propose changes shows a complete lact of any regard for the
principles of self-determinationas stated in PL 93-638 which helped to strengthen the
government-to-government relationships that all tribes now enjoy. The Department of
Labor seems to have difficulty in understanding that PL 93-638 helps to remind the
Federal Government of its Trust responsibility to Indian tribes. Although the concepts
and principles ol PL 93-638 are applicable basically to the Bureau of Indian Affairs
and Indian Health Services, most Indian tribes have moved forward in their dealings
with other Federal agencies within the Federal Government. The concepts and
principles of the Act, i.e., PL 93-638, are to give the basic option to Indian tribes for
local delivery systems; therefore, these concepts and principles should be applicable
to all other Federal agencies, the U.S. Department of Labor included.

The Pueblo has difficulty in understanding why the USDOL / DINAP is hesitant in
implementing the provisions of the 1992 Amendments to the Indian provisions of
JTPA. The Department is totally ignoring Congressional intent in its failure to deal with
only those provisions applicable to Section 401 programs. This total disregard is not
acceptable by the Pueblo of Laguna. The Department is also failing to comply with the
Amendments by refusing to establish a strong Indian office with real authority over
Indian and Native American JTPA programs. The Indian office should be headed by
an Indian or Native American who is knowledgeable in the day-to-day operations of
programs and one who understands the very unique and different needs of Indian
reservations. The Pueblo of Laguna insists that DINAP begin an effort to identify such
a person to fill that position.

It is further recommended, by the Pueblo of Laguna, that the Department cease and
desist in any further actions to draft changes and to comply with only those
Amendments affecting Section 401 programs. Also, the Department needs to develop
a more-acceptable method of consultation with grantees. Any consultation process
should include tribal leaders and program managers and the purpose of consultation
should include discussions of what, if any, changes would truly benefit Indian
programs. In regards to the proposed draft regulations, the Department is trying to
dictate to Indian programs what they feel is best for us. This is totally unacceptable!

It is also recommended that Congressional Committees / Subcommittees call for
oversight hearings to review PL 93-638 in light of the many concerns voiced by Indian
tribes and Indian organizations regarding the initial language of the 638 legislation.

The Pueblo of Laguna looks forward to the receipt of JTPA funds in its continued effort
to reduce the high unemployment rate that still plagues our tribe. The Pueblo and its
JTPA staff cannot afford to try to fight the system with one hand while at the same time,
trying to carry out the responsibilities of JTPA program administration with the other
hand.
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A final recommendation would be to Issue a mandate that non-policy making DINAP
officials not be involved in attempting to make any type of changes, especially,
something as important as the regulations that govern Indian JTPA programs. The
task of developing or drafting changes should be left up to the policy makers and to the
U.S. Congress.

The Pueblo of Laguna sees the attempts of certain Department of Labor careerists as
an attempt to take away the dignity of Indian people, and they are showing a complete
lack of sensitivity toward Indian people. Such attitudes foster distrust between the
Department's Federal Representatives and JTPA Grantee staff.

The Pueblo of Laguna appreciates this opportunity to voice its concerns in regards to
the proposed changes In the regulations, and the Pueblo would appreciate it if our
recommendations will be taken into consideration.

Thank you.

RESPECTFULLY SUBMITTED BY:

..ellif !: ,
Harry D. Early/Governor
PUEBLO OF LAGUNA

o ,a...Jo
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TESTIMONY OFVON/MR/Mill, PRESIDENT OF THE
NATIONAL CONGRESS OF AMERICAN INDIANS

Good afternoon Mr. Chairmen and Committee members. On behalf of the National Congress of

American Indians (NCAI), I would like to thank both the Labor and Human Resources Subcommittee

on Employment and Productivity and the Sense Indian Affairs Committee for giving us this

opportunity to present testimony about the future of our Job training programs.

My name is gaiashkums, President of the National Congress of American Indians and Chairman of

the Lac Cowie Oreilles Band of Lake Superior Chippewa Indians. NCAI is the oldest, largest

national federation of tribal governments representing tribal governments and Indian and Alaska

Native individuals. Established in 1944, and preparing to celebrate our 50th anniversary, NCAI is

committed to the promodon and protection of Indian and Alaska Native tights. It is in this spirit that

I testify today. I should add also that I have followed very closely the events that we are discussing

front my position as a membei of the Department of Labor (DOL) Indian Advisory Committee.

It is my understanding that the purposes of this oversight hearing include a review of the Department

of Labor's implementation of Section 401 of the lob Training and Partnership Act (ITPA) Indian

program and a review of the Department's proposed plans to publish new regulations, which will

affect greatly the administration of the Indian 1TPA programs.

Chairman Inouye and Chairman Simon, the Indian programs authorized under the Job Training

Partnership Act are designed specifically to meet the unique and diverse needs of the many tribal

gmernments and the lTPA law says this clearly in Section 401. This provision contains a separate

statement of findings and a separate statement of purposes, both of which are exclusively Indian.

The law says that our programs, 'shall be administered in such a manner as to maximize the Federal

ri 4
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commitment to Nippon growth and development as determined by representatives of the (Indian)

communities and groups served by this section." The statutory language is illustrative of Congress's

intent to mike available to tribes programs designed to address rnme effectively die unique needs of

Indian country. It is essential to the integrity of the programs that this design be regarded and

presented.

The Conference Committee Report which accompanied the final language of the 1992 amendments

to JTPA stated:

'These changes [to the Indian language in the JTPA law] are intended to insure that
the special Native American programs directly address Native American needs and
further the development of Native American communities in ways detetmlned by
Native American groups themselves.'

From a tribal perspective, the special nature of the Indian JTPA programs is all-important. The law

says that these resources are to be used by tribes to further tribal objectives in ways that meet the

local tribal needs. Accordingly, we believe that all regulations for our programs must be based on

this principle.

As special federal Indian programs, resources in JTPA should be administered in ways consistent

with overall federal Indian policy. This policy includes acknowledgement of the trust relationship,

tribal sovereignty and self-determination. When Congress wrote its statement of these principles

into P.L. 93-638 two decades ago, K mandated a change in the way the federal government relates

to tribes. Indeed, it should not go unmentioned that the genesis of this law was decades of ill-

conceived, inconsistent governmental actions that have created some of the worst social and economic

conditions in this country. It is imperative that the federal government, through the several agencies,

fulfill its responsibilities and obligaf to this country's first citizens. NCAI asserts that the

2
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principies of tribal sovereignty and self-dmermination are applicable to all federal agencies. There

is no special exception for the Deparunent of Labor.

I mention all these issues bemuse they are an integral part of today's discussion about the Indian

JTPA programs and bow our job training resources should be regulated.

Mr. Chairmen, in January of 1992, Department of Labor officials came before the Indian JTPA

Advisory Committee and saki that they had decided on a 'redirection' for our programs. No tribal

leader, no grantees had been consulted or had agreed to any such "redirection, Labor Deparunent

officials told us that they had drafted new regulations to impose their "tedkection' on us. There was

no opportunity for tribal governmems or Indian organizations to be involved in the venting of these

regulations. Labor repeatedly refused to release the actual text of these proposed regulations to the

grantee community. Only after this hearing was scheduled did DOL staff make the text available,

and then only during a 'closed' meeting of the Advisory Committee's work group on regulations.

The work group was given a 159-page document at the stsrt of this "closed' meeting and was asked

for convnents without any opportunity to consuk the affected mini governments and the grantee

community at Large. Most of the DOL offices that control our funding had already spproved the teat

of these regulations.

NCA1 asserts that the whoie process by which those impaled regulations were developed was a

direct violation of the language of Section 401(hX1) of the JTPA law. That linguagc requires

consultation on the drafting of program rules. Moreover, the Department's actions have undermined

the intent of Congress when k passed P.L 638 two decades ago and we exactly what Congrus

56
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prohibited when it passed the Indian provisions of JTPA over ten years ago.

Mr. Chairmen, despite aforementionod circumstances, I am hopeful that we are on our way to

resolving these habit,. I would like so comment concerning a September 7, 1993 meeting with the

new Assistant Secretary of Labor for Employment and Training, Mr. Douglas Ross, regarding the

Deparunem's proposed regulations. At this meeting, we were given the opportunity to express our

grave conosnu and objections to a process of regulation development which precluded consultation

nith the grantees. I am very pleased to report that Assistant Secretary Ross acknowledged the

problematic nature of this process and I would like to commend the MAMA Secretary for his

commitment to tribal governments and the Indian and Native JTPA grantee community to work with

us in a true puinenhip. The Assistant Secretary has agreed to withdraw from further consideration

the entire package of draft regulations and to engage in the appropriate consultation with the Indian

and Native American community generally and the Indian and Native American grantee community

specifically. Certainly the special mist relationship that exists between taxa governments and the

federal government requires strong government to government relations. I am optimistic that

Assistant Secretary Ross, on behalf of the Administration, will be diligent in honoring this trust

obligation. NCAI looks forward to participating in a partnership process that will not compromise

the integrity of the Indian and Native American JTPA Programs.

In dosing, I would like to articulate the National Congress of American Indians position adopted on

these issues at our last Convention for the record. Our adopted resolution calls o.i the Secretary of

Labor:

1. To meet with Mbal leaders representative of each region of the country to discuss the

4
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development, adoption and implementation of a Departmental pc.ilcy statement which

commits all units of DOL to recognize and promote Indian self-determination and the

President's policy of supporting the government-to-governmern relationship.

2. To work collaboratively with tribal leiders to design program rules for Indian JTPA

programs which recognize the unique conditions and guarantee respect for trkally-

determined strategies for development and to protect the programmatic and fiscal

integrity of the program.

3. To remove all regulatory and administrative barriers to the full integration of Indian

JTPA resources with other sources of support for tribal human development programs

and to enable all such resources to be used in a coordinated way to serve tribal goals.

4. To implement the provisions of the 1992 amendments to the Job Training Partnership

Act which provide for establishing a strong, effective Departmental Indian office

which will have primary responsibility for Indian employment and training funding

and io implement the Indian prekrence in employment provisions of the amendments.

These principles are the key to enabling our job training programs to accomplish the objectives set

forth in Section 401 of the JTPA law. Your support and assistance in making this happen is

ippreciated.

4aln, thank you for the opportunity to appear before the two Committees and for your continuing

Torts and support of Indian people. I would be happy to answer any question you may have.

5
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grATEMENT OF ROBERT H. GIAGO
AMERICAN INDIAN TRAINING AND EMPLOYMENT PROGRAM

OKLAHOMA CITY, OKLAHOMA
ON BEHALF OF THE UNITED URBAN INDIAN COUNCIL, INC.

BEFORE THE COMMITTEE ON INDIAN AFFAIRS
AND THE SUBCOMMITTEE ON EMPLOYMENT AND PRODUCTIVITY

U.S. SENATE
SEPTEMBER 15, 1993

Mr. Chairman, honorable members of the Committee, thank you very much for
holding this important hearing today on Indian programs under the Jobs Training
Partnership Act.

My name is Robcrt Giago. I am a member of the Oglala Sioux Tribe and I serve as
the executive director of the American Indian Training and Employment Program in
Oklahoma City. The program is governed by the United Urban Indian Council, Inc., a
not-for-profit intertribal organization providing jobs through employment training,
skills development and other related services to the 24,675 Native Americans residing
in the Oklahoma City metropolitan area. The program is 100 percent Indian-governed
and staffed and it was specifically established for thc purpose of providing a multitude
of services to those most in need within the Native American community.

Mr. Chairman, tribes across the nation appreciate your tireless support of tribal
sovereignty and your commitment to tribal self-determination. As a result, much
progress has been made in securing the federal government's commitment to these
fundamental principles. But, this recognition has not yet proven go% ernment-wide
because, until recently, the Labor Department has not respected these doctrines.

Although I am encouraged by Assistant Secretary Doug Ross' recent pledge to
respect Indian JTP programs by withdrawing a set of Labor Department draft
regulations that would have grossly subverted tribal autonomy and self-determination, I
think it's important that you and the committee members should know about the
continual battles Indian gantees have been forced to fig:it just to preserve these vital
services to their communities.

Labor Department bureaucrats launched a "redirection" campaign over its Indian
ITPA programs 19 months ago that would have forced major restrictions on how tribal
and off-reservation grantees provide employment and training services for our clients.
Mese draft regulations would have forced Indian programs to conform to the same
requirements written for non-Indian programs Our objections to this package fell on
deaf cars at the Labor Dcpartment In fact, when we registered our vocal and vehement
opposition to the draft regulations, we met with a stonewall, and even disdain, for our
concerns.
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Specifically, these revisions In JTPA rules would have dictated to tribal leaders and
Indian organizations what Indian people they can serve, rewritten cost classification
systems for all Indian JTPA expenditures that would have resulted in a mountain of red
tape, and would have narrowly decided what particularly services could be provided -
despite what the local or tribal needs might be. Program eligibility would have been
restricted and grantees would have been forced to spend at least SO percent of all their
money on "direct training" costs.

Another proposal would have banned urban Indian grantees from providing any job
placement services to their participants. Indians in urban areas, where more than half
the total Indian population is located, would have been forced to go through state job
service offices. This would have hurt Indian people who need this type of hen thc most.
Many Indian people corning into my office need jobs immediately and can't wait for
classroom training because they have families and mouths to feed. Indian people don't
want to go to the state agencies because they're treated like cattle and we really care
about getting our people jobs. Employers know us and the people trust us because we
undcrstand their needs.

These changes would have defied the basic principles of federal-Indian policy, as
well aS congressional intent of the Indian provisions contained in existing JTPA law
which supports the principles of self-determination. Current JTPA amendments
authorize a special, strengthened Indian office within the Labor Department to oversee
Indian programs and provide an Indian preference policy for all professional positions
within the Indian divisions. Only when a reel Indian professional and staff with
knowledge and experience is working with aad for Indian people on- and off- the
reservation, ca-i true consultation take place for Indian programs. Another provision
authorizes an advisory council representing Native American grantees to have a voice
on all policy issues affecting them. It would also have a direct reporting link to
Congress as well as providing advice to the Secretary of Labor.

The new Indian office is especially important because it will be responsible for
developing the policir.s and procedures involved in administering Indian programs and
for program monitoring. Thi& unit should be a part of the organizational chart of
Labor's Employment and Training Administration to reflect its important function and
primary responsibility to Native Americans. The current Division of Indian and Native
American Programs is under the Office of Special Targeted Programs, which is itself
under the Office of Job Training Programs. It is these two offices that have been
pushing so hard for thc Indian "redirection" and have proven that they don't care.

I would like to see the Indian office have a direct reporting relationship to the
assistant secretary fr eniployrnent and training - an improveme-t that would benefit
both tribes and the department as well as assist Mr. Ross with his promise to form "a
new start" and a new parnership with Indian programs.

9 0

co



*

87

3

Paul Mayrand, who directs thc Office of Special Targeted Programs, recently wrote
that the Indian Self-Determination Act (P.L. 93-638) does not apply to Labor
Department programs. He wrote, "The (Act) addresses financial assistance for tribes.
While the Act's congressional declaration of policy sets forth a broad statement
endorsing self-determination, it Is only applicable to Department of Interior and the
Department of Health and Human Services grants and contracts. No mention is made of
the applicability of the Act's self-detenninatioit policy to DOL grants or contracts."

As you know, Mr. Chairman, the P.L 638 says: "The Congress hereby recognizes
the obligation of the United States to respond to the strong expression of the Indian
people for self-determination by assuring maximum Indian participation in the
direction of educational as well as other federal services to Indian communities so as to
render such services mare responsive so the needs and desires of those communities."

Basically, Indian people know what is best for their own communities and should be
allowed to decide what is best for themselves - as you and other members of this
committee have often said and also enacted into law.

OKLAHOMA CITY AND THE URBAN PERSPECTIVE

The ;TPA affords job Opportunities and skills development for unemployed and
unskilled Indians residing our jurisdictional arca. Our participants are all enrolled tribal
members representing many different tribes from reservations and rural communities.

The state of Oklahoma has the largest Indian population of any state (252,420) and
the Oklahoma City metropolitan area alone has an Indian population of 45,720. My
program serves Oklahoma County which encompasses Oklahoma City itself where thc
Indian population is 24,675. The city of Thlsa's native population is 48,196, including
the entire metropolitan area.

Mr. Chairman, I'm sure you have heard this before but it bears more scrutiny - thc
truth is that the needs of Indians who live in urban areas are all too often ignored,
overlooked or forgotten in federal law and policy. I'm proud to be a member of the
Oglala Sioux Tribe. I grew up in Pine Ridge, South Dakota and I have the highest
respect for tribal sovereignty. But through my work and experience, I have found that,
all too often, programs serving Indians in urban areas do not receive the attention thai
programs located on reservations do - despite the fact more than half the total Indian
population live in urban areas.

In the past, Indian people were forced by the government to move from their
reservations or were dispossessed of their lands. Now, by necessity, many are forced to
migrate to the "cities" to find work to support their families and for pure survival
because jobs and educational opportunities are scarce or nonexistent on most
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reservations. Unemployment and poverty are rampant on many reservations and,
unfortunately, the picture doesn't improve much for Indian people in the cities.

The unemployment rate for Indian people in the Oklahoma City area has grown
from 5.4 percent in 1980 to 13.6 percent in 1990. The poverty rate has also skyrocketed
from 5.8 percent in 1980 to 24.3 percent in 1990. Aceording to the last Census, Indian
people lead the nation in poverty statistics.

Once Indian people arrive in the cities hoping for a better life, decent housing, or
simply means to feed their families, they encounter additional barriers jeopardizing their
employability. There is great ignorance by city and state employment programs about
Indian people, even in a state with as large a population as Oklahoma's. City and state
offices often assume that the BIA, the IHS, or tribes themselves will take care of
Indians who relocate to the city. These offices have many times told Indians to seek
help from their tribe or these federal agencies. Since they do not live in their tribe's
jurisdictional boundaries, they are not eligible for services there and are then sent back
to any urban or off-reservation organization for services.

Mr.Chairman, urban programs do not wish to take anything away from tribally-
administered programs. We merely seek to ensure that tribal members who are forced to
leave their homelands are not penalized for doing so and may aceessr=parable
services available to Indian people who do live on reservations. Indians arc Indians
wherever they may be sad surely the trust protection extends to individuals since a tribe,
as an entity, does not exist without its people.

As the American Indian Policy Review Commission noted in the 1970s, 'No court,
no general act of Congrass, certainly no constitutional provision provides that the
government's special responsibility to the Indian people stops a the reservation gate."

There must be a stronger recognition, both in policy and appropriations, for the
needs of Indian people who do not live on reservations. When an individual Indian
leaves the reservation, he or she is not forsaking the tribe nor his "Indianness."

Programs such as mine seek to help these tribal members looking for a or
training in in the city. I'v: been forced to turn away young people looking to earn money
during their summer vacations and adults who need work to put food on the table und
clothes for their kids because there is not enough funding to serve all those who need it.
I started this program in 1974 because I know what it's like to be poor and to live in an
area where there arc no j)bs and no opportunities. Shannon County on the Pine Ridge
reservation, where I grew up, is the poorest county in the nation. In fact, three of the ten
poorest counties in the nz.tion arc located on South Dakota Indian reservations. My
point is that I understud both the reservation and off-reservation experiences. I went to
college and earned a master's degree so that I might do something, in any way I could,
to help other Indian people find a way out of poverty.

2
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CONCLUSION

On behalf of the United Urban Indian Council, we appreciate the changes Congress
has made in the ITP.4. law to assist Indian programs to tailor their employment and
training programs to the specific needs of their communities. We respectfully ask that
Conpeu closely monitor Labor Department progress in their stated new commitment to
a cooperative relationship with Indian grantees, to ensure that federal law regarding
Indian 'TPA programs is carried out, and to safeguard the rights and interests of Indians
who by necessity or circumstance, are forced to live off their reservations.

In closing, I want to thank the chairmen and committee members for their time,
attention and concern for Indian employment and training programs. I am encouraged
by your assistance in ensuring that programs arc sensitive to tribal, local and community
needs. I am also hopeful about the apparent turnaround in the Labor Department in light
of assistant secretary Doug Ross encouraging assurances. I hope that Congress holds
him to it.
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WESTERN WASHINGTON INDIAN
EMPLOYMENT AND TRAINING PROGRAM

August 30. 1993

The Hon. Paul Simon, Chair.
Emp inputs* & Productivity Subcommittee
Conaninee on Labor and Human Resources
United States Senate
Washington, D. C. 20510

Attn: Mr. Ken Msotoys, Rut SD 462

RE: September 15 13 Heade( Da Iodise JTPA Programs
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Obirzmkg:5.1&__M_AINSTMK PROPOSED DOL A "NEW" S

Indian TTPA programs we ementially under the auspices of the Division of Indian end Native
American Programs (MAP) of the Depanment of Labor (DOL). Contrary to this structure, new
regulations were devalo and introcimed by the Employment and 'Mining Arkninistration
(ETA) of DOL, that dmedy redact the effectiveness and threatens, not enhances, the
successful outcome of our trainieg propane.

The Western Washington Indiao Employment and Training Program, whom Bowd of Directors
is made up of twenty-two (22) Indian Tribes and two (2) Inter-Tribal Organisations, I. extremely
distraught at the Department of Labor's (DOL) complete disregsrd of our community, ifs leaders,
Ind the negotiation promo we have so actively patt.ielpated in on die ham of the new (and
devastating) TTPA nuledens.

We strongly proem (and will mist) the imposition on Native American TWA grantees of any
rule or regulation written by and for Native American progranie which have been unites:roily
authored by a group of advermial DOL bureaucrats de to the outcry of opposition by the
Indian community.

The Employnsent and Training Administration (ETA) of DOL is ready to import untenable
reatrictions upon a segment of our «mummify that has secured, and should continue to enioy,
special consideration in alleviating kg incedione problems in relation to education, training nal
024,1°Yrneat.

Section 401(h)(1) of the Job Training Partnership Act madam that all rules (proposed or
otherwise) for oar pro=elsime tnestbose winch take into account the " "
of Indian and Native people snd communities. The Congreesional Comml -nee

Dgron the JTPA emmiments of 1992 emphnire this requirement as the one to guide all
trolicy affecting Tribal governmenta and Iodise and Native American organizations.

Any/sll revidas to the cummt Indian and Native Ametican Inmiensentiog Regulations of TTPA
should not even be anempted without direct kips and tmanknous agreement from our affected
community and its leaders. This concept is formally known as "Indian Selkleternaimstiss" and
is strengthened sad reinforced, not only by the President, but by tbe Congress of these United
State through numerous excretive and legislative acts.

Tbe DOLJETNDINAP Is totally Ignoring the concept of Indian Self-Determination (an Act, PL
96-638, ss mended). They are telling Congress and the President of these United States the
they are above the lear, that they are exempt from the principles inherent to P1.93-638; and, that
d=y obviously condone the pnctice of overt racian In doggedly Ind maliciously shoving
mainline" programs (Tule 11A. non-Indian TTPA pograns) down the throats of OUf Native

American communities: totally 'voting our cultural, philosophical and religious differences (not
to mention our consitutionally-paratueed treaty rights).

As expressed again and again, the Native American Community is unanimously oppoecd to
DOL's mammal aid devastating "redirection" of our Tole IV-A, /TPA ptograrn; so many
negative ramifactions to our people am inherent to their Mine proposals.

Ilse "cruel and manual consequence" of this "redinection", as promoted by Labor's bureaucrats,
Ls to drastically reduce the rannbrr of Wien people our grantees can help while dictating to the
Tribes and other grantees the type3 of nevices they must pay for out of their limited JTPA fund*.

How fundamentally flawed is this DOL attack upon our community? Consider the facts that we
have long suffered the higheat drop-out rafts; the highest unemployment rates; die lowest
literacy met; md, the highest suicide rates of my poup in this comity; all beginning with our
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defeat and ultimate enslavement. Now this agency (DOL), in order to expedite its own selfish,
inappropriate and racist agenda, b about to add another "nail to the coffin" by purposely
restricting the benefits of a program which wu intewled to "train, educate and anploy" our
PeoPle.

Would you like to bear an example of the ultimate Irony of their insensitive and punitive I
"Don't do any direct placements of Indian people into employment," they say. Don't find jobs
for peopie I Whet kind of insane logic is that? How can such deplorable behavior from these
bureaucrats be tolerated? What kind of labor force will the new millennium bring with them
directing the manpower demlopment futures of our nation? We are in desperate trouble.

There ere many *speck of these "new" rules which will essentially devastate us. One of the
worst deals with 1 "a change in the way cons must be classified. The change would force
(Native American) grantees to split the time of front-line staff now handling a variety of
participant needs into two different categories, instead of charging all such costs under the
current training category. The end result will be a radical increase in paperwork and much rime
spent insteed of assisting participants. Rather than insuring quality services as DOL
claims, the e will mean that many Indian wolkers in need get no services at all. A major
pu rpm of DOL s proposed change in the cost categories is to enabie the Department to restrict
the kinds of services grantees can provide regardless of individual participant needs or local
circumstances in Indian communities." Additionally, ackninistrative duties would increase while
funds decreased and trainag funds would be reduced to dangerous levels.

2 mailer unexpected features in the draft rep hsclude provision.- which would:

Kill linkages between pre-employment training and OJT by epplying limits to the duration
of both activities which, in the law, apply only to orr aervices.

educe the maximum Community Service Employment (CSE)wages (now Max.
*5.7691hr) in a number of afar despite the fact that it could soon be below minimum
ware.

Ban CSE altogether in cased where sucliton or makers might interpret its use se
subsidizing roues adniinistsative costs.'

3 'The DOL draft regs would redefine the types of organizations that ae eligible to apply for
hoding foe both the Title IV-A and the Title 11-B Indien prograns." This would eliminue many
grantees from access to either Tide's fluids: no 3TPA possum to the people.

Our Title IV-A. TPPA program has, for the past twenty (20) years, provkied to a service
population of over 30,000 Indian people. Each year between 400 and SOO individuals
mcoeasfully participate in a broad specomm of akar:aim sod employnsent opportunkies; ranging
from remedial education to poet-graduate studies: from week experience to on-the-job training.
Our program, wkis every feces of its deegn and direction provided by the Indian commatity, is
desperately striving to alleviate its inordiate unemploynant rue which averages approximately

These "regs" we the death knell to Native American, !TPA programs. They are banded by
DOL/MA to &jun that. Their purpose is not to aid Indiana (America) in their education and
ernpionbesit crisis, but to ease the already light burden of dada and reeponsibilides of those
"barreued-in" beesamme who ham nothing better to do bot to chip sway and aloe whet is

FOOT1491%9 II. 2 ant& have been directly excerpted from the August 6, 1993, issue of the
Fridsy Report of du ham and Native American rçloymeri awl Training Coalkion.
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now a productive and workable program. They covet and selfishly guard their "civil service"
status and all its "perqs" while we, the taxpayers who pay these bloated and wasteful costs, get
nothing in return but disciplinary sanctions and punitive regulations. Is this not contrary to the
goals (needs) of our society?

We implore you to urge the Secretary of Labor to adopt the position of the Native American
population that was enunciated to DOL over and over again in public hearings and subsequent
"-volumes" of written testimony: the Title NA and ILB, JTPA, Indian and Native Amencan
programs are distinct from those of the SDA's. Ours were specifically enacted by Congress to
address the "special" needs of our people by advancing Indian Self-Determination. Do not allow
DOL's misconceptions and subsequent intransigence to erode a program that we have fought so
hard to maintain.

Concurrently, the Secretary of Labor must implement those requirements in the JTPA
amendments which specifically apply to Native American programs, including the requirement
to place all policy-making functions related to our programs in an Indian office and to
briplement Indian preference in all personnel actions involving professional positrons in saki
office.

It should be pointed out that the new lTPA amendments passed last year by the Congress do not
require an overhaul of the regulations for the Section 401 Indian programs. We anticipate this
Congress's full support of Indian Self-Determination and your subsequent admonishment of the
Department of Labor's "gestapo" tactics against our people.

In summary, never has a federal agency demonstrated such apathy and arrogance of a
community, its leaders and it; emergent needs. Does the amton administration and its cabinet
know of the oppression and negativism permeating the attitudes of those "burrowed-m"
bureaucrats who do nothing but stifle growth and development? Robert Reich does and, to date,
chooses to ignore it at the expense of our nation and our future.

Education and employment opportunities are "few and far between" in Indian Country To take
this program from us would suggest that DOL has a hidden agenda of cultural assimilation rather
than cultural self-determination.

73-554 0 94 4
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aatentes Qua/telt dtttcl Aanagement awes
POUCY DEVELOPMENT RESEARCH - PLANNING EVALUATION

The Honorable Daniel Inouye,
Chairman Select Committee on Indian Affairs

'Mc Honorable Paul Simon, Chairman
Employment Subcommittee
Labor & Human Resources Committee

September 10, 1993

Dear Senators:

I am Dr. Rose-Alm? McDonald-Jacobs. I am a Mohawk from the St
Regis Mohawk Tribe in upstate New York. I am writing this to you in my
capacity as chairperson of the Native American Employment and Training
Advisory Council and also as a Native person who has committed my life
to issues such as those addressed by our grantee community.

I have served aboriginal peoples all of my professional career. I have over
twenty years experience working with tribes and First Nations both in the
United States and Canada. I have worked on issues that have impacted
over 667 Fust Nations (tribes) across Canada in the area of education,
training, languages and culture. I now advocate on behalf of 182 Indian
and Native American grantees as Chair of the Advisory Council.

I am not a grantee myself. I am a member of the advisory council m the
"other discipline" catcgory. We do, however, have a JTPA Program at the
St. Regis Mohawk Tribe where I live. My involvement in the JTPA Native
American programs Advisory Council, however, is by no means
coincidental. For several years prior to coming on to the council I worked
for the Department of Labor's Canadian counterpart, the
Employment and Immigration Commission. I worked as an Outreach
Worker in my reservation community coordinating a project designed to
extend employment services to residents of the Akwesasne Mohawk
Territory whose special needs were not being met through standard
employment procedures available off the reserve.
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Later in my career I worked as a Native Employment Specialist where I was responsible
for counselirg clients primarily of native ancestry concerning employment programs,
services and facilities these clients also included employers, those seeking employment
in their normal vocation, new entrants to the labor force, the handicapped, youth and older
workers, and those who, out of necessity, made occupational changes or who were
occupationally maladjusted.

I have lived and breathed employment and training for many years. I have seen the effects
and devastation that has resulted from the lack of jobs and lack of training in our
reservation communities not only from a national perspective but from an international
perspective. Recent statistics indicate reservations are still the most impoverished
communities in thc United States. Our drop out rates, suicide rates, unemployment rates
and mortality rates arc still the highest in the country over any other given ethnic group.
One only has to visit any reservation to sce. On most reservations the average annual
income is way below poverty level. Most reservation residents don't have the luxury of
a roof over their head, or running water, or electricity, or in many places, even roads to
gct from one place to another. This is the reality of our people.

Most people say "how can that be in this America?" One only need look at how the
Native American has been treated in America. Just recently an opinion was provided by
the Department of Labor concerning Public Law 93-638, the Indian Self-Determination
Act, with regard to the Department's development of regulations for Section 401 of the
Job Training Partnership Act. That opinion statcd that most recent Supreme court
decisions support the Department's position that the policy of Indian self-determination
is limited in nature and congressionally regulated. The Department stated "from reviewing
the cases, one can conclude that the Government should view Indian tribes as domestic
dependent nations which are delegated their authority through Congress and should not
be treated as foreign independent nations." Given that view of tribes it is not surprising
that the kinds of conditions described above still exist on reservations today. Until tribes
can truly determine their own destiny and exercise true self determination thcir futures
will continue to remain bleak.

Since I was elected as Chairperson of the JTPA Indian and Native American Programs
Advisory Committee (now Council), we have faced skweral major issues which have had
potential detrimental effects on the program. The most detrimental was the "redirection"
effort initiated by the Department of Labor to "improve thc quality" of the program. This
initiative was unilaterally imposed with no consultation or input from anyone on the
grantee or advisory committee side of the issue. One of the most contentious issues at that
time was the move on the Department's side to cut all programs that were $200,000.00
or less. Of 182 grant programs half were in this catcgory. This would have forced
combining programs that in most cases were not logical consolidations because of
geography, distance or lack of commonality among program formats. Many programs
vary from one anothcr by tribal affiliation, arca - reservation or off-rcscrvation, etc. This
threat to the grantee community was devastating. Unprecedented public comment periods
were held for major portions of Advisory Committee meetings in an cffort to sensitize
Labor to the concerns of the grantee community. This was to no avail. The "redirection"
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efforts later accelerated with the passing of the 1992 ITPA amendments. The Department
saw this opportunity to impose their "quality effort" through the regulations process. A
team was struck up within the Department and the writing process began, again with no
input from the grantee community or Advisory Committee. Frustrations ran even higher
in the Indian and Native American community.

Thc Advisory Committee, the grantee community, tribes and other organizations continue
to fight long and hard to change the paternalistic attitudes of the Department. It is our
belid that there is no reason why the Department and representatives of the vantee
community can not sit down together as partners to discuss the regulations process. It is
further our contention that "the process" is all wrong. There has been no real consultation.
There have been no indications that thcrc has been anything wrong with the program that
appears to require fixing. Most importantly, the changes proposed by the Department arc
above and beyond those mandated by the Congress and by all indications are beyond the
original intent of the Congress.

Further, it appears obvious that it is thc intent of the Department to "mainline" thc 401
program. From analysis of thc proposed regulations it is apparent most of the proposed
changes to the 401 regulations arc consistent with thosc for thc Title II program. Clearly,
if this had been intended by the Congress, it would have been specified as such.

In 1982 the Congress in Public Law 97-300 stated as follows: Section 401 (a) "The
Congress finds that (1) serious unemployment and economic disadvantages exist among
members of Indian, Alaskan Native, and Hawaiian Native communities; (2) there is a
compelling need for the establishment of comprehensive training and employment
programs for members of those communities; and (3) such programs are essential to the
reduction of economic disadvantages among individual members of those communities
and to the advancement of economic and social development in the communities
consistent with their goals and lifestyles." Further, (h)(1) "The Secretary shall, after
consultation with representatives of Indians and other Native Americans, prescribe such
rules, regulations and performance standards relating to Native American programs
under this section as may be required to meet the special circumstances under which such
programs operate."

The Native American Employment and Training Council, which was chartered and came
into effect July 1, 1993, is ma,,clated to provide advice regarding the overall operation and
administration of Native American programs authorized under Title IV, Section 401 of
thc Job Training Partnership Act, as well as, the implementation of other programs
providing services to Native American youth and adults under this act. The Council
consists of 17 Indians, Alaska Native and Hawaiian Natives appointed by the Secretary
from among individuals nominated by tribes, Indian, Alaskan Native, and Hawaiian
Native organizations. The membership of the Council represents all geographic areas of
thc United Statcs and includes representatives of tribal governments and of non-
reservation Native American organizations who arc service providers under the act. The
majority of the members of the Council operate programs authorized under this section
on a daily basis.

101



A

98

It is our contention that in the spirit of the law that the Department of Labor at a
minimum agree to the following:

1. To work with and consult with the Native American Employment and Training
Council to:

A. solicit views on issues affecting the operation and administration of
piograms under Section 401,

B. sock advice and recommendations on the design and implementation of
performance standards,

C. evaluate the effectiveness of job training programs and seek
recommendations with respect to thc improvement of such programs,

D. seek advice with respect to individuals to be considered to fill thc position
in charge of tbe Native American unit designated and authorized by the
Act,

E. seek recommendations with respect to services obtained or to be obtained
by the Department with non-Federal agencies or entities that involve
programs authorized under Section 401.

2. Establish a working relationship with the Advisory Council that is consistent with
the new administration and the concept of "reinventing government." Let us be
partners and work toward the common goal of serving the hidian and Native
American community.

3. Let us work together as a tcam to develop regulations that specifically deal with
those aspccts of the ITPA amendments that arc sensitive to the needs of Indian
programs. Drop the current draft proposed regulations and start fresh.

4. Let us respect onc another as equals with an honest and open working relationship
and have expectations of one another that communicate mutual responsibility and
accountability.

5. Let us share with one another and learn from one another the richness and joys
of our cultures. The Native American culture and our people arc our most precious
resource, let us build on that resource and share our knowledge so that we may
work together in harmony. This can be done by training within the Department
on a regular basis by Indian and Native American experts.
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6. Develop a single organizational unit with a primary responsibility for thc
administration of Indian programs that is consistent with the needs and aspirations
of the Indian and Native American community, as mandated in thc 1992 JTPA
amendments.

7. Seek a Solicitor opinion on thc principle of self-determination as it relates to
DOL's relationship with Indian and Native American grantees.

8. Consistent with thc pcnding Memorandum of Agreement with the Department of
Interior and the notion of sclf-determination sign the MOU that will facilitate
implementation of Public Law 102-477.

9. Seek advice from thc Advisory Council in the staffing of upcoming leadership
positions in the Division of Indian and American Programs to ensure qualified
Indian and Native American peoples arc considered for these and other such
positions. This refers to one position that is upcoming very shortly.

I regret that I will not be available to present my tcstimony at thc hearing scheduled in
Washington, D.C. for September 15, 1993 and request that this letter be placed in the
record as part of the testimony provided at the Senate Hearing on DOL Draft Indian JTPA
Regulations on t date.

Rosez a-McDonal bs
Chair, Native American E merit and Training Advisory Council
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CANDEANA
American Indian Council

September 8, 1993

The Honorable Paul Simon

Chair, Employment & Productivity Subcommittee
Committee on Labor and Human Resources

United States Senate
Attn: Ken Montoya, Rcom SD 462

Washington, DC 20510

Subject: Indian Community Testimony for Congressional Hearings on Indian JTPA

Dear Senator Simon,

As a grantee providing employment and training services through the Indian provisions
of the Job Training Partnership Act, we would like to submit the following as testimony
for the consideration of the Senate Labor and Indian Affairs Committees in conjunction
with the hearing on Indian JTPA issues scheduled for September 15, 1993.

The Indian and Native American provisions in Title IV of JTPA provide critically
important services to over 30,000 Indian and Native American youth and adults every
year. Last year Congress passed into law amendments to JTPA which we in the grantee
community vigorously supported. Unfortunately, the Labor Department has ignored the
new provisions which were intended to improve and strengthen services to Indians and

Native Americans. Instead, the Department has proposed new regulations that would
destroy the ability of community based organizations such as ours to deliver services
responsive to our communities' needs.

We would like to focus on just four of the countless problems as contained in the
proposed new regulations. We conclude with a short summary of recommendations.

3203 East Main Street, Ventura, California 93003

805 / 650-8352 - Fax 805 / 650-8954
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Senator Paul Simon September 8, 1993
Re: Proposed New Regulations, Indian JTPA Page 2

1) The process of writing the regulations has not Included any consultation with the
Indian and Native American community. This is in direct defiance of the 1992 JTPA
Amendments, as mandated in Section 401(h)(1):

"The Secretary shall, after consultation with representatives of Indians and other
Native Americans, prescribe such rules, regulations, and performance standards
. .. as may be required to meet the special circumstances under which such
programs operate."

The Labor Department's blatant failure to consult with the community to be served has
resulted In the drafting of regulations not at all cognizant of the special circumstances
under which our programs operate. The Indian provisions of JTPA state unequivocally
that the Act's intent is to Implement and facilitate programs In service of "the
advancement of economic and social development In the communities consistent with
their goals and lifestyles" (Section 401(a][3]). The proposed new regulations are not
based on the mandated consultation. A review of the substance of the proposed
regulations indicates that it is the Labor Department's intent to do 4way with, and not
Implement, the special provisions of the Indian program.

Rather than cite each and every objection to the proposed regulations we would simply

point out that the grantee community has collectively reviewed the draft regulations and
provided the Assistant Secretary of Labor (and your subcommittee in separate
correspondence) over two hundred pages of line by line critique of the regulations. Our
critique also includes recommended solutions and options which have been wholly
ignored by Labor Department officials. In fact, it was only after repeated protests by the
Indian community, requesting an open dialogue about the regulations, that the Labor
Department even admitted that it was drafting new regulations on matters far beyond the

scope of the 1992 amendments. The fact is that DOL still has not allowed an open forum
for the Indian community to address the proposed regulations. Again, it is clearly
mandated in the 1992 amendments that Labor must consult with the Indian community.

2) The new draft regulations are drawn up specifically to bring the Indian programs
into alignment with non-Indian programs, and not to implement new provisions as
written in the 1992 amendments. One needs to read no further than the proposed
regulation's Scope and Purpose clause (§ 632.2) to find that the new regs nearly cite
the 1992 amendments directly, but actually change key words with the result being that
the regulations de-emphasize the clear intent of Section 401 to allow Indian
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Senator Paul Simon September 8, 1993

Re: Proposed New Regulations, Indian JTPA Page 3

communities to operate programs in a manner consistent with community-determined

needs. The law, in contrast to the proposed regulations, states that

"(Indian and Native American] programs shall be administered in such a manner as
to maximize the Federal commitment to support growth and development as
determined by representatives of the communities and groups served by this
section."

Section 401(b)(3), emphasis added.

When Congress enacted the 1992 amendments it was understood that there would need to

be a handful of regulation changes, certainly for Title II, as mandated by the
amendments, as well as for Title IV for the areas directly affected by the same
amendments. The Labor Department, however, has brazenly refused to implement
changes as recorded in the amendments, and has gone so far as to propose the elimination

of program regulations pertaining to the Department's responsibilities as outlined In the

original law and 1992 amendments.

One such example, in addition to the aforementioned issue pertaining to consultation, is
the amendment's mandate that "The Secretary shall designate a single organizational unit

that shall have as its primary responsibility the administration of all Native American
programs authorized under this Act" (Section 401[j][1]). While this provision of the
amendments has been Ignored, the Labor Department's proposed regulations actually call

for the elimination of § 632.88 (from the current regulations), which is the section of
the regulations which specifically identifies Labor's responsibility to implement the law
as found in paragraphs (e), (h)(1), (i), and (j) of Section 401.

Further, Labor officials acknowledge outright that by drafting these new regulations
they would further their goal of modeling the Indian program after the regulations
drafted for JTPA's Title II-A (note the Supplementary Ir,formation section at the
beginning of the proposed regulations). Again, this is in direct defiance of Congress'

stated intent in Section 401 that Indian and Native American programs be regulated by
special circumstances and needs.

Ironically, the draft regulation's Supplementary Information section notes that this re-

alignment of the Indian program with non-Indian programs is for the Improvement of
program quality. However, nowhere in the draft regulations does Labor state the truth
that by its own measures of performance the Indian and Native American programs have
proven vastly more cost effective than the non-Indian programs. The draft regulations
also fail to acknowledge that the Labor Department has never conducted a comprehensive
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Senator Paul Simon September 8, 1993
Re: Proposed New Regulations, Indian JTPA Page 4

review of the Indian program. The Labor Department has no documentation whatsoever
to support Its contention that the re-alignment of the Indian program with non-Indian
programs Is truly for the program's "Improvement.*

It is clear by Labor's failure to acknowledge its lack or data to support the proposed
changes, their failure to recognize the success of the Indian programs while operating
under provisions allowing for local control of programs consistent with local
communities needs (and consistent with the Law), that their only concern is easing the
"burden" of Labor staff in their work to monitor and compare programs. The Labor
Department's insistence that it not consult with the Indian community in drafting new
regulations lays bare the fact that Labor is not concerned with the quality of services In
its drafting of new regulations.

3) The proposed new regulations may well result in a system that calls for DOL to
dictate to Indian and Native American grantees who it can serve and what services
grantees can provide. New proposed restrictions on services, not required by the
amendments, would potentially take key decision-making authority and autonomy away
from grantees. Such a loss of local control would In fact be to the detriment of our
clients.

For example, vague direction, as Included in the draft regulations regarding the
coordination of services to the extent "practicable" with other institutions
(§632.121(dp could actually have a chilling effect on a grantee's ability to coordinate
services with other programs. The proposed regulations are so concerned with some
presumed but never demonstrated duplication of effort that it appears that any attempt to
work with other training Institutions will sadly be discouraged. Ironically, grantees
will be forced under the new regulations to work in isolation simply to avoid the
confusion and contradictions within the regulations. The result would again be a loss of
cost-effectiveness and a loss of services to the communities most in need.

Perhaps most tragically, the proposed regulations would eliminate from eligibility some
ten to fifteen percent of the grantees currently providing services because they would be
considered by Labor to be too small to provide cost-effective services (see draft
regulations § 632.10). N "-Ire does Labor provide evidence to support the practicality
of eliminating these programs. And again, the draft regulations fly directly against the
clear intent of the law.

"In carrying out responsibilities under this section, the Secretary shall,
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Senator Paul Simon September 8, 1993
Re: Proposed New Regulations, Indian JTPA Page 5

wherever possible, utilize Indian tribes, bands, or groups . . . for the provision of
employment and training services under this section."

Section 401 (c) ( 1) (A).

There are no provisions in the law granting the Labor Department the latitude to exclude

Tribal governments and other locally controlled Indian groups based on size alone. The
loss of these programs would severely damage the communities currently served by
their own local tribal governments and community based organizations.

4) One last item that we belk.Je requires our comment here is the proposal In the draft
regulations to re-write the cost classification system as set by the existing regulations
(see § 632.37 of the proposed regulations). Grantees have spent years developing the
system currently In plkce and have invested heavil9 in deligning accounting and client

tracking systems in compliance with the regulations. Labor's only stated reason to
support the change is to bring the Indian and Native American programs into the same

system as the non-Indian programs. Again, we ask what relevance this 'has when
Congress has specifically mandated a separate program for Native Americans, and
grantees have taken the program and provided superior services to the non-Indian
programs. In proposing the change the Labor Department cites no evidence that the
modification would be beneficial to program services or program administration.

The result of implementing the change would be a severe and unnecessary disruption of

grantee operations and a dramatic Increase under the new system for most grantees in

administrative responsibilities (again, to the detriment of the focus on service
delivery). The specific proposed requirements and definitions for tracking separately
*direct training services" versus "training-related and supportive services" would
result in pro,,.am staff spending an enormous amount of time tracking their activities
often on a minute by minute oasisand therefore not actually providing service. The
push ought to be for the elimination of unnecessary administrative burdens, not for
their increase in an area where accountability and quality program services are
apparently not even a concern.

Recommendations: It is imperative that the Labor Department withcknw the proposed
new regulations and begin immediately a consultation process with the Indian and Native

American grantee community for the development of new regulations which will
implement the Indian provisions of JTPA.
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Senator Paul Simon September 8, 1993
Re: Proposed New Regulations, Indian JTPA Page 6

It is also Imperative that the Labor Department begin immediately a dialogue with the
Indian and Native American community that will resutt In a meaningful evaluation of the
services of the Indian and Native American program. Such an open dialogue and program
review will allow the development of proposals for the actual improvement of Indtan and
Native American programs.

Finally, we request that the Labor Department comply with the JTPA Amendments
mandating the establishment of a strong Indian office within the Labor Department. This
office must operate under Indian leadership, selected through an open and competitive
process with community input, and report directly to the Assistant Secretary.

Thank you for your attention to these pressing and critical issues. Thank you also for
your continuing support for Indian and Native American JTPA programs.

Sincerely,

Sal Pereal5
Chairman of the Board

cc: Senator Dianne Feinstein

Senator Barbara Boxer

Representative Elton Gallegly
Representative Michael Huffington

Representative Sam Farr
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TESTIMONY OF JAMES SAPPIER, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR OF
UNITED SOUTH AND EASTERN TRIBES (USET)

ON THE DEPARTMENT OF LABOR'S PROPOSED REGULATIONS
FOR INDIAN JTPA GRANTEE PROGRAMS

SUBMITTED TO THE
SENATE LABOR SUBCOMMITTEE ON EMPLOYMENT & PRODUCTIVITY

AND THE SENATE INDIAN AFFAIRS COMMITTEE

SEPTEMBER 15, 1993

Thank you Chairman Inouye and Chairman Simon for the opportunity to testify on
the Department of Labofs (DOL) proposed regulations concerning Indian JTPA grantees.
This has been a priority issue for USET and Indian grantees across the nation for the past
couple of years. As you are well aware, under the past Administration, a thick set of
regulations was proposed for Indian grantees; the intent of these proposed regulations was
to bring Indian JTPA programs into closer conformity with non-Indian programs. Indian
grantees were not consulted prior to the drafting of these regulations, and none of their
concerns were addressed by DOL staff. The beneficiaries of the proposed regulations
would have been the bureaucrats administering the program - nat the Indian people for
whom the programs are intended to serve. Indian grantees across the nation strongly
opposed the proposed regs, but they were continually ignored by the officials and staff of
the Department's Office of Special Targeted Program (which had oversight of the issue).

USET passed a resolution last February stating our opposition to DOL's proposed
regulations, arid requesting the withdrawal of those regulations (USET resolution #93-
14DC). This resolution, along with an accompanying letter from USET, was sent to
Labor Secretary Robert Reich on March 11, 1993. I am happy to say that the newly
appointed Assistant Secretary for Employment and Training, Doug Ross, has agreed to
withdraw the proposed regs. He met with a number of Indian JTPA grantees, including
USET President Eddie Tullis, on September 7th, and heard our concerns. He then assured
us that he is interested in establishing a better relationship between DOL and Indian
grantees, and agreed to withdraw the regulations in question.

We axe gratified to see that Assistant Secretary Ross is genuinely interested in
learning about what makes Indian JTPA programs different from those programs operated
by and for non-Indians. It is our belief that after he is educated in the regard, he will
better understand why Congress has mandated that Indian programs be accorded more
flexibility in program administration. In any case, we welcome his efforts to establish
communication and a reciprocal relationship between the Department and Indian grantees.
This is a most welcome change from the adverse positions that we had become
accustomed to from DOL. One of USETs member tribes, the Eastern Band of Cherokee,
has extended an invitation to the new Assistant Secretary to visit their reservation and
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their TIPA program. I am sure that invitations have been made, or will be in the future, by
other Indian grantees as well, and I strongly urge that be visit several program in tbs
field.

It is also our understanding that Assistant Secretary Ross has recognized the
importance of having an Indian person be in charge of the Indian desk" which is to be
established within the Department subsequent to P.L. #102-367. It is our hope that this
new unit, which would oversee all of the Department's Indian programs, will be located in
such a place within the organizational structure so that it will have direct access to the
Assistant Secretaries, if not the Secretary himself. This will greatly facilitate the interests
and needs of Indian people.

Mr. Chairmen, we were prepared to submit testimony which outlined the concerns
we have had in regards to the Department of Labor's actions over the past couple of years.
However, in light of Assistant Secretary Ross's agreement to withdraw the regulations,
and his intent to foster a new relationship between the Department and Indian grantees,
we feel that it is no longer necessary to address those issues in this forum. I am =aching
however, for your information, a copy of the above-referenced USET resolution on this
subject

Again, we appreciate the opportunity to testify on this issue, and we are very much
looking forward to working with Assistant Secretary Ross in addressing the employment
and training needs of Indian people. 'Thank you vezy much.
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UNITED SOUTH AND EASTERN TRIBES, INC.

RESOLUTION NO 93-14DC

1992 AMENDMENTS TO THE JOB TRAINING AVD PARTNERSHIP ACT

WHEREAS, the United South and Eastern Tribes, Incorporated (USET)
is an inter-tribal organization comprised of twenty (20)

federally recognized tribes; and

WHEREAS, the actions taken by the USET, Inc. Board of Directors
officially represent.the intentions of each member tribe,
as the Board of Directors is comprised of delegates from
the member tribes leadership; and

WHEREAS, USET has established an education committee comprised of
representatives from their member tribes to provide an
important delivery mechanism to promote and support
education in Indian country; and

WHEREAS, the principal resources available to tribal governments
and Indian organizations to provide enployment and
training services for Indian people are authorized by the
Indian programs under the Job Training and Partnership
Act (JTPA); and

WHEREAS, approximately thirty thousand (30,000) Indian and Native
Alaskan workers in the United States are currently served
by the Indian JTPA Title IV-A program; and

WHEREAS, the JTPA Title II-B Summer Youth Employment and Training
program serves an additional ten thousand (10,000) Indian
reservation and Native Alaskan youth; and

WHEREAS, due to their receiving Indian JTPA IV-A funds, grantees
have been able to obtain additional employment and
training resources through other federal, state and local
governmental programs; and

WHEREAS, it is essential that the Indian JTPA Title IV-A programs
retain flexibility in order to meet effectively the
appropriate needs of Native Americans in Indian country;
and

WHEREAS, Indian JTPA Title IV-A programs must remain flexible if
they are to function in a manner consistent with the
principles of tribal sovereignty and self-determinations
as they have been set forth by the President of the
United States and the United States Congress for the last
two decades; and

WHEREAS, included in the 1992 amendments to JTPA, the Congress:

(a) acknowledged the unique goverament to government
relationship with Native American governments

(b) confirmed the continued rights of tribal
governments to mold their JTPA programs to suit
their own needs

(c) mandated the Department of Labor (DOL) to establish
a strong Indian office to work with Native American
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grantees, as they administer JTPA programs
mandated employment for Indian people and that
office be given special consideration
created a permanent Native American JTPA Programs
Advisory Council which reports to the Secretary of
Labor and Congress; and

WHEREAS, the DOL announced by notice in the September 10, 1992
Federal Register that is intends to eradicate the Indian
JTPA programs flexibility by arbitrarily imposing
restrictions on participant eligibility requirements and
program services, .which restriction were written
specifically for non-Indian programs and which were not
ever intended by Congress to be applied to Indian
programs; and

WHEREAS, Lo action has been taken by DOL to establish and
effective and meaningful Indian office to administer JTPA
programs or to provide special consideration for the
employment of Indian people in that office despite the
mandate in the 1992 amendments to JTPA.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Directors of USET
hereby calls on the Secretary of Labor to suspend all
proposed changes to JTPA regulations except those
specifically mandated by Title IV-A of the 1992 Job
Training Reform Amendments until consultations have
resulted in an effective equally based dialogue with end
results that will meet the needs of Indian communities
and the participants they serve; and

HE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Board of Directors of USET
call on the President to direct DOL to adhere to the
provision of the Indian Self-Determination Act; and

HE IT FURTHER RESOLVI$D, that the Board of Directors of USET call on
all Committees of Congress with appropriate jurisdiction,
along with all merl)ers of both houses, to intervene with
the Secretary of Labor toward these ends.

CERTIFICATION

This resolution was duly approved at the Board of Directors
meeting, at which a quorum was present, in Washington, DC, on
February 25, 1993.

Eddie L. Tullis, President
United South and Eastern
Tribes, Inc.

73-554 0 - 94 5

eller George, Sucre ary
United South and Eastern
Tribes, Inc.
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TESTIMONY OF JONATHAN L. TAYLOR. PRINCIPAL CHIEF

Honorable Senator Simon and Senator Inouye, and Distinguished Members of the

Senate Indian Affairs and Labor Committees, I au Jonathan L. Taylor, Principal

Chief of the Eastern Band of Cherokee Indians. I wish to thank you for the

opportunity of subaitting my testimony before you today. As you know, our

reservation is located in the western part of the state directly adjacent to

the Great Smoky Mountain National Park. We have a population of 10,320 which

includes 6,887 enrolled members living on the Qualls Boundary.

One of the moat important and continuous isaues that we bring to the attention

of the Senate Indian Affairs and Labor Committees is the opposition to the

proposed regulations for the Job Training Partnership Act, Title IV Programs.

We are aware that, Mr. Doug Rosa, Assistant Secretary for Employment and

Training, met with the representatives of the Indian JPPA grantees on September

7, 1993, and has agreed to withdraw the proposed regulations regarding Indian

JTPA program. ve strongly support such a withdrawal and we greatly appreciate

the concern Mr. Rosa has shown on this issue. The following testisony was

drafted prior to our being notified of this agreement and, as such, illustrates

the concerns which we have been having with the labor Department. It is our

hope that Mr. Ross's recent statements will sake this issue moot, and that a

positive new relationship can be built between Indian JTPA grantees and the

Department. To this end, we have sent Mr. Ross a letter thanking him for his
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efforts and extending an invitation for him to visit our reservation and

observe our Tribe's highly successful employment and training program. In any

case, we are submitting, for the record, the following concerns we have had on

this issue.

Our Tribe strongly objects to the imposition on Native American JTPA grantees

of any rules or regulations written for Non-Native American Programs. We feel

we have successfully operated our programs for years now and just when it seems

that we Ire at a point of being able to advance our programs to an exemplary

level, we are faced with proposed regulations that restrict the entire program.

Any revisions to the current Indian and Native American JTPA regulations should

be developed only on the basis of what needs to be done to strengthen our

programs and on the basis of what is consistent with federal Indian policy,

including the principle of Indian self-determination as repeatedly expressed by

the Congress and by President Bush and President Clinton.

Any drastic changes in the current JTPA program, would have devastating effects

on our Indian community. One of the major problems we face is an extensive

high rate of unemployment during the winter months. Last year we had over ten

million tourist visit our reservation. Over 752 of our industry is tourism,

therefore the unemployment rate is extremely high in the winter months. This

116
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is an example of one of the barriers our Tribal members must deal with as

opposed to the barriers the Department of Labor has proposed. In order to

qualify for the JTPA Program, under the proposed regulations, participants

would have to be a school dropout, offender, disabled or a welfare recipient.

This regulation would force us to deny our own Tribal members services which

are legally available to the Indian programs.

Over the pN't ten years the JTPA program has enhanced the lives of our Tribal

Members thxough advancements in education, job placement and increased standard

of living. TLerefore, to say that we could only serve offenders and dropouts

would be an insult to our Tribal Members. Many of them have completed their

high school education, obtained their GED, completed college and even obtained

Masters Degrees through the assistance of the JTPA program. Others have gained

valued job experience and are now working in skilled professions. We feel that

through the years of operation, our Tribal Members have advanced to a level

that would require education, work experience and job opportunities.

An example of this is, Mr. John Doe was an alcoholic and relying heavily on

welfare benefits to feed his family. He was receiving unemployment benefits

from the State, AFDC for his children, HUD for his housing needs and Food

Stamps. All of these benefits totaled approximately $1200.00 per month, for a

yearly total of $14,400.00 of taxpayer's dollars. Through efforts of the JTPA

-3-
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program, Mr. Doe made a decision to quit drinking and enrolled in the Drug and

Alcohol Program at the local community college. While in school, he was

employed on a part-time basis at the Cherokee Indian Hospital, Chemical.

Dependency Unit. Mr. Doe has now graduated with an AA Degree in Drug and

Alcohol Technology and through the JTPA, On-The-Job-Training Program, he has

received full time employment with a tribally operated program serving enrolled

members facing mental and physical barriers and he will be paid $14,500.00 per

year. He has turned his life around and has become financially self-

supporting, Mr. Doe's full-time employment, will allow him to contribute tax

dollars. With the combined efforts of Education and On-The-Job Training

programs, Mr. Doe reached his educational and personal goals. This wouldn't

have been possible without the combination of both Education and Work

Experience opportunities. Mr. Doe is now enrolled in a local university and is

seeking an BS degree in Social Work.

Our Tribe serves disadvantaged youth and adults who rely heavily on the JTPA

program for job placement and educational training in order to overcome

numerous cultural, economical and social barriers and be able to compete for

employment opportunities. This year our JTPA program had a 95% On-The-Job

Training Placement rate and a 972 Work Experience placement rate. Through the

JTPA Office, we have established a working relationship among public and

private sector employers on and off the reservation, which has provided

numerous job opportunities for Tribal members. Through the years, we have

provided job services for the residents on the Qualla Boundary without having

-4-
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to force our residents to seek employment with job development services located

twenty-five miles away. All our job opportunities are advertised and hired

locally through our own Tribal Government.

The Labor Department staff wrote a set of proposed regulations for the Indian

Title IV JTPA programs. During meetings with the Department of Labor, DOL

officials continued to turn a deaf ear to the grantee demands that the Indian

programs should be treated as special programs dedicated to exclusive Indian

needs and circumstances. We feel that they are asking us to comply with

changes that need to be implemented in the Title II Programs. It appears that

the Title II programs should implement some of the programs that the Title IV

program does in order to provide effective and efficient employment

opportunities the Tribes have established.

If these regulations are implemented our JTPA program would be effected in the

following ways:

I. Washington, DC would determine what services Indian JTPA grantees

could offer, regardless of local needs, plans or priorities. Even

though we would be required to prepare individual employability

development plans for every program participant, the Labor Department

would dictate the types of training services we would have to

provide to every participant.

-5-
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2, Ban all Indian JTPA grantee efforts to hold Indian workers who need

immediate employment to find jobs. We would first have to force

them to go through other services before we could refer them to jobs,

regardless of the individual's need.

3. Ignore any linkages we have formed with other programs in our area

and dictate how we must spend our funds.

4. Establish quotas on who we can serve, again without any regard for

local plans or priorities designed to address local needs.

The Eastern Band of Cherokee Indians strongly objects to all these proposals.

They would destroy all we have done over the years to make our services

directly responsive to the needs of Indian people in our service area.

In addition, the proposals now being made by the Labor Department would violate

the current JTPA law, which specifically provides that the Indian JTPA program

"shall be administered in such a manner as to maximize the Federal commitment

to support growth and development as determined by representatives of the

communities and groups served by this section" of the JTPA law. The law goes

on to give Indian JTPA grantees the flexibility to provide a wide variety of

services consistent with the purposes of Section 401 of the law.

-6--
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None of the Amendments approved by Congress would change the operations

provision of the 401 Programs. In reviewing Indian JTPA programs, the

Education and Labor Committee's of the House and Senate restated their support

for the flexibility granted to Indian grantees to adopt their services to meet

local Indian needs. (House Report on HR 3033).

The DOL proposals to "redirect" the Indian JTPA program also violate the basic

principles of the federal policy of Indian self-determination as expressed in

PUblic Law 93-638 and the statement issued recently by President Bush which

pledged his renewed commitment to handling the relationships between the

federal government and Indian tribes on a government-to-government basis,.

During "Washington Impact Week" the United South and Eastern Tribes passed

Resolution No. 93-14DC which states that the USET Board of Directors calls on

the Secretary of Labor to suspend all proposed changes to JITA Regulations

except those specifically mandated by Title IV-A of the 1992 Job Training

Reform Amendments until consultations have resulted in en effective equally

based dialogue with end results that will meet the needs of Indian communities

and the participants they serve. The Board of Directors of USET also called on

the President to direct DOL to adhere to the provisions of the Indian Self-

Determination Act and call all Committees of Congress with appropriated

jurisdiction, along with all members of both houses, to intervene with the

Secretary of Labor toward these ends. This resolution was duly approved by the

USET Board of Directors meeting, with a quorum present, in ilkshington, DC on

February 25, 1993.

-7-
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An example of DOL's nonresponsiven:.as on this issue occurred when eight

Senators wrote a letter to Labor Secretary Lynn Martin on September 23, 1992 in

which they opposed revising JTPA regulations as they apply to Tribes. The

letter reiterated the fact that the statutes authorizing Indian JTPA programs

under section 401 emphasize that those programs are to reflect the unique needs

of Tribes. The Senators also wrote that any revisions of JTPA regulations

should be consistent with Congress' above intent concerning Tribal JTPA

programs. Obviously, the Department's proposed revisions are not consistent

with that intent, as I have illustrated in my coaments. The Department of

Labor's cavalier attitude towards the impact of these proposed revisions on

tribes is reflected in the fact that they never ven responded to the Senators'

letter.

As you can see Senator Simon and Senator Inouye, we come to you with some

heartfelt burdens placed on the Cherokee Tribe because we are faced with

proposed regulations which effect our most vital resources, employment and

training for our Tribal members. The proposed regulations would deny mervices

to our Tribal members and hinder a successful program. Over the past year, our

JTPA Program has advanced the work experience program and increased employment,

which has initiated self-sufficiency within our Indian people. JTPA Title IV

programs should continue to operate under the current regulations and allow the

Tribes to operate them es Indian programs, ^nrving the needs of Indian people.

-8-



119

In closing, Senator Simon, Senator Inouye and Distinguished Members of the

Senate Indian Affairs and Labor Committee, I would like to extend my

appreciation to you for providing the opportunity for my testimony to be made

part of the record, which indicates siy concerns regarding DDL's proposed

regulations. The Eastern Band of Cherokee Indians appreciates the past support

of our Indian programs. Any support you can provide us in dealing with the

current crisis which the Department of Labor proposals have created, will be

greatly appreciated.

-9-
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um EASTERN BAND OF CHEROKEE INDIANS
Qualls Boassdagy - P.O. lax 111, aserokee. N.C. um

likpbone: (41141) 074771 107-1171

JONATHAN L. TAYLOR. Principal Chief
GERARD PARKER. Vice-Chid

ARNOLD WACHACHA, Executive Advisor

September 13, 1993

Doug Ross, Assistant Secretary for Employment & Training

Department of Labor
S 2307 Frances Perkins Building
200 Constitution Avenue, RW
Washington, DC 20210

Dear Assistant Secretary Ross:

On behalf of the Eastern Band of Cherokee Indians, I would like to

sincerely thank you for your commitment to withdrew the proposed

regulations regarding Indian JTPA grantees. It is gratifying to see that

our, and many other Indian grantee's, efforts have not been in vain. I

understand that your September 7th meeting with Indian grantee

representatives on this and related issues went very well.

Your commitment to withdrawal of the proposed regulations means that

we can continue our highly successful Education and Training Program. As

this program has a 972 job placement rate, your actions also translate to

continue job placement for a great deal of Tribal members here on our

reservation and the surrounding area.

We greatly appreciate both the concern you have shown on this issue

and your stated interest in learning more about Indian grantee programs and

tribes in general. We understand that you would like to build a new
relationship between the Department of Labor and Indian grantees and we

whole-heartedly welcome such an initiative. In this spirit of better

understanding and mutual cooperation. I would like to take this oppor_unity

to invite you to visit our beautiful reservation here in the Great Smoky

Mountains and observe for yourself our Education and Training Program. I

believe, as do other grantees, that this would be very helpful in

illustrating how Indian programs differ significantly from non-Indian

programs, both in constituent needs and manner of administration.
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Mr. Doug Ross
September 13, 1993
Page 2

To make any arrangements for a visit to our reservation, please call
either yself or Barbara Cyle, Executive Director of our Cherokee Education
and Training Program at (704) 497-4222. Again, thank you for your interest
and concern.

cc: Secretary Robert Reich
Senatoe Daniel Inouye
Senator Paul Simon
Senator Lauch Faircloth
Senator Jesse Helms
Congressman Charles Taylor

Sincerely,

EASTERN BAND OF CHEROKEE INDIANS

Jonathan L. Taylor
Principal Chief

I 4f 5
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VII.

Pottand Arim 0111co
1715 N.E. 52nd

PorAind. OR 97220
(503) 255-3510

FAX (503) 2577328

The Hon, Paul Simon
Chair, Employment & Productivity Subcommittee
Committee on Labor and Human Resources
Attn. Ken Hotya, Room SD 462

Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Simon:

N.k

Please accept the following as our submission for the Senate
Labot and Indian Affairs Committee's September 15th hearing on
Indian JTPA issues.

As one of the few tribes that has undertaken self-governance, we
understand the magnitude of the U.S. government's
responsibilities. The Siletz tribe believes that the new JTPA
legislation was designed to strengthen our tribes and the Indian
programs. We ask that cungtess intervene and ensure that the
Department of Labor implements the legislation as congress
intended.

The Department of Labor has continually ignored the Indian
grantees input regarding regulation design and content. True
consultation with the Indian community has not occurred. As
Indian people, we know what works for us. To often, we as Native
people are prescribed a remedy without consultation.

The Siletz Tribe has been operating an Employment and Training

Program since 1983. As Native people serving Native people, we
are uniquely qualified to provide valuable insight into program
design and policies. We ask that the D.O.L. acknowledge our
expertise concerning Indian JTPA program issues.

Our areas of concern with the proposed regulations are as follows:

SubPaLt A Introduction

Section 632.2:
Changes the importance that DOL places on Self-determination.
The language changes from supports "furtherance" of principle of I.

self-determination to "recognizes" principle of self-
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determination. Siletz requests that the U.S. government and its
agents take a unilateral stand on Indian issues. Section 401(a)
and (b) of the law refers to "Compelling need for the
establishment of comprehensive training and employment programs"
for Indians and Native Americans; and requires that "such
programs shall be administered in such a manner as to support
growth and development as determined by rePresentatives of
communities and groups served by this section." The D.O.L.
needs to re-define its position on self-governance to reflect the
intent of the law.

DEFINITION OF DINAP: The proposed regulations defines DINAP as
the "single organizational unit" mandated under the 1992
amendments. No authority or responsibilities are listed.
Section 401(j)(1) and (2) requires the Secretary of Labor to
designate a "single organizational unit that shall have as its
primary responsibility the administration of all Native American
programs under this Act." The authority which is to be delegated
to this unit is described in the Act. The D.O.L. should revise
the proposed definition to identify the DINAP's authority and
responsibilities as defined in the law.

DEFINITION OF INDIVIDUAL SERVICE STRATEGY: If Indian programs are
going to be using the same terns as the non-Indian programs, then
this definition should conform to the definition in the Title
II-A and Title II-B provisions of the Act.

DEFINITION OF NATIVE AMERICAN COMMUNITY BENEFIT: This definition
was dropped in the proposed regulations. This activity enabled
some of the Native American grantees the option to create jobs in
depressed economic environments. The deleticn of this component
makes it difficult tu fulfill the goals of Sec. 401(a)(3),
"Reduction of economic disadvantage among individuals" and
"advancement of economic and social development in the
communities". Grantees have used this activity to develop
child care centers, libraries, fisheries, etc. The benefit to
the community goes beyond the mere creation of jobs. Community
benefit often provided a hulistic solution to the high incidence
of unemployment in rural areas.

DEFINITION OF OFFICE OF SPECIAL TARGETED PROGRAMS: Proposed
definition specifies that it is the "next higher level
organizational unit" above DINAP. Sec. 401(j) delegates
authority specifically to the Indian unit. The D.O.L. needs to
specify the tole of the Indian unit and not confuse
responsibilities or the authority of DINAP and the Office of
Special Targeted Programs.

Subpart S Designation Procedures

ELICTRILITY REQUIREMENTS;

The proposed Ste. 632.10(b)(2) dud Sec. 632.13(b)(1)(ii) definition
of Alaska Native entities excludes certain types uf federally

I- 2 7
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recognized entities, such as IRA councils, which are specifically
included in current designation procedures. The proposed
regulations should not exclude or penalize current grantees in
the designation process.

Sec. 632.10(b)(4) indicates that public or private non-profit
agencies are eligible for designation but does not further
describe the circumstances under which they are eligible. The

current regulations indicate that public or private nonprofit
agencies are eligible to serve areas where there are significant
numbers of Native American people, but no tribal, Alaska Native
or Hawaiian Native entities eligible for designation. The
proposed designation procedures must be clear and concise.
Hearings regarding designation can be costly and time consuming
for the grantees and DOL.

Sec. 632.10(d) limits the funding threshold of $120,000 to Sec.
401 and Indian Title II-B funds. The current regulations counts
"all JTPA funds". The proposed threshold penalizes small
grantees that have effectively linked with non-Indian JTPA
programs to provide services. The proposed threshold only
considers the monetary value, not the quality of program
services. The proposed regulations should count "all JTPA
funds".

Sec. 632.10(e) gives the D.O.L. the option to waive the $120,000
minimum requirement if certain conditions are met. Current
regulations state that D.O.L. /hall waive the threshold if
certain conditions are met. The change in the language makes a
waiver optional and subjective. Forty-nine current grantees
would be threatened if this portion of the draft regulations
becomes final.

Sec. 632.10(e)(1) limits the threshold requirement to funding for
services "normally funded through the U.S. Department of

Education, of the Interior, or of Health and Human Services."
The current language allows funds from JTPA "and other human
resource development program* to count, regardless of source.

The proposed language penalizes smaller grantees that have
created successful linkages with other funding sources. The
current language should be maintained in the proposed
regulations.

Sec.632.11: Draft regulations reference advance NOI, but doesn't

make it mandatory for designation. /f the purpose of the ANDI is
to inform the current grantee of competition, then the ANOT needs

to be a mandator_y procedure for all applicants. If an ANOI isn't

mandatory, it loses its effectiveness.

Sec. 632.13 needs to incorporate a system that gives weight to
organizations with a proven track record and community support.
Successful programs need to be recognized and rewarded in the

grantee designation process.

Sec. 632.15(d) gives the DOL the power to use funds allocated to

3
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an area with no designated grantee for "other JTPA purposes".
"Other JTPA purposes" needs to be defined, and include the input
from the target population.

Sec. 632.15 (e) removes the reference to a grantee's right to a
hearing if its grant is terminated for other than emergency
reasons. An appeal or hearing process for grant termination would
be logical and necessary. This right is given to those that
apply for JTPA funding but are denied, so the same process should
apply to terminated grantees.

Sec. 632.22 is shortened to a single sentence providing that DOL
will issue modification procedures as administrative
instructions. Current regulations give some assurance that the
grantee's modification submission will be addressed within a
reasonable time frame (30 calendar days of receipt). Proposed
regulations should include guidance for modification submission.

Sec. 632.31(b)(4) conflicts with an OMB ruling that consortia of
tribes are agencies of the member tribes and also conflicts with
Sec. 632.10(b)(5)(iii) of the draft regulations which specifies
that the consortium, not its administrative entity, is the
grantee.

Sec. 632.36(d) and Sec. 632.37(c) mandates the use of three cost
categories instead of the current four; and defines and
reclassifies cost categories. This change could impose
unnecessary accounting and timekeeping revisions which could
prove costly to the grantees.

Sec. 632.38 allows Administrative Cost Pools, but requires
prorating of all costs back to "benefiting programs based on
benefits received by each program", thereby abolishing the theory
behind an Administrative Cost Pool.

Sec 632.41(b) references a carry-in limit as being 20% conflicts
with Sec. 632.174(d) which establishes a 15% limit. The carry-in
limit needs to remain at 20% and be consistently referenced
throughout the regulations.

Sec. 632.78 deletes provision referring to Sec. 401(a) of the
law. The proposed regulation deletes what could be the most
important component of all Indian programs self determination

Sec. 632.78(d)(2)(i)-limits OJT to 6 months or 488 hours
"Including time spent in related classroom training. The law
does not make this unnecessary stipulation. The proposed
regulations should reflect the intent of the law and not add
language that could be detrimental to program objectives.

Sec. 632.78(e)(2)(iii) outlines time limits placed on work
experience. This section should identify if there are any
expectations surrounding the period of time after which a
participant can again be assigned to a work experience slot.

4
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Sec. 632.78(e)(2)(iv) provides that all work experience "should"
be accompanied by "other services designed to increase the basic
education and/or employability of each participant." This
section implies that the grantee's assessment process is
inadequate and takes away from our ability to design individual
program plans.

Sec. 632.79(c)(1) and (2) limits job search services. These
limitations are unnecessary and detrimental to program goals. As
an Indian program we need the flexibility to design services that
meet our population's needs. The proposed language "encourages"
grantees to use Job Service for such services. Unfortunately Job
Services may not be able to provide the kind of job
development/linkages that are necessary in Indian country.

Sec. 632.79(d) shifts the determination of allowable services
from the Indian community to the D.O.L. (whom we assume will make
the determination of whether or not an activity is "consistent
with the intent and purpose of the Act.") JTPA Law Sec. 401 (f)
states that funds under Sec. 401 shall be expended for programs
and activities consistent with the purposes of Sec. 401. The
proposed regulations should reflect the language of the law.

Sec.632.80 adds language that requires that wage payments be paid
at rates for similarly situated employee: The JTPA Law
Sec.142(a)(2) references a wage payment, but it only applies to
OJT. The proposed regulations should be consistent with the
language in the law. If we apply this rule to work experience we
will be drastically reducing the number of clients we can train.
In addition, you will be paying a work experience participant
a wage that employers pay for well trained labor.

Sec.632.83(a) program limitations should state parameters for
Work Experience time limitations.

Sec. 632.88 which identified the responsibilities of DOL to the
grantees was deleted. DOL responsibilities should be included in
the regulations as outlined in the law.

Sec. 632.123 states that the participant's ISS must "ensure that
adequate resources from all sources ate available to fully fund
the range of training and/or supportive services needed to attain
the rAated objectives" without loan financing. This language
would limit the number of participants that we could provide
classroom training services to. To make classroom training
participation conditional on the grantee's ability to ensure full
funding could penalize those whose training costs exceed our
ability to fund. The end result would be that we wouldn't be
able to assist the client. The client would then have to incur
greater indebtedness or not receive the training at all. It is
unreasonable to assume that the JTPA grantee can ensure full
funding for all the applicahts that require classroom ttaining
assistance, without the client assuming some financial

iO
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responsibility.

Sec. 632.172(a)(2) encourages grantees to insure that each
participant have at least one barrier to employment, as defined
by the DOL. The grantee's assessment process and priority system
should determine who receives JTPA services, not the DOL.

Sec. 632.174 was eliminated. It addressed innovation in program
approaches and included language in Sec 401(f) of the Act
which permitted the grantee to engage in, but not be limited to
activities allowed to other recipients under STPA. This section
is important to program development and design, it should remain
in the regulations. This section allows Indian grantees the
flexibility to design programs that work in Indian country.

Sec, 632.174(a) places a new restriction on administrative costs.
This section needs to clarify how administrative costs will apply
to carry-over funds. Current regulations limit administrative
costs to 20% of "funds available", the proposed regulation would
restrict administrative costs to 20% of the new obligational
authority allocated for each grant cycle. The current standard
should remain, as it is consistent with the law as it applies to
the Summer Youth Program.

Sec. 632.257(a)(3) was deleted in the proposed regulations. This
section allowed Indian grantees the ability to use 12 month
actual income, or the last 6-months income multiplied by two to
determine economically disadvantaged status. This section
addressed situations in many isolated Indian and Alaska Native
communities where only cash income opportunities available are
highly seasonal. This section needs to remain in the new
regulations.

Sec. 632.236(a) Administrative cost limited to 15% of "annual
allocation available for each program year. The law limits
administrative costs for Summer Youth to 15% of "funds available
under this part. The proposed regulations should reflect the
language of the law.

In summation, the Department of Labor states in the draft
regulations that "Certain changes are mandated by statue for all
recipients under the Act , Other 1.111.1aft2 /1.1 Proposed because
th± Department believAE thgy will enhancg tha tsuAlLti 21
Section 401 proaram....The Department does not believe that any
of the changes to the section 401 program proposed in these
regulations violate the principles of Indian self determination
or government to goveinment relationship with Indian tribes. We
contend that this statement, which permeates the proposed
regulations, violates the principles of Indian self
determination. The DOL has based many of the changes on what
the "department" believes is good for Indian programs, and not
what Indian people know is good for Indian programs.

In addition, the DOL has deleted identifying their
responsibilities and incorporated vague language that could be
broadly interpreted by federal monitoring agents. We urge the
committee to review the proposed regulations, and direct the
Department of Labor to consider the Indian community's unique
needs and expertise.

Sinçaçely,

o&el*
Me son Witt
Cheir Exective Officer
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Santa Clara litav, The.

Honorable Paul Simon
Chairman, Employment and Productivity Subcommittee
Committee on Labor and Heiman Resources
United States Senate
Attn: Ken Montoya
Room SASA2
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Nomorahle Paul Simon:

As Chairman of the loard of Directors for the American Indian Center of
Santa Clara Valley, Inc., that represents over 10,000 American Indians
residing in Santa Clara County, I intend to submit this statement for the
consideration of the Senate Labor and Indian Affairs Committee in conjunction
with the September 15, 1993 bearing oe Indian JTPIL issues.

As an urban American Indian Center we provide an array of services to the
local Indian community and particularly, the most important service provided
for this community is the Job Training Partnership Act. The importance of
this program can be summed up as a valuable link between the Native Americans
and the full participation in the work force. The importance of this program
provides the Native American population with a linkage to private and public
sectors. The importance for the self sufficiency issue with Native Americans
is a guiding principal. AA you further hone that self sufficiency alleviates
dependency on social service programs. This program has been under the
auspices of the American ladian Center for over ten years. Overall, we lurve
been providing services to our local Indian cosmonity for over twenty years.
A great deal of individuals have been positively impacted by our STPA Program
through pride, respect, self esteem with an end result in one's developing
goal to begin a career in the job market with much success. The Native
American JTPA Ptogram's throughout the United States are aware of the Native
American populaces needs. Additionally, we are knowledgeable on how to
address their needs. We can provide the necessary assistance for them with
reaping positive remits.

919 TheAlameda, Sanyve, CA 95126 (408) 971-9622
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Honorable Paul Simon
Page 2

We feel that he draft regs would be detrimental to our local Indian community
because of the lack of dialogue concerning these draft regs. Indian people
should be afforded the opportunity as every American who wants a job can have
a job. As a race of people we have traditionally faced the greatest barriers
to full participation in the work force as compared to other Americans. To
consider these draft regs that have underlying munings without regard of the
specific targeted group's full participation alone could have alot of negative
impact.

If improvement is needed then Labor should begin a cooperative consultation
process with indian Leaders and Program Managers concerning ehanges in program
rules that will actually improve positively the program as an Indian and Native
American Program but not to have a goal to reinvent it as a possible demise of
a targeted group. We vould Iike to have a trusting, faithful and good relation-
ship with Labor and an opportunity for positive imput that will have an organized
effort to achieve what is the most beneficial for Native Americans.

cc: Honorable Don Edwards
Honorable NonaMineta

Sincerely,

Mi. Shawn Johns
Chairman, Board of Directors

1 3 3
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Colville Confederated Tribes
P.O. Box 150 - Nespelems WA 99155 (509) 634-4711

DATES September 41, 1993
The Honorable Paul Simon
Chair, Imploysent & Productivity Subzommittee
Committee on Labor and Human Resources
United States Senate
Attention: Ken Montoya, Room SD 462

Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Honorable Paul Simon:

The Confederated Tribes of the Colville Reservation exp
concern on the new regulations for the Indian JTPA program drafted
by Labor Department staff. The following position statement is
submitted for the consideration of the Senate Labor and Indian
Affairs Committees in conjunction with the September 15, 1993
Hearing on Indian MTh issues.

Concerning the overall drafted regulations, the overall proposal
has violated the consultation requirements that is in the JTPA law
and has disregarded all public statements of protest made to the
Labor Depertment from Native American Programs and leaders.

Tbe Native American Progress was established to meet the specific
and unique needs of our people. To compare our Reservation problems
in employment and training with the inner cities is completely
inappropriate, and to mandate assimilation towards Title II non -
Indian programs is not only an insult and attack on our culture but
is in total disregard of the intent of the progress. Thus, it
would seem the hidden intention may be the elimination of such
programs and cultures.

Regarding section 632.172, Participant Eligibility (a)(2),
eliminoting participants with poor work history would vastly effect
our 2, ,sran service in that we do serve many second and third
gene: ciao public assistant recipients. If a participant had the
opposite, a good work history, in our opinion they would be
employable witb transferable skills. Its stated that these
regulations are to ensure that services are provided to the "most
in need", how can a non-Indian, non-reservation department know who
is "most in need" in a culture and lifestyle that they cannot
understand?

104 Tr, q:47 t7,
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The extra burden of paperwork along with the decrease in
administration fees in incompatible and takes away from staff being
able to provide direct services.

We recommend that the Labor Department withdraw the draft
regulations package and begin a good faith consultation process
with Indian Leaders and Program Managers on what changes in program
would actually improve the program, as an Indian and Native
Americar, Program.

Reepectfully Submitted:

Eddie Palsanteer, Jr., Chairman
Colville Business Council
Colville Confederated Tribes

1 35
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PUBLIC LAW 102-477-OCT. 23, 1992

INDIAN EMPLOYMENT, TRAINING AND
RELATED SERVICES DEMONSTRATION

ACT OF 1992
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106 STAT. 2802 PUBLIC LAW 102-477OCT. 23, 1992

Public Law 102-477
102c1 Congress

An Act
Oct- 23, 1992 To authorise the integration of employment, training, and related services provided

[S. 15801 by Indian tribal government&

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of
Indian the United States of America in Congress assembled,

talent,
and SECTION 1. SHORT TITLE.

Related fiervices
Demonstration This Act may be cited as the "Indian Employment, Training
A.ct of 1992. and Related Services Demonstration Act of 1992.
25 USC 8401
note. SEC. 2. STATEMENT OFPURPOSE,
25 USC 8401. The purposes of this Act are to demonstrate how Indian tribal

governments can integrate the employment, training and related
services they provide in order to improve the effectiveness of those
services, reduce joblessness in Indian communities and serve trib-
ally-determined goals consistent with the policy of self-determina-
tion.

25 USC 8402. SEC. 3. DEFINTTIONS.

For t.he purposes of this Act, the following definitions apply:
( 1) INDIAN TRIBE.The terms "Indian tribe" and "tribe"

shall have the meaning given the term "Indian tribe" in section
4(e) of the Indian Self-Determination and Education Assistance
Act.

(2) INDIAN.The term "Indian" shall have the meaning
given such term in section 4(d) of the Indian Self-Determination
and Education Assistance Act.

(3) SECRETARY.Except where otherwise provided, the
term "Secretary" means the Secretary of the Interior.

26 USC 3408. SEC. 4. INTEGRATION OF SERVICES AUTHORIZED.

The Secretary of the Interior, in cooperation with the appro-
priate Secretary of Labor, Secretary of Health and Human Services,
or Secretary of Education, shall, upon the receipt of a plan accept-
able to the Secretary of the Interior submitted by an Indian tribal
government, authorize the tribal government to coordinate, in
accordance with such plan, its federally funded employment, train-
ing, and related services programs in a manner that integrates
the program services involved into a single, coordinated, com-
prehensive program and reduces administrative costs by consolidat-
ing administrative functions.

25 CSC 3404. SEC. 6. PROGRAMS AFFECTED.

The programs that may be integrated in a demonstration
project under any such plan referred to in section 4 shall include
any program under which an Indian tribe is eligible for receipt
of funds under a statutory or administrative formula for the pur-
poses ofjob training, tribal work experience, employment opportuni-
ties, or skill development, or any program designed for the enhance-
ment ofjob opportunities or employment training.

1 3
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SEC. 8. PLAN REQUIRENEENTS. 25 USC 8405.

For a plan to be acceptable pursuant to section 4, it shall
(1) identify the programs to be integrated;
(2) be consistent with the purposes of this Act authorizing

the services to be integrated in a demonstxation project;
(3) describe a comprehensive strategy which identifies the

full range of potential employment opportunities on and near
the tribal government's service area, and the education, training
and related services to be provided to assist Indian workers
to access those employment opportunities;

(4) describe the way in which services are to be integrated
and delivered and the results expected from the plan;

(6) identify the projected expenditures under the plan in
a singIe budget;

(6) identify the agency or agencies of the tribal government
to be involved in the delivery of the services integrated under
the plan;

(7) identify any statutory provisions, regulations, policies,
or procedures that the tribal government believes need to be
waived in order to implement its plan; and

(8) be approved by the governing body of the affected tribe.
SEC. 7. PLAN REVIEW. 25 USC 8406.

Upon receipt of the plan from a tribal government, the Sec-
retary of the Interior shall consult with the Secretary of each
Federal department providing funds to be used to implement the
plant and with the tribal government submitting the plan. The
parties so consulting shall id.entify any waivers of statutory require-
ments or of Federal departMental regulations, polides, or proce-
dures necessary to enable the tribal government to implement its
plan. Notwithstanding any other provision of law, the Secretary
of the affected department shall have the authority to waive any
regulation, policy, or procedure promulgated by that department
that has been so identified by such tribal government or depart-
ment, unless the Secretary of the affected department determines
that such a waiver is inconsistent with the purposes of this Act
or those provisions of the statute from which the program involved
derives its authority which are specifically applicable to Indian
programs.
SEC. 8. PLAN APPROVAL 25 USC 3407.

Within 90 days after the receipt of a tribal government's plan
by the Secretary, the Secretary shall inform the tribal government,
in writing, of the Secretary's approval or disapproval of the plan.
If the plan is disapproved, the tdbal government shall be informed,
in writing, of the reasons for the disapproval and shall be given
an opportunity to amend its plan or to petition the Secretary
to reconsider such disapproval.
SEC. 9. JOB CREATION ACTIVITIES AUTHORIZED. 25 USC 3408.

The plan submitted by a tribal government may involve the
expenditure of funds for the creation of employment opportunities
and for the development of the economic resources of the tribal
government or of mdividual Indian people if such expenditures
are consistent with an overall regional economic activity which
has a reasonable likelihood of success and consistent with the
purposes specifically applicable to Indian programs in the statute
under which the funds are authorized.

"3 8
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25 USC 8409. SEC. 10. PRIVATE SECTOR TRAINING PLACEMENTS.

A tribal government participating in ri demonstration program
under this Act is authorized to utilize fiLads available under such
plan to place participants in training positions with private employ-
ers and pay such participants a training allowance or wage for
a period not to exceed 12 months, if the tribal government obtains
a written afreement from the private employer to provide on-
the-job training to such participants and, upon satisfactory comple-
tion of the training period, to guarantee permanent employment
to such participantz for a minimum of 12 months.

25 USC 8410. SEC. 11. FEDERAL RESPONSIBILTTIES.

Contracts. (a) RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR.
Within 180 days following the date of enactment of this Act, the
Secretary of the Interior, the Secretary of Labor, the Secretary
of Health and Human Services and the Secretary of Education
shall enter into an interdepartmental memorandum of agreement
providing for the implementation of the demonstration projects
authorized under this Act. The lead agency for a demonstration
program under this Act shall be the Etureau of Indian Affairs,
Department of the Interior. The responsibilities of the lead agency
shall include

(1) the use of a single report format related to the plan
for the individual project which shall be used by a tribal govern-
ment to report on the activities undertaken under the proj

(2) the use of a single report format related to the projected
expenditures for the individual project which shall 13e used
by a tribal government to report on all project expenditures;

(3) the development of a single system of Federal oversight
for the project, which shall be implemented by the lead agency;
and

(4) the provision of technical assistance to a tribal govern-
ment appropriate to the project, except that a tribal government
shall have the authority to accept or reject the plan for provid-
ing such technical assistance and the technical assistance pro-
vider.
(b) RErowr REQUIREmENTs.The single report format shall

be developed by the Secretary, consistent with the requirements
of this Act. Such report format, together with records maintained
on the consolidated program at the tribal level shall contain such
information as will allow a determination that the tribe has com-
plied with the requirements incorporated in its approved plan and
will provide assurances to each Secretary that the tribe has com-
plied with all directly applicable statutory requirements and with
those directly applicable regulatory requirements which have not
been waived.

26 USC 8411. SEC. 13. NO REDUCTION IN AMOUNTS.

In no case shall the amount of Federal funds available to
a tribal government involved in any demonstration project be
reduced as a result of the enactment of this Act.

25 USC 8412. SEC. 13. INTERAGENCY FUND TRANSFERS AUTHOR/ZED.

The Secretary of the Interior, Secretary of Labor, Secretary
of Health and Human Services, or the Secretary of Education,
as appropriate, is authorized to take such action as may be nec-
essary to provide for an interagency transfer of funds otherwise
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available to a tribal government in order to further the purposes
of this Act.

C. 14. ADMINISTRATION OF FUNDS AND OVERAGE. 25 UEIC MIL

(a) AnimasTRATION OF FUNDS.
( I) IN Gva,RALProsTam funds shall be administered in

such a man..ar es to allow for a determination that funds
from specific programs (or an amount equal to the amount
attracted from each program) are spent on allowable activities
authorized under such program.

(2) SEPARATE RECORDS NOT REQUIRED.Nothing in this
section shall be construed as regiuring the tribe to maintain
separate records tracing any services or activities conducted
under its approved plan to the individual programs under which
funds were authorized, nor shall the tribe be required to allocate
expenditures among such individual programs.
(b) OVERAGE.All administrative costs may be commingled

and participating Indian tribes shall be entitled to the full amount
of such costs (under each program or department's regulations),
and no overage shall be counted for Federal audit n pro-
vided that the overage is used for the purposes provi for Under
this Act.
SEC. 15. FISCAL ACCOUNTABILITY. 25 Or 8414

Nothing in this Act shall be construed so as to interfere with
the ability of the Secretary or the lead agency to fulfill the respon-
sibilities for the safeguarding of Federal funds pursuant to the
Single Audit Act of 1984.
SEC. 15. REPORT ON STATUTORY OBSTACLES TO PROGRAM INTEGRA- 26 USC 8415

TION.

(a) PRELUCNARY REpownNot later than two years after the
date of the enactment of this Act, the Secretary shall submit a
preliminary report to the Select Committee on Indian Affairs of
the Senate and the Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs
of the House of Representatives on the status of the implementation
of the demonstration program authorized under this Act.

(b) FINAL REporr.Not later than five years after the date
of the enactment of this Act, the Secretary shall submit a report
to the Select Committee on Indian Affairs of the Senate and the
Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs and the Committee on
Education and Labor of the House of Representatives on the results
of the implementation of the demonstration program authorized
under this Act. Such report shall identify statutory barriers to
the ability of trihal governments to integrate more effectively their
employment, training, and related services in a manner consistent
with the purposes of this Act.
SEC. 17. LABOR MARK= INFORMAI1ON ON THE INDIAN WORK FORCE. 25 U8C 8416.

(a) REPORT.The Secretary, in coneultation with the Secretary
of Labor, shall, in a consistent and reliable manner, develop, main-
tain and publish, not less than biennially, a report on the popu-
lation, by gender, eligible for the services which the Secretary
pro nnvides to Indian people. The report shall include, but ia not

'tad to, information at the national level by State, Bureau of
Indian Affain Service area, and tribal level for the

(1) total service population;
(2) the service population under age 16 and over 64;
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(3) the population available for work, including those not
considered to be actively seeking work;

(4) the employed population, including thoee employed with
annual earnings below the poverty line; and

(5) the numbers employed in private sector positions and
in public sector positions.

Its Porta. (b) INDIAN DEMOGRAPHIC INFORMATION.The Secretary, in con-
sultation with the Bureau of the Census of the Department of
Commerce, and the National Center for Native American Studies
and Policy Development authorized by Public Law 101-301, shall
prepare a report on the need for comprehensive, accurate and
periodically updated information on the size and characteristics
of the Indian and Alaska Native population throughout the entire
United States. This report shall include the need for information,
together with the coat of acquiring such information, on the
characteristics and need for education, health, hoom'ng, job training,
and other basic needs of such population, and shall take into
consideration the need for this information by Indian tribes and
organizations serving Indians in nonreservation areas. The report
shall be submitted to the Select Committee on Indian Affairs of
the Senate and the Committee on Interior and Insular Affairs
and the Committee on Education and Labor of the House of Rep-
resentatives not later than 12 months after the date of enactment
of this Act.

25 USC 8417. SEC. 18. ASSIGNMENT OF FEDERAL PERSONNEL TO STATE INDIAN
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT PROGRAMS.

Any State with an economic development program targeted
to Indian tribes shall be eligible to receive, at no cost to the
State, such Federal personnel assignments as the Secretary, in
accordance with the applicable provisions of the Intergovernmental
Personnel Act of 1970, may deem appropriate to help ensure the
succeas of such program.

Approved October 23,1992.

LEGISIATIVE HISTORY-8. 1530:

HOUSE REPORT& No. 102-906 (Comm. on Interior and Insular Affairs).
SENATE WORM No. 102-188 (Select Comm. on Indian Affairs).
CONGREMEONAL RECORD:

VoL 137 (1991) Oct. 30, considered and paned Sonata
VoL 138 (19922 Sept. 29, considered and passed Roues, ernsnded.

Oct. 7, Senate concurred in House amendment.
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